Entanglement entropy: Holography and renormalization group

Tatsuma Nishioka

Department of Physics, Faculty of Science, The University of Tokyo, Bunkyo-ku, Tokyo 113-0033, Japan

(published 17 September 2018)

Entanglement entropy plays a variety of roles in quantum field theory, including the connections between quantum states and gravitation through the holographic principle. This article provides a review of entanglement entropy from a mixed viewpoint of field theory and holography. A set of basic methods for the computation is developed and illustrated with simple examples such as free theories and conformal field theories. The structures of the ultraviolet divergences and the universal parts are determined and compared with the holographic descriptions of entanglement entropy. The utility of quantum inequalities of entanglement are discussed and shown to derive the C theorem that constrains renormalization group flows of quantum field theories in diverse dimensions.

DOI: 10.1103/RevModPhys.90.035007

CONTENTS

I. Introduction	2	
A. Outline	3	
B. References to related subjects	4	v
II. Entanglement in Quantum Mechanical System	4	•
A. Bipartite entanglement	4	
B. Separable and entangled states	5	
1. Separable state	5	
2. Entangled state	5	
a. Two spin system	6	
b. Thermofield double state	6	
C. Bell states	7	
D. Properties of entanglement entropy	7	
E. Relations between entanglement measures	8	
1. Relative entropy	8	
2. Mutual information	9	
3. Rényi entropy	9	
a. Thermal interpretation of Rényi entropic		
inequalities	9	
b. Relative Rényi entropy	10	V
F. Entanglement entropy at finite temperature	10	
III. Real Time Formalism	11	
A. Two coupled harmonic oscillators	11	
B. N-coupled harmonic oscillators	12	
C. Free massive scalar fields	13	
IV. Euclidean Formalism	14	
A. Replica trick	14	
B. Path integral representation in quantum mechanics	14	
C. Path integral representation of entanglement entropy		
in quantum field theory	15	
D. Entanglement entropy across a hyperplane	17	
E. Rindler spacetime and thermofield double	18	
F. Structure of UV divergences	19	
V. Heat Kernel Expansion	20	
A. Regularized cone with $U(1)$ symmetry	21	
B. Regularized cone without $U(1)$ symmetry	22	
C. Heat kernel coefficients	23	
VI. Conformal Field Theory	23	
A. Correlation functions	24	D
B. Conformal anomaly in entanglement entropy	24	А
1. One interval in CFT_2	25	

C. Rényi entropy and conformal maps	26
1. Conformal map to hyperbolic coordinates	26
2. Conformal map to spherical coordinates	27
D. Universal behavior of Rényi entropy in CFT	28
VII. Holographic Method	29
A. The AdS geometries	29
1. Global coordinates	29
2. Poincaré coordinates	30
3. Hyperbolic coordinates	30
B. The GKP-W relation	30
C. Holographic entanglement entropy	31
1. A derivation of the holographic entanglement	
entropy	31
2. Inequalities satisfied by the holographic formula	a 32
D. Spherical entangling surface	33
1. Universal terms	34
2. Relation to thermal entropy on \mathbb{H}^{d-1}	34
E. Holographic Rényi entropy	35
1. A derivation of the holographic formula	35
2. Spherical entangling surface in CFT	35
VIII. Renormalization Group Flows	36
A. Ordering theories along RG flows	36
B. List of C theorems	37
1. Two dimensions	37
2. Three dimensions	38
3. Four dimensions	39
4. Higher dimensions	39
C. The entropic c theorem in $(1 + 1)$ dimensions	39
D. The F theorem in $(2 + 1)$ dimensions	40
1. A sketch of the proof	40
2. Constraints from the F theorem	41
3. Large mass expansion	42
4. Stationarity at UV fixed points	43
E. The entropic C theorems in $d \ge 4$ dimensions	44
F. Holographic RG flow	45
1. Domain wall and gapped RG flows	45
2. Topology change in a gapped phase	46
3. Testing the F theorem in holography	47
G. Supersymmetric Rényi entropies	48
IX. Outlook	49
Acknowledgments	49

cknowledgments

Appendix: Real Time Formalism for Fermions	49
1. Fermionic system on lattice	49
2. Free massive fermionic fields	50
References	51

I. INTRODUCTION

Entanglement is one of the most important concepts that distinguish quantum physics from classical physics as the former allows a superposition of states, causing a nonlocal correlation between subsystems far apart from each other. A measure of quantum entanglement, known as entanglement entropy, has seen an unexpectedly wide range of applications in quantum information theory, condensed matter physics, general relativity, and even in high energy theory in recent years. The most substantial progress in the subject includes the holographic formula for entanglement entropy proposed by Ryu and Takayanagi (2006a, 2006b), which has proved to be a profitable tool to explore various aspects of quantum entanglement in strongly coupled quantum field theories, being a source of inspirational ideas in defining quantum gravity from quantum many-body entangled states (Van Raamsdonk, 2009; Swingle, 2012; Maldacena and Susskind, 2013).

The motivation for studying quantum entanglement varies depending on the area of research fields, and we are able only to make a partial list here. In quantum information theory, quantum entanglement is exploited as an invaluable resource for manipulating computational tasks that are impossible to achieve in classical information theory (Preskill, 1997; Vedral, 2002; Ohya, 2004; Eisert, 2006; Horodecki et al., 2009; Nielsen and Chuang, 2010). In condensed matter physics, entanglement is recognized to characterize quantum phases of matter that cannot be distinguished by their symmetries (Kitaev and Preskill, 2006; Levin and Wen, 2006) and to diagnose quantum critical phenomena (Vidal et al., 2003; Calabrese and Cardy, 2004; Jin and Korepin, 2004) and dynamics of strongly correlated quantum systems (Calabrese and Cardy, 2005, 2007; Eisler and Peschel, 2007). In quantum field theory (QFT), entanglement holds an eminent role as nonlocal operators definable for any type of theories that serve as a good probe for a variety of phase transitions such as confinement or deconfinement transition (Nishioka and Takayanagi, 2007; Klebanov, Kutasov, and Murugan, 2008; Pakman and Parnachev, 2008). Moreover, the monotonic properties of entanglement measures have been successfully applied to derive nontrivial constraints on energy and entropy in recent studies (Bousso et al., 2014, 2015, 2016; Faulkner et al., 2016; Balakrishnan et al., 2017).

In this article we will review recent developments of entanglement entropy from holographic and field theoretic viewpoints, highlighting its aspect as measures of degrees of freedom under renormalization group (RG) flows in QFTs. Seeking such a measure is a long-standing activity in theoretical physics. Zamolodchikov's *c* theorem is one of the most beautiful outcomes proving the existence of the socalled C function that monotonically decreases along any RG flow and agrees with the central charge of the conformal field theory (CFT) at fixed points of the flow in (1 + 1) dimensions (Zamolodchikov, 1986). The C function is of theoretical importance for it orders QFTs along RG flows in the theory space and imposes strong constraints on them to rule out their unusual behaviors.

Attempts to extend the C theorem to higher dimensions resulted in a conjecture by Cardy (1988) who employed a certain type of central charge for conformal anomalies as a measure of degrees of freedom in even spacetime dimensions. This conjecture named the *a* theorem was given a proof in four dimensions more recently by Komargodski and Schwimmer (2011). In odd dimensions, however, generalizing the C theorem faced a significant obstacle as there are no conformal anomalies, hence no central charges. A major breakthrough was triggered by two novel conjectures. One is based on the observation that the universal finite part of the entanglement entropy for a spherical region obeys the C theorem in a holographic setup in any dimensions (Myers and Sinha, 2010, 2011). The other, now known as the F theorem, states the monotonicity of the free energy on an Euclidean sphere under any RG flow in odd dimensions (Jafferis et al., 2011; Klebanov, Pufu, and Safdi, 2011). These two conjectures were seemingly unrelated at first sight, but they turned out to be the same by showing the equivalence between the universal part of the sphere entanglement entropy and the sphere free energy for CFTs (Casini, Huerta, and Myers, 2011).

This intriguing connection not only unified the two conjectures, but also was the key to the proof of the *F* theorem in three dimensions (Casini and Huerta, 2012) that shows the monotonicity of the renormalized entanglement entropy interpolating the ultraviolet (UV) and infrared (IR) values of the sphere free energy (Liu and Mezei, 2013a) based on the strong subadditivity, one of the most stringent inequalities of entanglement entropy, without directly relying on the unitarity of QFT in contrast to the proofs of the *C* theorems in two and four dimensions.

Among the best applications of the F theorem is to constrain the phase diagram of noncompact quantum electrodynamics (QED) coupled with $2N_f$ two-component fermions, which is in the conformal phase with a global symmetry $SU(2N_f)$ for N_f above a critical value N_{crit} , but is believed to flow for $N_f \leq N_{\text{crit}}$ to the chiral symmetry broken phase that is described by $2N_f^2$ Nambu-Goldstone bosons and a free Maxwell field due to the spontaneous symmetry breaking to the subgroup $SU(N_f) \times SU(N_f) \times U(1)$ at the IR fixed point. The analyses using the F theorem by Grover (2014) and Giombi, Klebanov, and Tarnopolsky (2016) exclude the possibility of any RG flow from the conformal to the broken symmetry phase for $N_f \gtrsim 4.4$, hence suggesting the upper bound $N_{\text{crit}} \leq 4$ that can be used as a benchmark for the estimates by the other methods (Di Pietro et al., 2016; Gusynin and Pyatkovskiy, 2016; Herbut, 2016; Karthik and Narayanan, 2016a, 2016b; Di Pietro and Stamou, 2017).¹

The same sort of argument with the quantum inequality of entanglement was extended more recently (Casini, Testé, and Torroba, 2017a; Lashkari, 2017) and yielded monotonic functions along RG flows in higher dimensions, which provides an alternative proof of the a theorem in four

¹A recent study of QED₃ with $N_f = 1$ shows the global symmetry is enhanced to O(4) that indicates $N_{\text{crit}} \le 1$ (Benini, Hsin, and Seiberg, 2017). We thank Igor Klebanov for pointing this out to us.

dimensions (Casini, Testé, and Torroba, 2017a). These monotonic functions are of particular interest in themselves as a C function due to their UV finiteness in any dimensions. They certainly deserve further investigation regardless of their applications to proving the conjectures for the higherdimensional C theorem (Myers and Sinha, 2010, 2011; Klebanov, Pufu, and Safdi, 2011; Giombi and Klebanov, 2015).

A. Outline

This review is intended to give a relatively self-contained exposition of the recent applications of the quantum entanglement inequalities to the dynamics of the RG flows in QFT. We try to streamline various approaches to the QFT entanglement so that the reader can be quickly acquainted with the modern techniques used in the literature.

In Sec. II, we start with reviewing the fundamentals of bipartite entanglement in quantum mechanical (QM) systems. After defining the notion of separable and entangled states, we introduce several measures of quantum entanglement, such as entanglement and Rényi entropies to quantify how much entanglement a quantum state possesses for a given bipartition of the system. We discuss the relations between a few entanglement measures that we adopt in due course and summarize some of the most important inequalities they satisfy for later use in the QFT applications.

From Secs. III–VI, we consider the entanglement entropy associated with a subregion of a constant time slice in QFT, whose evaluation needs more sophisticated techniques than in quantum mechanics due to the continuity of spacetime. The real time formalism given in Sec. III is the most straightforward generalization of the quantum mechanical one where the spacetime is discretized on lattice and the entanglement entropy is calculated by taking the partial trace of the Hilbert space of the lattice system. This approach can be implemented easily for free field theories and is best suited for the numerical calculations.

Section IV takes an alternative approach that employs the so-called replica trick to reduce the calculation of the entanglement entropy to the partition function on a certain type of singular manifold in Euclidean QFT. In the Euclidean formalism, the Lorentz invariance of the theory is manifest in contrast to the real time approach, and one can resort to the conventional QFT methods for the entropy calculation to study the UV divergent structures of the entanglement entropy by using the effective action on a curved background. In Sec. V we describe a way to fix a few coefficients of the UV divergent terms in the entanglement entropy by adapting the heat kernel method to a manifold with a singular locus of codimension two. Several useful identities obtained there will be applied to the derivation of important formulas for entanglement entropy in later sections.

Section VI is concerned with the entanglement entropy in CFT, a class of QFTs invariant under the conformal symmetry that emerges at the fixed points of RG flows in the theory space of QFTs. The conformal symmetry will be exploited to extract the universal parts of the entanglement entropy free from the ambiguity caused by the renormalization scheme of the UV divergences. When the conformal anomalies exist, the

case in even spacetime dimensions, we show the universal parts are characterized by the central charges and the shape of the codimension-two hypersurface surrounding the subregion to define the entanglement entropy in a time slice.

Section VII begins with the quick overview of the AdS/CFT correspondence, the equivalence between the classical gravitational theory on the (d + 1)-dimensional anti–de Sitter (AdS) space and CFT with a large number of degrees of freedom living on the *d*-dimensional boundary of the AdS space. Given the AdS/CFT dictionary, we derive the holographic formulas of entanglement and Rényi entropies and show they fulfill the characteristic properties of entanglement such as the strong subadditivity inequalities. An intriguing relation of the entanglement entropy across a sphere to thermal entropy is established by making a coordinate transformation to the AdS black hole geometry where the holographic formula turns out to evaluate the black hole entropy proportional to the area of horizon.

In Sec. VIII we explore the dynamics of RG flows in QFTs with the aid of quantum entanglement. We use the mixture of the techniques in field theory and holography developed in the previous sections. We first outline the motivation and current situation for the C theorem that orders theories along RG flows in the space of QFTs. Then we show the quantum inequalities of entanglement, in conjugation with the Lorentz invariance, and provide strong constraints on the RG flows that are enough to prove the entropic c and F theorems in (1 + 1) and (2+1) dimensions, respectively. After briefly examining the implications for the dynamics of RG flows, the validity of the F theorem is exemplified by explicit calculations of the entanglement entropy of a free massive scalar field in the large mass limit. We compare the large mass expansion with the numerical results and see the agreement, but will find the nonstationary behavior at the UV fixed point that questions the stationarity of entanglement entropy under the relevant perturbation. We comment on the apparent puzzle between the free scalar result and the conformal perturbation theory of entanglement entropy and suggest a possible resolution by pointing out that the conformal symmetry is broken for a certain class of theories even at the UV fixed point.

To gain further insight from different viewpoints, we consider a few examples of holographic RG flows and evaluate the holographic entanglement entropies. In an asymptotically AdS space describing a holographic gapped system, we find a topology change of the Ryu-Takayanagi hypersurface for the holographic entanglement entropy, which is interpreted as a confinement or deconfinement phase transition and indicates the prominent role of entanglement entropy as an order parameter of quantum phase transitions. A small test of the F theorem in the holographic RG models is carried out under the assumptions of the null energy condition as the bulk counterpart of the unitarity in QFT. We conclude this review with a comment on the exact results on entanglement entropy and its generalizations in supersymmetric field theories.

Conventions: Throughout this review we use natural units $\hbar = c = k_B = 1$ for the Planck constant, the speed of light, and the Boltzmann constant, the mostly plus sign convention (-, +, ..., +) for the Lorentzian metric in ((d-1)+1) dimensions, and the all plus sign convention (+, +, ..., +)

for the Euclidean metric in *d* dimensions. The imaginary unit is denoted by the roman letter "i." The calligraphic letters \mathcal{M} and \mathcal{B} stand for a *d*-dimensional manifold for QFT and a (d+1)-dimensional manifold for gravitational theory, respectively.

B. References to related subjects

We assume the reader has background knowledge about the basics of QFT and general relativity. Some familiarity with conformal field theory in higher dimensions and QFT on a curved spacetime, covered by the standard textbooks (Di Francesco, Mathieu, and Senechal, 1997) and (Birrell and Davies, 1982), would also be helpful.

The interested reader may refer to the other sources of literature listed for more comprehensive treatments of the subjects that we will or will not touch on in this review.

An introductory account of quantum entanglement in finitedimensional systems is given by Nielsen and Chuang (2010) and Preskill (1997) with the emphasis on the application to quantum information theory. The implementation of the real time approach is described for free lattice models by Peschel and Eisler (2009) and for free field theories by Casini and Huerta (2009) that also compares the approach with the Euclidean formalism. The UV divergent structures of entanglement entropy are discussed for lattice models by Eisert, Cramer, and Plenio (2010) and for QFT on a curved space by employing the heat kernel method by Solodukhin (2011). The condensed matter applications of entanglement being a probe of quantum critical phenomena and quantum quench dynamics are elaborated in the reviews by Calabrese and Cardy (2009, 2016) by means of the CFT methods [see also Laflorencie (2016)]. An accessible approach to more rigorous mathematical aspects of the entanglement properties in QFT can be found in the recent review by Witten (2018). The developments of the holographic method in the early days are summarized by Nishioka, Ryu, and Takayanagi (2009) and more recent ones by Takayanagi (2012). The role of quantum entanglement in the black hole information problem was emphasized by Harlow (2016). Recent attempts to build up spacetime geometry from the entanglement structure in QFT can be found in Van Raamsdonk (2017). The exact results for the F theorem in supersymmetric field theories are presented by Pufu (2016). Finally, we recommend Rangamani and Takayanagi (2017) for a comprehensive overview of the entire subjects.

II. ENTANGLEMENT IN QUANTUM MECHANICAL SYSTEM

We introduce the notion of bipartite entanglement for pure states in finite-dimensional quantum mechanical systems and classify the states into two types depending on whether they contain nontrivial entanglement entropy that quantifies the amount of quantum entanglement. A set of inequalities of entanglement entropy, which will play crucial roles in the latter sections, will be given without proofs. Other entanglement measures frequently used in the literature will also be introduced and compared with entanglement entropy.



FIG. 1. The decomposition of the system into a subsystem A shown in blue (light gray) and its complement B. (a) Two spin systems. The subsystems A and B are left and right spins, respectively. (b) In d-dimensional quantum field theory, a spatial region at a given time slice is split into the subsystems A and B whose common boundary $\partial A = \partial B$ is always a codimension-two hypersurface in d dimensions.

A. Bipartite entanglement

Given a lattice model or QFT, suppose the system is in a pure ground state $|\Psi\rangle$, i.e., the density matrix for the Hilbert space \mathcal{H}_{tot} is given in the form²

$$\rho_{\rm tot} = |\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|. \tag{1}$$

We then divide the total system into two subsystems A and $B = \overline{A}$ complementary to each other as in Fig. 1.

In the spin chain example, we cut off the chain in between the sites and divide the lattice points into two groups. Note that this cutting procedure is an imaginary process without changing the system at all. In what follows, the total Hilbert space will be assumed to take a direct product form of two Hilbert spaces of the subsystems,³

$$\mathcal{H}_{\text{tot}} = \mathcal{H}_A \otimes \mathcal{H}_B. \tag{2}$$

Let $\{|i\rangle_B, i = 1, 2, ...\}$ be an orthonormal basis in \mathcal{H}_B and define the *reduced density matrix* ρ_A of the system A by taking the partial trace over the system B,

$$\rho_A \equiv \operatorname{tr}_B(\rho_{\text{tot}}) \equiv \sum_i {}_B \langle i | \rho_{\text{tot}} | i \rangle_B.$$
(3)

Note that this definition depends on the choice of the subsystem, but not on the choice of the orthonormal basis

²We normalize the ground state as $\langle \Psi | \Psi \rangle = 1$ so that $tr_{tot}(\rho_{tot}) = 1$.

³This assumption is not necessarily valid for QFTs in general, especially with gauge symmetries. We, however, will ignore this issue for simplicity in the remainder of this review. For discussions and attempts to define entanglement entropy in gauge theories, see, e.g., (Casini, Huerta, and Rosabal (2014), Donnelly (2014), Radicevic (2014, 2016), Aoki *et al.* (2015), Chen, Dai, and Pang (2015), Donnelly and Wall (2015, 2016), Ghosh, Soni, and Trivedi (2015), Huang (2015), Hung and Wan (2015), Ma (2016), Pretko and Senthil (2016), Soni and Trivedi (2016), and Van Acoleyen *et al.* (2016) and a review by Pretko (2018).

 $\{|i\rangle_B\}$. For example, if ρ_{tot} is the tensor product of the density matrices ρ_A and ρ_B describing the subsystems $\rho_{tot} = \rho_A \otimes \rho_B$, the partial trace simply recovers them, $tr_B(\rho_{tot}) = \rho_A$ and $tr_A(\rho_{tot}) = \rho_B$.

An alternative characterization of the reduced density matrix is the condition

$$\operatorname{tr}(\rho_{\operatorname{tot}}\mathcal{O}) = \operatorname{tr}_A(\rho_A \mathcal{O}_A),\tag{4}$$

for any operator \mathcal{O} of the form $\mathcal{O} = \mathcal{O}_A \otimes \mathbf{1}_B$ with the identity operator $\mathbf{1}_B$ in \mathcal{H}_B . In this sense, the reduced density matrix ρ_A has enough information for \mathcal{H}_A to reconstruct every correlation function in the subregion A. The total density matrix needs not be pure in this characterization, but one may wonder, once the complete information ρ_A about a system A is given, if it is possible to find a pure density matrix in an enlarged Hilbert space of \mathcal{H}_A whose partial trace recovers ρ_A . Indeed the answer is affirmative, and one can always construct such an enlarged Hilbert space and the density matrix in the following way. The most general density matrix is of the form

$$\rho_A = \sum_i p_i |i\rangle_{AA} \langle i|, \tag{5}$$

where $\{|i\rangle_{\bar{A}}\}$ is an orthonormal basis of \mathcal{H}_A and the coefficients $p_i \ge 0$ sum up to 1, $\sum_i p_i = 1$. We then copy \mathcal{H}_A into another Hilbert space $\mathcal{H}_{\bar{A}}$ with the basis given by $\{|i\rangle_{\bar{A}}\}$ and define a pure density matrix ρ by

$$\rho = |\chi\rangle\langle\chi|, \qquad |\chi\rangle \equiv \sum_{i} \sqrt{p_{i}} |i\rangle_{A} \otimes |i\rangle_{\bar{A}}, \qquad (6)$$

in the enlarged Hilbert space $\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}_A \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\bar{A}}$. It is straightforward to check that this construct correctly reproduces ρ_A under the partial trace over \bar{A} . The operation is called *entanglement purification* as it constructs a pure unentangled state from a mixed entangled state by enlarging the Hilbert space. In Sec. IV.E, we see that the entanglement purification turns out to be a fundamental concept in understanding what an observer restricted to a subregion feels like in a thermal system in QFT.

Finally let us introduce a measure of entanglement, the *entanglement entropy* of the subsystem A, by the von Neumann entropy of the reduced density matrix ρ_A ,

$$S_A = -\mathrm{tr}_A[\rho_A \log \rho_A]. \tag{7}$$

Note that the entanglement entropy of the total system always vanishes, $S_{\text{tot}} = 0$ for a pure ground state (1). Entanglement entropy remains finite in a finite-dimensional quantum system, but it suffers from UV divergences in QFT due to the short range interaction near the boundary ∂A of the subsystem A as discussed in detail in Sec. IV.

B. Separable and entangled states

Having introduced a notion of entanglement entropy as the von Neumann entropy of the density matrix of a subsystem A, we want to understand what it really measures for a given system. To proceed with the discussion, consider a pure ground state $|\Psi\rangle$ in a general form

$$|\Psi\rangle = \sum_{i,\mu} c_{i\mu} |i\rangle_A \otimes |\mu\rangle_B, \tag{8}$$

where $|i\rangle_A$ and $|\mu\rangle_B$ are orthonormal bases for $\mathcal{H}_A = \{|i\rangle_A, i = 1, ..., d_A\}$ and $\mathcal{H}_B = \{|\mu\rangle_B, \mu = 1, ..., d_B\}$, respectively, and the coefficient $c_{i\mu}$ is a $d_A \times d_B$ matrix with complex entries. There are two different cases depending on the type of the coefficient matrix $c_{i\mu}$.

1. Separable state

When c_{ij} factorizes, $c_{ij} = c_i^A c_\mu^B$, the ground state $|\Psi\rangle$ is called a *separable* state (a pure product state) and can be recast into the product form

$$|\Psi\rangle = |\Psi_A\rangle \otimes |\Psi_B\rangle, \tag{9}$$

where $|\Psi_A\rangle \equiv \sum_i c_i^A |i\rangle_A$ and $|\Psi_B\rangle \equiv \sum_{\mu} c_{\mu}^B |\mu\rangle_B$. This is the case where the reduced density matrix, Eq. (3), also becomes pure $\rho_A = |\Psi_A\rangle\langle\Psi_A|$. Thus a separable state has vanishing entanglement entropy

$$S_A = 0. \tag{10}$$

Moreover, one can show entanglement entropy vanishes if and only if the pure ground state is separable as we will see.

2. Entangled state

The ground state is called an entangled (or inseparable) state if it is not separable (with the coefficient matrix $c_{i\mu} \neq c_i^A c_{\mu}^B$). This is the case where the entanglement entropy takes a positive value.

Indeed, we can simplify Eq. (8) by changing the bases into the Schmidt decomposition form,

$$|\Psi\rangle = \sum_{k=1}^{\min(d_A, d_B)} \sqrt{p_k} \, |\psi_k\rangle_A \otimes |\psi_k\rangle_B, \tag{11}$$

where p_k are non-negative real numbers satisfying $\sum_k p_k = 1$ and $|\psi_k\rangle_{A,B}$ are new orthonormal bases for the subsystems Aand B. Note that this decomposition works for any $d_A \times d_B$ rectangular matrix $c_{i\mu}$. To see how it actually works, we "diagonalize" the coefficient matrix by the singular-value decomposition

$$c = U\Sigma V^{\dagger},\tag{12}$$

where U and V are $d_A \times d_A$ and $d_B \times d_B$ unitary matrices. Σ is a diagonal $d_A \times d_B$ real matrix given by

with non-negative real entries $\sqrt{p_k} \ge 0$, $k = 1, ..., \min(d_A, d_B)$. The square root for the eigenvalues is purely conventional for later use. The new orthonormal bases $|\psi_k\rangle_{A,B}$ are the unitary transformation of the original ones $|i\rangle_{A,B}$ as $|\psi_k\rangle_A = \sum_i U_{ik} |i\rangle_A$ and $|\psi_k\rangle_B = \sum_{\mu} V_{k\mu} |\mu\rangle_B$.

The Schmidt decomposition Eq. (11) is particularly nice as it yields a mixed state density matrix with the probability distribution $\{p_k\}$ for the reduced density matrix

$$\rho_{A} = \sum_{i=1}^{d_{B}} {}_{B} \langle \psi_{i} | \Psi \rangle \langle \Psi | \psi_{i} \rangle_{B},$$
$$= \sum_{k=1}^{\min(d_{A}, d_{B})} p_{k} | \psi_{k} \rangle_{AA} \langle \psi_{k} |.$$
(14)

In our case, the condition $\sum_k p_k = 1$ follows from the normalization $\langle \Psi | \Psi \rangle = 1$. We see that the reduced density matrix of a subsystem can be mixed even if the total system is in a pure ground state. This should be compared with the discussion for entanglement purification around Eq. (6) where we saw the opposite. In the Schmidt decomposition the entanglement entropy

$$S_A = -\sum_{k=1}^{\min(d_A, d_B)} p_k \log p_k \tag{15}$$

is nothing but the Shannon entropy of the probability distribution $\{p_k\}$. Under the constraint $\sum_k p_k = 1$, it takes the maximum value

$$S_A|_{\max} = \log\min(d_A, d_B) \tag{16}$$

at $p_k = 1/\min(d_A, d_B)$ for any k.⁴

In summary, an entangled state is a superposition of several quantum states. An observer who can access only a subsystem A will find him or herself in a mixed state when the pure ground state $|\Psi\rangle$ in the total system is entangled:

$$|\Psi\rangle$$
: separable $\leftrightarrow \rho_A$: pure state,
 $|\Psi\rangle$: entangled $\leftrightarrow \rho_A$: mixed state. (17)

Entanglement entropy measures how much a given state differs from a separable state. It reaches the maximum value when a given state is a superposition of all possible quantum states with an equal weight.

a. Two spin system

Let us illustrate a simple example of an entangled state. Consider a system of two particles *A* and *B* with spin 1/2. The Hilbert spaces \mathcal{H}_A and \mathcal{H}_B are spanned by two states $\mathcal{H}_{A,B} = \{|0\rangle_{A,B}, |1\rangle_{A,B}\}$. We let them be orthonormal bases satisfying $_{A,B}\langle i|j\rangle_{A,B} = \delta_{ij}$ for i, j = 0, 1. Since the total Hilbert space is the tensor product of the two subsystems $\mathcal{H}_{tot} = \mathcal{H}_A \otimes \mathcal{H}_B$, it has the four-dimensional orthonormal basis $\mathcal{H}_{tot} = \{|00\rangle, |01\rangle, |10\rangle, |11\rangle\}$, where $|ij\rangle \equiv |i\rangle_A \otimes |j\rangle_B$ are tensor product states.

Suppose the ground state is given by

$$|\Psi\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|01\rangle - |10\rangle). \tag{18}$$

The reduced density matrix for the particle A is obtained by taking the partial trace over \mathcal{H}_B of the total density matrix Eq. (1),

$$\rho_A = \frac{1}{2} (|0\rangle_{AA} \langle 0| + |1\rangle_{AA} \langle 1|).$$
(19)

It is convenient to write it in a matrix form acting on the twodimensional vector space \mathcal{H}_A ,

$$\rho_A = \begin{pmatrix} 1/2 & 0\\ 0 & 1/2 \end{pmatrix}. \tag{20}$$

It shows that ρ_A is not pure and the entanglement entropy does not vanish,

$$S_{A} = -\text{tr}_{A} \left[\begin{pmatrix} 1/2 & 0 \\ 0 & 1/2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \log(1/2) & 0 \\ 0 & \log(1/2) \end{pmatrix} \right],$$

= log 2. (21)

This is a maximally entangled state for it saturates the upper bound Eq. (16) with $d_A = d_B = 2$.

A more general state to consider is

$$|\Psi\rangle = \cos\theta|01\rangle - \sin\theta|10\rangle, \qquad (22)$$

parametrized by a parameter θ ranging from 0 to $\pi/2$ that reduces the state Eq. (18) at $\theta = \pi/4$. By a similar calculation we have

$$S_A = -\cos^2\theta \log(\cos^2\theta) - \sin^2\theta \log(\sin^2\theta), \quad (23)$$

which shows the states at $\theta = 0$, $\pi/2$ are pure product states with vanishing entanglement entropy while the state Eq. (18) at $\theta = \pi/4$ is maximally entangled.

b. Thermofield double state

A more nontrivial example of an entangled state is the thermofield double state defined by

⁴To prove Eq. (16), one can introduce the Lagrange multiplier $x(\sum_k p_k - 1)$ to the entropy Eq. (15) and extremize it with respect to p_k .

$$|\Psi\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{Z}} \sum_{n} e^{-\beta E_n/2} |n\rangle_A \otimes |n\rangle_B, \qquad (24)$$

where we normalize the state with the partition function $Z = \sum_{n} e^{-\beta E_n}$. The peculiarity of the thermofield double state becomes manifest in taking the partial trace over the subsystem *B*. Namely, the reduced density matrix for the subsystem *A* becomes a Gibbs state of inverse temperature β :

$$\rho_A = \frac{1}{Z} \sum_n e^{-\beta E_n} |n\rangle_{AA} \langle n|,$$

= $\frac{1}{Z} e^{-\beta H_A}.$ (25)

In the second line, we introduced the (modular) Hamiltonian H_A such that $H_A|n\rangle_A = E_n|n\rangle_A$. Actually the thermofield double state is the entanglement purification of a thermal state with the Boltzmann weight $p_i = e^{-\beta E_i}/Z$ in Eq. (6). Namely, we can purify the thermal system A in the extended Hilbert space $\mathcal{H}_A \otimes \mathcal{H}_B$ by copying the state vectors $\{|n\rangle_B\}$ from \mathcal{H}_A to \mathcal{H}_B . Then every expectation value of local operators in the thermal system A is representable in the thermofield double state Eq. (24) of the total system $A \cup B$. In this example, the entanglement entropy measures the thermal entropy of the subsystem A:

$$S_A = -\operatorname{tr}_A[\rho_A(-\beta H_A - \log Z)],$$

= $\beta(\langle H_A \rangle - F),$ (26)

where F is the thermal free energy $\beta F = -\log Z$.

The thermofield double state is also important to understand the thermal nature of black holes when we consider QFT on a background geometry with a horizon in Sec. IV.E.

C. Bell states

In the two spin system, we saw the state Eq. (18) is maximally entangled. Actually there are totally four independent maximally entangled states in the two qubit system:

$$|B_1\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|00\rangle + |11\rangle),$$

$$|B_2\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|00\rangle - |11\rangle),$$

$$|B_3\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|01\rangle + |10\rangle),$$

$$|B_4\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|01\rangle - |10\rangle).$$
(27)

These are known as the Bell states or Einstein-Podolsky-Rosen pairs in quantum information theory. These states manifest their quantum mechanical aspects in the sense that they violate the Bell's inequalities holding in a local hidden variable theory accounting for the probabilistic features of quantum mechanics with a hidden variable and a probability density.

For a system of n qubits, there are entangled states called the Greenberger-Horne-Zeilinger (GHZ) states (Greenberger, Horne, and Zeilinger, 1989; Greenberger *et al.*, 1990):

$$|\text{GHZ}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|0\rangle^{\otimes n} + |1\rangle^{\otimes n}).$$
 (28)

Another type of entangled states is called the W state (Dur, Vidal, and Cirac, 2000),

$$|W\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{n}} (|10\cdots00\rangle + |010\cdots0\rangle + \dots + |00\cdots01\rangle).$$
 (29)

These two types of states are inequivalent as the GHZ state is fully separable while the W state is not as seen next.

Tripartite system: In a tripartite system (n = 3), the GHZ and W states become

$$|\text{GHZ}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|000\rangle + |111\rangle), \qquad (30)$$

and

$$|W\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}(|001\rangle + |010\rangle + |100\rangle).$$
 (31)

We denote the three subsystems by *A*, *B*, and *C*. Tracing out the Hilbert space of the subsystem *C*, the reduced density matrices for the system $A \cup B$ are

$$\rho_{A\cup B}^{(\text{GHZ})} = \frac{1}{2} (|00\rangle\langle 00| + |11\rangle\langle 11|),$$

$$\rho_{A\cup B}^{(\text{W})} = \frac{2}{3} |B_3\rangle\langle B_3| + \frac{1}{3} |00\rangle\langle 00|.$$
(32)

The $\rho_{A\cup B}^{\rm (GHZ)}$ is fully separable in a sense that it can be written in the form

$$\rho_{A\cup B}^{(\text{GHZ})} = \sum_{i=1}^{k} p_i \rho_A^{(i)} \otimes \rho_B^{(i)}, \qquad (33)$$

where k = 2, $p_i = 1/2$, and $\rho_{A,B}^{(1)} = |0\rangle\langle 0|$, $\rho_{A,B}^{(2)} = |1\rangle\langle 1|$. On the other hand, the $\rho_{A\cup B}^{(W)}$ cannot be written in such a form because of the appearance of the Bell state $|B_3\rangle$. This implies that the W state is still entangled even after the partial trace.

D. Properties of entanglement entropy

Entanglement entropy has several useful properties that we summarize without proofs. The interested reader can refer to Nielsen and Chuang (2010) for the derivations and the other properties.

• If a ground state wave function is pure, the entanglement entropy of the subsystem A and its complement $B = \overline{A}$ are the same:

$$S_A = S_B. \tag{34}$$

This follows from the symmetry of the Schmidt decomposition under the exchange of *A* and *B* and also from the result Eq. (15). However, S_A is no longer equal to S_B when the total system is in a mixed state, e.g., at finite temperature.

• Given two disjoint subsystems *A* and *B*, the entanglement entropies satisfy the subadditivity,

$$S_{A\cup B} \le S_A + S_B. \tag{35}$$

Also it satisfies the triangle inequality or the Araki-Lieb inequality (Araki and Lieb, 1970),

$$|S_A - S_B| \le S_{A \cup B},\tag{36}$$

which is symmetric between A and B.

• For any three disjoint subsystems A, B, and C, the following inequalities hold:

$$S_{A\cup B\cup C} + S_B \le S_{A\cup B} + S_{B\cup C},$$

$$S_A + S_C \le S_{A\cup B} + S_{B\cup C}.$$
 (37)

These are known as the *strong subadditivity*, the most fundamental inequalities for entanglement entropy. The two inequalities are shown to be equivalent to each other (Araki and Lieb, 1970). The proof is based on a convexity of a function built from the density matrix that is Hermitian when a system is unitary (Lieb and Ruskai, 1973; Narnhofer and Thirring, 1985). The subadditivity Eq. (35) and the Araki-Lieb inequality Eq. (36) are derivable from the strong subadditivity.

The strong subadditivity of entanglement will play vital roles in the entropic proofs of the c and F theorems for renormalization group flows in QFT as we see in Sec. VIII.

E. Relations between entanglement measures

Among several measures of quantum entanglement we list a few, relative entropy, mutual information, and Rényi entropy, that are often used in the applications to QFT and discuss their features and connections to each other.

1. Relative entropy

Given two states described by the density matrices ρ and σ , one can define the relative entropy by (Umegaki *et al.*, 1962)

$$S(\rho \| \sigma) = \operatorname{tr}[\rho(\log \rho - \log \sigma)]. \tag{38}$$

It measures the "distance" between the two states with several (defining) properties (Vedral, 2002; Ohya, 2004),

$$S(\rho \| \rho) = 0, \tag{39}$$

$$S(\rho_1 \otimes \rho_2 \| \sigma_1 \otimes \sigma_2) = S(\rho_1 \| \sigma_1) + S(\rho_2 \| \sigma_2), \quad (40)$$

$$S(\rho \| \sigma) \ge \frac{1}{2} \| \rho - \sigma \|^2, \tag{41}$$

$$S(\rho \| \sigma) \ge S(\operatorname{tr}_{p}\rho | \operatorname{tr}_{p}\sigma), \tag{42}$$

where tr_p is a partial trace with respect to the subsystem p, and the norm means

$$\|\rho\| = \operatorname{tr}\left(\sqrt{\rho^{\dagger}\rho}\right). \tag{43}$$

TABLE I. Equivalence between the entanglement inequalities of various measures.

Entanglement entropy	Mutual information	Relative entropy
Subadditivity	Positivity	Positivity
Eq. (35)	Eq. (50)	Eq. (41)
Strong subadditivity	Monotonicity	Monotonicity
Eq. (37)	Eq. (51)	Eq. (42)

With particular choices of the density matrices, the relative entropy reduces to entanglement entropy,

$$S(\rho_A \| \mathbf{1}_A / d_A) = \log d_A - S_A, \tag{44}$$

where $\mathbf{1}_A$ is the $d_A \times d_A$ unit matrix for the d_A -dimensional Hilbert space of the region A.

The relative entropy is always non-negative, $S(\rho || \sigma) \ge 0$, bounded from below by the inequality Eq. (41). Various inequalities for the other entanglement measures follow from the monotonicity of the relative entropy given by Eq. (42) (see Table I). For example, the strong subadditivity Eq. (37) is derivable as follows.

Let $\rho_{A\cup B\cup C}$ be the density matrix for the total system $A \cup B \cup C$, and we denote its restrictions to the subsystems $A \cup B$, $B \cup C$, and B by $\rho_{A\cup B}, \rho_{B\cup C}$, and ρ_B , respectively. Since the reduced density matrices have the property such that $\operatorname{tr}_{A\cup B\cup C}[\rho_{A\cup B\cup C}(\mathcal{O}_{A\cup B}\otimes \mathbf{1}_C/d_C)] = \operatorname{tr}_{A\cup B}(\rho_{A\cup B}\mathcal{O}_{A\cup B})$, we can show the identities

$$S(\rho_{A\cup B\cup C} \| \mathbf{1}_{A\cup B\cup C}/d_{A\cup B\cup C})$$

$$= S(\rho_{A\cup B} \| \mathbf{1}_{A\cup B}/d_{A\cup B}) + S(\rho_{A\cup B\cup C} \| \rho_{A\cup B} \otimes \mathbf{1}_{C}/d_{C}),$$

$$S(\rho_{B\cup C} \| \mathbf{1}_{B\cup C}/d_{B\cup C})$$

$$= S(\rho_{B} \| \mathbf{1}_{B}/d_{B}) + S(\rho_{B\cup C} \| \rho_{B} \otimes \mathbf{1}_{C}/d_{C}).$$
(45)

On the other hand, the monotonicity Eq. (42) implies

$$S(\rho_{A\cup B\cup C} \| \rho_{A\cup B} \otimes \mathbf{1}_C/d_C) \ge S(\rho_{B\cup C} \| \rho_B \otimes \mathbf{1}_C/d_C), \qquad (46)$$

and combined with the equalities Eq. (45), we arrive at the inequality

$$S(\rho_{A\cup B\cup C} \| \mathbf{1}_{A\cup B\cup C}/d_{A\cup B\cup C}) + S(\rho_B \| \mathbf{1}_B/d_B)$$

$$\geq S(\rho_{A\cup B} \| \mathbf{1}_{A\cup B}/d_{A\cup B}) + S(\rho_{B\cup C} \| \mathbf{1}_{B\cup C}/d_{B\cup C}).$$
(47)

Translating the relative entropy to entanglement entropy through Eq. (44) and noting the dimensional relations such as $d_{A\cup B\cup C} = d_A d_B d_C$, we find Eq. (47) is nothing but the strong subadditivity of entanglement entropy given by the first line of Eq. (37). We do not bother to derive the second inequality in Eq. (37) from the monotonicity of the relative entropy as it is equivalent to the first (Araki and Lieb, 1970).

One can estimate a lower bound for the relative entropy by combining Eq. (41) with the Schwarz inequality $||X|| \ge \operatorname{tr}(XY)/||Y||$,

$$S(\rho \| \sigma) \ge \frac{1}{2} \frac{(\langle \mathcal{O} \rangle_{\rho} - \langle \mathcal{O} \rangle_{\sigma})^2}{\| \mathcal{O} \|^2}, \tag{48}$$

Rev. Mod. Phys., Vol. 90, No. 3, July-September 2018

where $\langle \mathcal{O} \rangle_{\rho}$ is the expectation value of an operator \mathcal{O} with the density matrix ρ .

2. Mutual information

The mutual information I(A, B) of two systems A and B (see Fig. 2) is defined by

$$I(A,B) \equiv S_A + S_B - S_{A\cup B}.$$
(49)

It measures how much the two subsystems are correlated. It is symmetric under the exchange of A and B by definition and free from ultraviolet divergences in QFT while entanglement entropy generically diverges as discussed in Sec. IV.F. The subadditivity Eq. (35) guarantees the mutual information to be non-negative:

$$I(A,B) \ge 0. \tag{50}$$

In addition, the strong subadditivity Eq. (37) leads to the monotonicity

$$I(A, B \cup C) \le I(A, B), \tag{51}$$

for any region C.

The mutual information can be written by the relative entropy as

$$I(A, B) = S(\rho_{A \cup B} \| \rho_A \otimes \rho_B).$$
(52)

This relation shows that the mutual information between two subsystems quantifies how much the state $\rho_{A\cup B}$ for the union $A \cup B$ differs from the separable state $\rho_A \otimes \rho_B$ and can be a good measure of global correlations over spatially disconnected regions in QFT.

Combining the third inequality of Eq. (41) and the expression of the mutual information Eq. (52) with the Schwarz inequality, one obtains the lower bound for the mutual information (Wolf *et al.*, 2008)

$$I(A,B) \ge \frac{1}{2} \frac{(\langle \mathcal{O}_A \mathcal{O}_B \rangle - \langle \mathcal{O}_A \rangle \langle \mathcal{O}_B \rangle)^2}{\|\mathcal{O}_A\|^2 \|\mathcal{O}_B\|^2},$$
(53)

where \mathcal{O}_A and \mathcal{O}_B are any bounded operators in the regions A and B, respectively.



FIG. 2. The mutual information between two disjoint regions *A* (blue, light gray) and *B* red (gray).

3. Rényi entropy

The Rényi entropy is a one-parameter generalization of entanglement entropy labeled by an integer n, called the replica parameter (Rényi, 1961)

$$S_n(A) = \frac{1}{1-n} \log \operatorname{tr}_A(\rho_A^n).$$
(54)

In the $n \to 1$ limit with the normalization $tr_A(\rho_A) = 1$, the Rényi entropy reduced to entanglement entropy,

$$S_A = \lim_{n \to 1} S_n(A). \tag{55}$$

The Rényi entropy provides us more information about the eigenvalues of the reduced density matrix than entanglement entropy. It is defined for an integer n, but one assumes an analytic continuation of n to a real number in taking the limit Eq. (55). This analytic continuation will be useful to compute entanglement entropy of QFT by the replica method in Sec. IV.

a. Thermal interpretation of Rényi entropic inequalities

The Rényi entropy Eq. (54) is shown to satisfy several inequalities between different values of n (Życzkowski, 2003),

$$\partial_n S_n \le 0, \tag{56}$$

$$\partial_n \left(\frac{n-1}{n} S_n \right) \ge 0, \tag{57}$$

$$\partial_n[(n-1)S_n] \ge 0, \tag{58}$$

$$\partial_n^2[(n-1)S_n] \le 0. \tag{59}$$

To grasp the physical meaning of these inequalities we introduce the modular Hamiltonian H_A by

$$\rho_A \equiv e^{-2\pi H_A},\tag{60}$$

and consider a "thermal" partition function

$$Z(\beta) \equiv \operatorname{tr}_A(\rho_A^n) = \operatorname{tr}_A(e^{-\beta H_A}), \tag{61}$$

at inverse temperature $\beta \equiv 2\pi n$ where H_A is regarded as a Hamiltonian. In analogy to statistical mechanics we can define the modular energy $E(\beta)$, the modular entropy $\tilde{S}(\beta)$, and the modular capacity $C(\beta)^5$ by the canonical relations,

$$E(\beta) \equiv -\partial_{\beta} \log Z(\beta),$$

$$\tilde{S}(\beta) \equiv (1 - \beta \partial_{\beta}) \log Z(\beta),$$

$$C(\beta) \equiv \beta^2 \partial_{\beta}^2 \log Z(\beta).$$
(62)

⁵The modular capacity $C(\beta)$ is the same as the capacity of entanglement defined by Yao and Qi (2010).

With these "thermodynamic" quantities, the inequalities Eqs. (57)–(59) are rewritten in more concise forms (Hung *et al.*, 2011; Nakaguchi and Nishioka, 2016):

$$S(\beta) \ge 0,$$

$$E(\beta) \ge 0,$$

$$C(\beta) \ge 0.$$
(63)

The inequality Eq. (56) is not independent from the others and can be derived from Eq. (59). We thus find the inequalities of the Rényi entropy have a good interpretation as the stability of the thermal system when the replica parameter n is regarded as the inverse temperature for the modular Hamiltonian.

There is a one-to-one correspondence between the modular entropy and the Rényi entropy

$$\tilde{S}_n \equiv n^2 \partial_n \left(\frac{n-1}{n} S_n \right), \tag{64}$$

where we changed the notation for $\tilde{S}(\beta)$ to emphasize the *n* dependence. Inverting this relation by integration, we can reconstruct the Rényi entropy from the modular entropy,

$$S_n = \frac{n}{n-1} \int_1^n d\hat{n} \frac{1}{\hat{n}^2} \tilde{S}_{\hat{n}}.$$
 (65)

We discuss the implications of the inequalities Eq. (63) for a gravitational system when a holographic description of the Rényi entropy is available in Sec. VII.E.

b. Relative Rényi entropy

The relative Rényi entropy is an analog of the Rényi entropy for the relative entropy, defined by (Müller-Lennert *et al.*, 2013; Wilde, Winter, and Yang, 2013)

$$S_n(\rho \| \sigma) = \frac{1}{n-1} \log \left[\operatorname{tr}(\sigma^{(1-n)/(2n)} \rho \sigma^{(1-n)/(2n)})^n \right], \quad (66)$$

for $n \in (0, 1) \cup (1, \infty)$ and

$$S_1(\rho \| \sigma) = S(\rho \| \sigma),$$

$$S_{\infty}(\rho \| \sigma) = \log \| \sigma^{-1/2} \rho \sigma^{-1/2} \|_{\infty}.$$
(67)

The relative Rényi entropy is shown to be monotonic under the partial trace operation tr_p ,

$$S_n(\rho \| \sigma) \ge S_n(\operatorname{tr}_p \rho \| \operatorname{tr}_p \sigma), \tag{68}$$

for $n \ge 1/2$ as is the relative entropy (Beigi, 2013; Frank and Lieb, 2013).

The relative Rényi entropy reduces to the Rényi entropy in taking a special state as σ in the same way as in Eq. (44),

$$S_n(\rho_A || \mathbf{1}_A / d_A) = \log d_A - S_n(A).$$
 (69)

It is also shown to be monotonic with respect to the parameter *n* (Beigi, 2013; Müller-Lennert *et al.*, 2013),

$$\partial_n S_n(\rho \| \sigma) \ge 0, \tag{70}$$

which is considered as a generalization of the inequality Eq. (56) for the Rényi entropy.

One may be tempted to define the Rényi mutual information in a similar manner to the mutual information Eq. (49). This naive construction, however, can give rise to a negative value for a certain class of states when $n \neq 1$ in general and does not allow the interpretation as an entanglement measure of quantum information (Adesso, Girolami, and Serafini, 2012).⁶

Instead, one can introduce the *n*-Rényi mutual information by (Beigi, 2013)

$$I_n(A, B) = \min_{\sigma_B} S_n(\rho_{A \cup B} \| \rho_A \otimes \sigma_B), \tag{72}$$

where the minimum is taken over all density matrices σ_B . It is always non-negative by definition and reduces to the mutual information when n = 1.

F. Entanglement entropy at finite temperature

The entanglement entropy $S_A(T)$ at finite temperature $T = \beta^{-1}$ can be defined just by replacing the total density matrix Eq. (1) with the thermal density matrix

$$\rho_{\text{thermal}} = \frac{e^{-\beta H}}{\text{tr}(e^{-\beta H})},\tag{73}$$

where *H* is the Hamiltonian of the total system. By definition, $S_A(\beta)$ equals the thermal entropy when *A* is the total system

$$S_{\rm tot} = S_{\rm thermal}.$$
 (74)

Let $|\Psi\rangle$ be the ground state with no energy $H|\Psi\rangle = 0$, and $|\phi\rangle$ be the first excited (normalized) state with the energy $H|\phi\rangle = E_{\phi}|\phi\rangle$. Then the density matrix has an expansion around the ground state at zero temperature,

$$\rho_{\text{thermal}} = \frac{|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi| + |\phi\rangle\langle\phi|e^{-\beta E_{\phi}} + \cdots}{1 + e^{-\beta E_{\phi}} + \cdots}.$$
 (75)

The reduced density matrix allows a similar expansion,

$$\rho_A = \rho_{0A} + e^{-\beta E_{\phi}} (\rho_{\phi A} - \rho_{0A}) + \cdots, \qquad (76)$$

where we defined $\rho_{0A} \equiv \text{tr}_B(|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|)$ and $\rho_{\phi A} \equiv \text{tr}_B(|\phi\rangle\langle\phi|)$. It follows from the $n \rightarrow 1$ limit of the Rényi entropy Eq. (54) that the entanglement entropy receives the universal thermal contribution from the excited state (Cardy and Herzog, 2014; Herzog, 2014),

$$S_A(T) = S_A(T=0) + e^{-\beta E_{\phi}} \Delta \langle H_{0A} \rangle + \cdots, \qquad (77)$$

⁶An example of such states for n = 2 is

$$\rho_{A\cup B} = x|00\rangle\langle 00| + y|01\rangle\langle 01| + (1 - x - y)|10\rangle\langle 10|,$$
(71)

with the parameter ranges 0 < x < 1/2 and 0 < y < (1/2 - x)/(1 - x).

where $H_{0A} \equiv -\log \rho_{0A}$ is the modular Hamiltonian for the ground state and $\Delta \langle H_{0A} \rangle$ stands for the difference of the modular Hamiltonian,

$$\Delta \langle H_{0A} \rangle \equiv \operatorname{tr}_{A} [H_{0A} (\rho_{\phi A} - \rho_{0A})].$$
(78)

III. REAL TIME FORMALISM

We illustrate the real time approach for calculating the reduced density matrix of a subsystem in the Hamiltonian description. This method is suitable for the numerical computation once we discretize the spacetime to lattice. We describe only the bosonic case here and defer the fermionic case to the Appendix.

A. Two coupled harmonic oscillators

To illustrate the real time approach, we start with a simple example of two coupled harmonic oscillators (Bombelli *et al.*, 1986; Srednicki, 1993); see Fig. 3. Suppose this system is described by the Hamiltonian

$$H = \frac{1}{2}[p_A^2 + p_B^2 + k(x_A^2 + x_B^2) + l(x_A - x_B)^2], \quad (79)$$

where $x_{A,B}$ and $p_{A,B}$ are the positions and the conjugate momenta of the two oscillators, and k and l are related to their mass and the coupling. First, we want to find the ground state wave function of the system. To this end, we introduce new variables $x_{\pm} = (x_A \pm x_B)/\sqrt{2}$, $\omega_+ = k^{1/2}$, and $\omega_- = (k+2l)^{1/2}$. In these new variables, the Hamiltonian is for two uncoupled harmonic oscillators and the Schrödinger equation becomes

$$\frac{1}{2}\left[-\partial_{+}^{2}-\partial_{-}^{2}+\omega_{+}^{2}x_{+}^{2}+\omega_{-}^{2}x_{-}^{2}\right]\Psi(x_{+},x_{-})=E\Psi(x_{+},x_{-}).$$
(80)

Then the ground state wave function is the product of two copies of the ground state wave function of one harmonic oscillator,

$$\Psi(x_+, x_-) = \frac{(\omega_+ \omega_-)^{1/4}}{\pi^{1/2}} \exp\left[-\frac{\omega_+ x_+^2 + \omega_- x_-^2}{2}\right], \quad (81)$$

with the energy $E = (\omega_+ + \omega_-)/2$. The overall factor is chosen so that the wave function is normalized to be $\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx_A \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx_B |\Psi(x_A, x_B)|^2 = 1$ where we denote the wave function in the original variables x_A and x_B by the same symbol $\Psi(x_A, x_B)$.

Next we trace out the oscillator at x_B and construct the reduced density matrix ρ_A for the oscillator at x_A . If we represent the ground state wave function as



FIG. 3. A system of *N*-coupled harmonic oscillators. Here the total size of the system is N = 10 and the subsystem *A* in blue (light gray) consists of four oscillators from the left.

 $\Psi(x_A, x_B) = (\langle x_A | \otimes \langle x_B |) | \Psi \rangle$, then the reduced density matrix follows as

$$\rho_A(x_A, x'_A) = \langle x_A | \operatorname{tr}_B(|\Psi\rangle \langle \Psi|) | x'_A \rangle,$$

$$= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx_B \Psi(x_A, x_B) \Psi^*(x'_A, x_B),$$

$$= \sqrt{\frac{\gamma - \beta}{\pi}} \exp\left[-\frac{\gamma}{2}(x_A^2 + {x'_A}^2) + \beta x_A {x'_A}\right], \quad (82)$$

where we introduced the parameters

$$\beta = \frac{(\omega_{+} - \omega_{-})^{2}}{4(\omega_{+} + \omega_{-})}, \qquad \gamma = \frac{2\omega_{+}\omega_{-}}{\omega_{+} + \omega_{-}} + \beta.$$
(83)

Finally, we need the eigenvalues of the reduced density matrix to compute the entanglement entropy. The eigenfunction f_n with the eigenvalue p_n must satisfy

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx' \rho_A(x, x') f_n(x') = p_n f_n(x), \qquad (84)$$

and the solution is given by

$$f_n(x) = H_n(\alpha^{1/2}x)e^{-\alpha x^2/2}$$
 $(n = 0, 1, 2, ...),$ (85)

where $\alpha = (\omega_+ \omega_-)^{1/2}$ and H_n is the Hermite polynomial. The eigenvalue p_n is

$$p_n = (1 - \xi)\xi^n, \qquad \xi = \frac{\beta}{\alpha + \gamma}.$$
 (86)

One way to derive the eigenfunction is to expand the reduced density matrix by the Hermite polynomial,

$$\rho_A(x, x') = \sqrt{\frac{\alpha}{\pi}} (1 - \xi) e^{-\alpha/2(x^2 + x'^2)} \\ \times \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\xi^n}{2^n n!} H_n(\alpha^{1/2} x) H_n(\alpha^{1/2} x'), \quad (87)$$

and use the orthogonality,

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx e^{-x^2} H_n(x) H_m(x) = \sqrt{\pi} 2^n n! \delta_{nm}.$$
 (88)

Having diagonalized the reduced density matrix, we are ready to obtain the entanglement entropy from the eigenvalue Eq. (86),

$$S_A = -\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} p_n \log p_n,$$

= $-\log(1-\xi) - \frac{\xi}{1-\xi} \log \xi.$ (89)

B. N-coupled harmonic oscillators

It is straightforward to generalize the model Eq. (79) of two harmonic oscillators to a system of *N*-coupled harmonic oscillators (see Fig. 3)

$$H = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{N} \pi_i^2 + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j=1}^{N} \phi_i K_{ij} \phi_j, \qquad (90)$$

where *K* is a real symmetric matrix and π_i is a canonical conjugate momentum of the oscillator ϕ_i satisfying the commutation relation,⁷

$$[\phi_i, \pi_j] = \mathrm{i}\delta_{ij}.\tag{91}$$

It reduces to the previous model Eq. (79) for N = 2, $K_{11} = K_{22} = k + l$, and $K_{12} = -l$. Instead of repeating the arguments in the literature (Bombelli *et al.*, 1986; Srednicki, 1993), we adopt a different method that suites for numerical computation.

First, we introduce creation and annihilation operators a_I and a_I^{\dagger} satisfying the commutation relation $[a_I, a_J^{\dagger}] = \delta_{IJ}$. Note that the new indices *I* and *J* are different from the indices *i* and *j* labeling the lattice site. They parametrize the Fock space generated by a_I and a_I^{\dagger} . We assume the operators a_I and a_I^{\dagger} are linearly related to the original oscillators ϕ_i and π_j with indices *i* and *j* in the region *A* by (Casini and Huerta, 2009),

$$\begin{split} \phi_i &= \alpha_{iI} (a_I^{\dagger} + a_I), \\ \pi_j &= -\mathrm{i}\beta_{jJ} (a_J^{\dagger} - a_J), \end{split} \tag{92}$$

where α_{iI} and β_{jJ} are real matrices with the mixed indices of the coordinate space and the Fock space. These matrices are not independent of each other due to the commutation relation Eq. (91) and have to be real matrices satisfying

$$\alpha \beta^T = -\frac{1}{2}.$$
 (93)

We now assume that there exists a (modular) Hamiltonian bilinear in the creation and annihilation operators,

$$H_A = \sum_I \epsilon_I a_I^{\dagger} a_I, \qquad (94)$$

which generates the reduced density matrix (Peschel and Chung, 1999; Chung and Peschel, 2000),

$$\rho_A = \prod_{I \in A} (1 - e^{-\epsilon_I}) e^{-H_A}.$$
(95)

In order to determine the spectrum ϵ_I , we compare the twopoint functions $\langle \phi_i \pi_j \rangle = i \delta_{ij}/2$, $X_{ij} \equiv \langle \phi_i \phi_j \rangle$, and $P_{ij} = \langle \pi_i \pi_j \rangle$ in the subsystem *A* with those evaluated with the ansatz Eq. (95),

$$X_{ij} = \operatorname{tr}_{A}(\rho_{A}\phi_{i}\phi_{j}),$$

$$P_{ij} = \operatorname{tr}_{A}(\rho_{A}\pi_{i}\pi_{j}),$$

$$\frac{\mathrm{i}}{2}\delta_{ij} = \operatorname{tr}_{A}(\rho_{A}\phi_{i}\pi_{j}).$$
(96)

The right-hand sides can be diagonalized by the coefficient matrices α and β in Eq. (92):

$$X = \alpha (2n+1)\alpha^{T},$$

$$P = \beta (2n+1)\beta^{T},$$
(97)

where n is the diagonal matrix with entries,

$$n_{IJ} = \operatorname{tr}_A(\rho_A a_I^{\dagger} a_J) = \frac{\delta_{IJ}}{e^{\epsilon_I} - 1}.$$
 (98)

We can read off the spectrum e_I of the reduced density matrix from the matrix product *XP* that is also diagonalized with Eq. (93) as

$$XP = \frac{1}{4}\alpha(2n+1)^2\alpha^{-1}.$$
 (99)

Comparing the eigenvalues of the matrices in both sides, we find

$$\nu_I = \frac{1}{2} \coth \frac{\epsilon_I}{2},\tag{100}$$

where ν_I are the eigenvalues of $C = \sqrt{XP}$.

The entanglement entropy follows from the limit of the Rényi entropy Eq. (55). Since the trace of the *n*th power of ρ_A is given by

$$tr_{A}(\rho_{A}^{n}) = \prod_{I} \frac{(1 - e^{-\epsilon_{I}})^{n}}{1 - e^{-n\epsilon_{I}}},$$
$$= \prod_{I} \left[\left(\nu_{I} + \frac{1}{2} \right)^{n} - \left(\nu_{I} - \frac{1}{2} \right)^{n} \right]^{-1}, \quad (101)$$

we can represent the entanglement entropy in terms of the matrix C,

$$S_A = \operatorname{tr}_A[(C + \frac{1}{2})\log{(C + \frac{1}{2})} - (C - \frac{1}{2})\log{(C - \frac{1}{2})}], \quad (102)$$

where tr_A means the indices of the matrix C_{ij} are restricted to the subsystem $A, i, j \in A$.

While Eq. (102) is enough to determine the entanglement entropy of the subsystem on lattice, it is cumbersome to calculate the matrix *C* from the two-point functions X_{ij} and P_{ij} . Actually there is a shortcut for the system of the coupled harmonic oscillators Eq. (90), where X_{ij} and P_{ij} are representable by the interaction matrix *K* as follows. First consider the case where the *K* matrix is a diagonal matrix $D = \text{diag}(\omega_1^2, \omega_2^2, ..., \omega_N^2)$. One can then define creation and annihilation operators

⁷The oscillator and conjugate momentum are considered as Hermitian operators.

$$b_{i} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\omega_{i}}} (\omega_{i}\phi_{i} + i\pi_{i}),$$

$$b_{i}^{\dagger} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\omega_{i}}} (\omega_{i}\phi_{i} - i\pi_{i}), \qquad (103)$$

with the commutation relations $[b_i, b_j^{\dagger}] = \delta_{ij}$. With them, the Hamiltonian equation (90) with the interaction matrix K = D is recast into the following standard form:

$$H = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \omega_i \left(b_i^{\dagger} b_i + \frac{1}{2} \right).$$
(104)

Let $|0\rangle$ be a ground state annihilated by all b_i , then the twopoint correlation functions are

$$X_{ij} = \langle 0 | \phi_i \phi_j | 0 \rangle = \frac{1}{2\omega_i} \delta_{ij},$$

$$P_{ij} = \langle 0 | \pi_i \pi_j | 0 \rangle = \frac{\omega_i}{2} \delta_{ij}.$$
(105)

Since any real symmetric matrix *K* can be diagonalized by an orthogonal matrix *O*, $K = O^T DO$, and $K^n = O^T D^n O$ for any real *n*, applying the derivation to the new basis $\tilde{\phi}_i = O_{ij}\phi_j$ leads to

$$X_{ij} = \frac{1}{2} (K^{-1/2})_{ij}, \qquad P_{ij} = \frac{1}{2} (K^{1/2})_{ij}.$$
 (106)

The matrix $C = \sqrt{XP}$ is constant, C = 1/2, when A is the total system, and the entanglement entropy Eq. (102) clearly vanishes in this case as expected. On the other hand, it no longer vanishes for a subsystem A specified by $i = 1, ..., N_A$ where $N_A < N$ because $C_{ij} = [\sum_{k=1,...,N_A} (K^{-1/2})_{ik} (K^{1/2})_{kj}]^{1/2}/2$ is not necessarily 1/2 in general.

C. Free massive scalar fields

The argument used in the previous section can be extended to higher-dimensional theories without difficulty if the system has rotational symmetry. Namely, for a spherical entangling surface, the system can be effectively reduced to (1 + 1)dimensional theories on the radial coordinate (Srednicki, 1993; Lohmayer *et al.*, 2010; Huerta, 2012).

Consider a free massive real scalar field with the action⁸

$$I = -\frac{1}{2} \int d^d x \sqrt{-g} [(\partial_\mu \phi)^2 + m^2 \phi^2].$$
(107)

We put the theory on the radial coordinates,

$$ds^{2} = -dt^{2} + dr^{2} + r^{2}d\Omega_{d-2}^{2}, \qquad (108)$$

where $d\Omega_{d-2}^2$ is the metric for a unit (d-2) sphere. Rescaling the scalar field ϕ by $r^{d/2-1}$ and Fourier decomposing along the angular directions simplifies the Hamiltonian

$$H = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{l=0}^{\infty} g_s(d-2, l) \\ \times \int_0^{\infty} dr \left\{ \pi_l^2(r) + r^{d-2} \left[\partial_r \left(\frac{\phi_l(r)}{r^{d/2-1}} \right) \right]^2 \\ + \left(m^2 + \frac{l(l+d-3)}{r^2} \right) \phi_l^2(r) \right\},$$
(109)

where π_l are the conjugate momenta of the field ϕ_l with the orbital angular momentum *l*, satisfying the commutation relation

$$[\phi_l(r), \pi_{l'}(r')] = i\delta_{ll'}\delta(r - r').$$
(110)

The factor $g_s(d, l)$ is the degeneracy of the *l*th angular mode of a scalar field on unit *d* sphere \mathbb{S}^d ,

$$g(d,l) = \frac{(2l+d-1)\Gamma(l+d-1)}{l!\Gamma(d)}.$$
 (111)

We discretize the radial coordinate r to N sites parametrized by i with lattice spacing a that leads to the following replacement rule:

$$r \to ia, \qquad \delta(r - r') \to \frac{\delta_{ii'}}{a},$$

 $\phi_l(r) \to \phi_{l,i}, \qquad \pi_l(r) \to \frac{\pi_{l,i}}{a},$ (112)

for the terms without derivatives and

$$r \to \left(i + \frac{1}{2}\right)a,$$

$$\partial_r \left(\frac{\phi_l(r)}{r^{d/2-1}}\right) \to \frac{1}{a^{d/2}} \left[\frac{\phi_{l,i+1}}{(i+1)^{d/2-1}} - \frac{\phi_{l,i}}{i^{d/2-1}}\right], \quad (113)$$

for the terms with derivatives.⁹ The resulting Hamiltonian on the lattice takes a similar form as Eq. (90) for the *N*-coupled harmonic oscillator:

$$H = \frac{1}{2a} \sum_{l=0}^{\infty} g_s(d-2,l) \left[\sum_{i=1}^{N} \pi_{l,j}^2 + \sum_{i,j=1}^{N} \phi_{l,i} K_l^{ij} \phi_{l,j} \right].$$
(114)

The symmetric matrix K_l is chosen to be

$$K_{l}^{11} = \left(\frac{3}{2}\right)^{d-2} + l(l+d-3) + (ma)^{2},$$

$$K_{l}^{ii} = \frac{1}{i^{d-2}} \left[\left(i - \frac{1}{2}\right)^{d-2} + \left(i + \frac{1}{2}\right)^{d-2} \right] + \frac{l(l+d-3)}{i^{2}} + (ma)^{2},$$

$$K_{l}^{i,i+1} = K_{l}^{i+1,i} = -\frac{(i+1/2)^{d-2}}{i^{d/2-1}(i+1)^{d/2-1}}.$$
(115)

⁸We may use a nonminimally coupled scalar field with a term $\mathcal{R}\phi^2$ in the action, but the result is the same as the minimally coupled case (Casini, Mazzitelli, and Testé, 2015; Herzog and Nishioka, 2016).

⁹Among several discretization schemes we exclusively use Srednicki lattice (Srednicki, 1993) in this article.

Hence the entanglement entropy of a free massive scalar field for a spherical system amounts to the summation of those over each angular mode,

$$S_A = \sum_{l=0}^{\infty} g_s(d-2, l) S_l,$$
 (116)

where S_l is the entropy for the *l*th mode of the form Eq. (102),

$$S_{l} = \operatorname{tr}_{A}[(C_{l} + \frac{1}{2})\log(C_{l} + \frac{1}{2}) - (C_{l} - \frac{1}{2})\log(C_{l} - \frac{1}{2})], \quad (117)$$

with $C_l = (C_l)_{ij}$ for $i, j \in A$ being

$$(C_l)_{ij} = \frac{1}{2} \left[\sum_{k \in A} (K_l^{-1/2})_{ik} (K_l^{1/2})_{kj} \right]^{1/2}.$$
 (118)

For a spherical entangling surface of radius R, the indices i, j, $k \in A$ range from 1 to N_A , where N_A is fixed by $R = (N_A + 1/2)a$.

IV. EUCLIDEAN FORMALISM

In this section, we rewrite the definition of entanglement entropy by introducing an auxiliary (replica) parameter. After giving a representation of the reduced density matrix in terms of the path integral, we derive an expression of the entanglement entropy given by the Euclidean partition function on a singular manifold. This approach is sometimes easier than the real time approach in performing analytic computations in QFT.

A. Replica trick

We adopt the definition Eq. (7) of entanglement entropy with Eqs. (54) and (55),

$$S_A = -\lim_{n \to 1} \frac{\log \operatorname{tr}_A(\rho_A^n)}{n-1},$$

= $-\lim_{n \to 1} \partial_n \log \operatorname{tr}_A(\rho_A^n),$ (119)

where we used the fact that the reduced density matrix is normalized $tr_A(\rho_A) = 1$. Although the Rényi entropy is defined only for an integer *n*, the analytic continuation is assumed in taking the $n \rightarrow 1$ limit. This method is called the replica trick that is often employed for the entanglement entropy calculation in QFT.

Two spin system with the replica trick: We revisit the two spin system Eq. (18) in Sec. II.B.2.a with the replica trick. The reduced density for the spin A was given by Eq. (20), hence we immediately have the trace of the *n*th power,

$$\operatorname{tr}_A(\rho_A^n) = 2^{1-n}.$$
 (120)

Plugging this into Eq. (119) yields the entanglement entropy

$$S_A = -\lim_{n \to 1} \partial_n \log 2^{1-n} = \log 2, \qquad (121)$$

which agrees with the previous calculation Eq. (21).

B. Path integral representation in quantum mechanics

We have seen how the reduced density matrix for entanglement entropy is calculated in the Hamiltonian formulation so far. There is an equivalent, but complementary approach using the path integral formulation of quantum mechanics which we are going to deal with and will be further extended to quantum field theory in the next section.

We first recap the basic facts about quantum mechanics and the path integral formulation. In the Schrödinger picture a state evolves under the Schrödinger equation,

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}|\psi(t)\rangle = \hat{H}|\psi(t)\rangle,$$
 (122)

while operators such as a position operator \hat{x} do not. Hence the eigenvector $\hat{x}|x\rangle = x|x\rangle$ for the operator is also time independent.

In the Heisenberg picture, operators evolve under the Heisenberg equation

$$\mathbf{i}\frac{\mathbf{d}}{\mathbf{d}t}\hat{A}(t) = [\hat{H}, \hat{A}(t)],\tag{123}$$

but the state vectors are time independent. The operator $\hat{x}(t)$ and the eigenvector $|x;t\rangle$ are related to those in the Schrödinger picture as

$$\hat{x}(t) = e^{i\hat{H}t}\hat{x}e^{-i\hat{H}t}, \qquad |x;t\rangle = e^{i\hat{H}t}|x\rangle.$$
(124)

The transition amplitude from an initial state $|x_i; t_i\rangle$ at time $t = t_i$ to a final state $|x_f; t_f\rangle$ at $t = t_f(>t_i)$ is given by their overlap $\langle x_f; t_f | x_i; t_i \rangle$ in the Heisenberg picture. Thus the transition amplitude in the Schrödinger picture is

$$\langle x_f; t_f | x_i; t_i \rangle = \langle x_f | e^{-i\hat{H}(t_f - t_i)} | x_i \rangle.$$
(125)

A standard argument for splitting the time interval to a number of small intervals and inserting the complete bases at each time slice yields the path integral representation,

$$\langle x_f | e^{-i\hat{H}(t_f - t_i)} | x_i \rangle = \int_{x(t_i) = x_i}^{x(t_f) = x_f} [\mathcal{D}x(t)] e^{i \int_{t_i}^{t_f} dt L(x, \dot{x})}, \quad (126)$$

where $L(x, \dot{x})$ is the Lagrangian for the system of the given Hamiltonian and $[\mathcal{D}x(t)]$ is the path integral measure.

We represent the ground state wave function in the path integral language. It is most easily achieved by analytically continuing the Lorentzian time *t* to the Euclidean time τ by the Wick rotation $t = -i\tau$. The transition amplitude becomes

where $I_E(x)$ is the Euclidean action. We specialize the propagator Eq. (127) to the case with $(x_f, \tau_f) = (x, 0)$ and

 $(x_i, \tau_i) = (y, T)$, and insert a complete set of the energy eigenstates $\hat{H}|n\rangle = E_n|n\rangle$ of the Hamiltonian in the left-hand side to obtain

$$\langle x; 0|y; T \rangle = \langle x|e^{\hat{H}T}|y\rangle, = \sum_{n} \psi_{n}(x)\psi_{n}^{*}(y)e^{E_{n}T},$$
 (128)

where $\psi_n(x) \equiv \langle x | n \rangle$ is the wave function of the *n*th eigenstate with energy E_n . The transition amplitude Eq. (128) is dominated by the ground state wave function in the $T \rightarrow -\infty$ limit,

$$\langle x; 0|y; -\infty \rangle = \lim_{T \to -\infty} \psi_0(x) \psi_0^*(y) e^{E_0 T}.$$
 (129)

Multiplying $\psi_0(y)$ and integrating over y using $\int dy |\psi_0(y)|^2 = 1$, we obtain the path integral representation of the ground state wave function $\psi_0(x)$ at $\tau = 0$:

$$\psi_0(x) = \int dy \int_{x(-\infty)=y}^{x(0)=x} [\mathcal{D}x(\tau)] e^{-I_E(x)} \psi_0(y), \qquad (130)$$

where we set $E_0 = 0$ for simplicity. We make a change of the notation and use $\Psi(x) \equiv \psi_0(x)$ for the ground state wave function from now on. Also we write the path integral without specifying the boundary condition at $\tau = -\infty$,

$$\Psi(x) = \int_{\tau = -\infty}^{\tau = 0, x(0) = x} [\mathcal{D}x(\tau)] e^{-I_E(x)}.$$
 (131)

Similarly, the complex conjugate of the ground state wave function is given by the path integral from $\tau = 0$ with a given boundary condition to $\tau = \infty$,

$$\Psi^*(x) = \int_{\tau=0, x(0)=x}^{\tau=\infty} [\mathcal{D}x(\tau)] e^{-I_E(x)}.$$
 (132)

We are now in a position to apply the path integral representation to calculating the entanglement entropy. Suppose the system is at zero temperature and in a pure (not necessarily normalized) ground state $|\Psi\rangle$. The Hilbert space is described by the density matrix $\rho_{\text{tot}} = |\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|/Z$ with the partition function $Z \equiv \langle\Psi|\Psi\rangle$ and the reduced density matrix ρ_A becomes

$$\rho_A = \frac{1}{Z} \operatorname{tr}_B(|\Psi\rangle \langle \Psi|). \tag{133}$$

We consider a bipartite system of two particles whose coordinates are denoted by x_A and x_B . Then a state in the total system is spanned by a tensor product state $|x_A, x_B\rangle \equiv |x_A\rangle \otimes |x_B\rangle$, with which the matrix element of the reduced density matrix ρ_A is written as

$$\langle x_A | \rho_A | x'_A \rangle = \frac{1}{Z} \int dx_B \langle x_A, x_B | \Psi \rangle \langle \Psi | x'_A, x_B \rangle, \qquad (134)$$

where the partial trace over the Hilbert space *B* is taken by the integration over x_B . We substitute into Eq. (134) the path integral representations Eqs. (131) and (132) of the ground

state, but slightly shift the Euclidean time from $\tau = 0$ to $\tau = -\epsilon$ for $\Psi(x)$ and $\tau = \epsilon$ for $\Psi^*(x)$ with a small parameter $\epsilon > 0$ as a regularization,

$$\langle x_A | \rho_A | x'_A \rangle = \frac{1}{Z} \int dx_B \times \int_{\tau=\epsilon, bc^+}^{\tau=\infty} \int_{\tau=-\infty}^{\tau=-\epsilon, bc^-} [\mathcal{D}y_A(\tau)\mathcal{D}y_B(\tau)] e^{-I_E(y_A, y_B)},$$
(135)

where bc^{\pm} are the boundary conditions at $\tau = \pm \epsilon$ specified by

$$bc^{+} = \{y_{A}(\epsilon) = x'_{A}, y_{B}(\epsilon) = x_{B}\},\$$

$$bc^{-} = \{y_{A}(-\epsilon) = x_{A}, y_{B}(-\epsilon) = x_{B}\}.$$
 (136)

Performing the x_B integral and letting ϵ be zero amounts to the path integral for y_B over the entire Euclidean time while the boundary conditions for y_A at $\tau = \pm \epsilon$ can be implemented by inserting delta functions

$$\langle x_A | \rho_A | x'_A \rangle = \frac{1}{Z} \int_{\tau=-\infty}^{\tau=\infty} [\mathcal{D}y_A(\tau) \mathcal{D}y_B(\tau)] e^{-I_E(y_A, y_B)} \\ \times \delta[y_A(0^+) - x'_A] \delta[y_A(0^-) - x_A],$$
(137)

where we introduced the notation $0^{\pm} = \lim_{\epsilon \to +0} \pm \epsilon$. Equation (137) leads to the path integral representation of the entanglement entropy, but we postpone the derivation until the next section where we focus on the QFT case.

C. Path integral representation of entanglement entropy in quantum field theory

The real time formalism is not effective for QFT unless we discretize the space to lattices, and the reduced density matrix is not so straightforward to obtain in QFT. We want to make use of the path integral representation and represent the entanglement entropy in terms of the partition function on a manifold with a singularity on the entangling surface.

To this end, we need a representation of the ground state wave function in the path integral form as in the quantum mechanical case. In QFT_d, the variable corresponding to the coordinate \hat{x} in QM is a quantum field $\hat{\phi}(\vec{x})$ living on a (d-1)-dimensional space parametrized by the coordinate vector \vec{x} and the state vector obeying the Schrödinger equation is the eigenvector of the field operator $\hat{\phi}(t, \vec{x})$ at t = 0: $\hat{\phi}(0, \vec{x}) |\phi_0(\vec{x})\rangle = \phi_0(\vec{x}) |\phi_0(\vec{x})\rangle$ (see Table II).

In QFT the wave function of the ground state $|\Psi\rangle$ is given by the wave functional $\Psi[\phi_0(\vec{x})] = \langle \phi_0(\vec{x}) |\Psi\rangle$ whose Euclidean path integral representation is

TABLE II. Correspondence between quantum mechanics (QM) and quantum field theory (QFT).

	QM	QFT
Variable	â	$\hat{\phi}(\vec{x})$
State	$ x\rangle$	$ \phi(\vec{x}) angle$
Wave function	$\Psi(x)$	$\Psi[\phi(\vec{x})]$



FIG. 4. Path integral representations of a wave function. The integral is performed over the shaded regions.

$$\Psi[\phi_0(\vec{x})] = \langle \phi_0(\vec{x}) | \Psi \rangle, = \int_{t=-\infty}^{t=0, \phi(t=0, \vec{x}) = \phi_0(\vec{x})} [\mathcal{D}\phi(t, \vec{x})] e^{-I_E[\phi]}.$$
(138)

Similarly, we can represent the conjugate of the wave functional by

$$\Psi^{*}[\phi_{0}'(\vec{x})] = \langle \Psi | \phi_{0}'(\vec{x}) \rangle,$$

= $\int_{t=0,\phi(t=0,\vec{x})=\phi_{0}'(\vec{x})}^{t=\infty} [\mathcal{D}\phi(t,\vec{x})] e^{-I_{E}[\phi]}.$ (139)

Figure 4 shows the pictorial representations of the wave functionals. The partition function Z is the path integral over the entire Euclidean space as it is written by

$$Z = \int [\mathcal{D}\phi_0(t=0,\vec{x})] \langle \Psi | \phi_0 \rangle \langle \phi_0 | \Psi \rangle.$$
 (140)

In this pictorial expression, taking the partial trace over the subsystem $B = \overline{A}$ is equivalent to gluing the edges of the two sheets $\langle \Psi | \phi_0 \rangle$ and $\langle \phi_0 | \Psi \rangle$ along *B*. In other words, this is implemented by integrating the total density matrix over every state $\phi^B(t = 0, \vec{x})$ with support only on $\vec{x} \in B$:

$$\rho_A = \frac{1}{Z} \int [\mathcal{D}\phi^B(t=0, \vec{x} \in B)] \langle \phi^B | \Psi \rangle \langle \Psi | \phi^B \rangle.$$
(141)

The reduced density matrix has two indices $[\rho_A]_{ab} = \langle \phi_a^A | \rho_A | \phi_b^A \rangle$, where $\phi_a^A (\vec{x} \in A)$ and $\phi_b^A (\vec{x} \in A)$ specify the boundary conditions on *A* at $t = 0^+$ and 0^- , respectively.¹⁰ Therefore, ρ_A is represented by the path integral on the Euclidean space with a cut along the subsystem *A*,

$$\begin{split} \rho_{A]ab} \\ &= \frac{1}{Z} \int [\mathcal{D}\phi^{B}(t=0,\vec{x}\in B)] \left(\langle \phi_{a}^{A} | \langle \phi^{B} | \rangle | \Psi \rangle \langle \Psi | \left(| \phi_{b}^{A} \rangle | \phi^{B} \rangle \right) \right) \\ &= \frac{1}{Z} \int [\mathcal{D}\phi^{B}(t=0,\vec{x}\in B)] \left(\begin{array}{c} \phi_{a}^{B} & \phi_{b}^{A} & \phi^{B} \\ \phi_{a}^{B} & \phi_{a}^{A} & \phi^{B} \\ \phi_{a}^{A} & \phi^{A} \\ \phi_{a}^{A} &$$

While we derived it pictorially here it takes exactly the same form as the quantum mechanical case, Eq. (137). In other words, we are able to arrive at the path integral representation Eq. (142) of the reduced density matrix in QFT from the previous result Eq. (137) in QM using the dictionary in Table II.

It follows from this representation that the trace of *n*th power of the reduced density matrix is given by the partition function Z_n on the *n*-fold cover \mathcal{M}_n of the original spacetime that is constructed by gluing *n* copies of the sheet with a cut along *A* (Holzhey, Larsen, and Wilczek, 1994; Calabrese and Cardy, 2004),



¹⁰Here the order of the indices of ρ_A is chosen so that the path integral representation looks natural. One may use the opposite order and still obtain the same result.

where we denote the partition function on the *n*-fold cover by Z_n . Substituting this representation into Eq. (119) gives an alternative definition of entanglement entropy in QFT,

$$S_A = -\lim_{n \to 1} \partial_n (\log Z_n - n \log Z).$$
(144)

The *n*-fold cover \mathcal{M}_n has a conical singularity along the codimension-two *entangling surface* $\Sigma = \partial A$ with a deficit angle $2\pi(1-n)$. This expression will be used in later sections.

It is interesting and valuable to give the path integral representation of the modular entropy in Eq. (62) to manifest the relation to thermal entropy. If we regard $\beta = 2\pi n$ as an inverse temperature, the thermal partition function $Z(\beta)$ defined by Eq. (61) is proportional to the partition function on the singular manifold \mathcal{M}_n ,

$$Z(\beta) = \frac{Z_n}{(Z)^n}.$$
(145)

The modular entropy \tilde{S}_n , when written in terms of the replica partition function, then becomes

$$\tilde{S}_n = (1 - n\partial_n) \log Z_n, \tag{146}$$

which reduces to the entanglement entropy Eq. (144) in the $n \rightarrow 1$ limit. Finally performing the integral Eq. (65) gives the Rényi entropy

$$S_n = \frac{1}{1-n} \log\left(\frac{Z_n}{Z^n}\right),\tag{147}$$

which can also be obtained more directly using Eq. (143) and the definition of the Rényi entropy, Eq. (54).

D. Entanglement entropy across a hyperplane

The Euclidean version of the action Eq. (107) for a free massive scalar field is

$$I_E = \frac{1}{2} \int d^d x [(\partial_\mu \phi)^2 + m^2 \phi^2].$$
(148)

We denote the space and Euclidean time coordinates by $x_i(i = 1, ..., d - 1)$ and x_0 . Let *A* and *B* be regions in $x_1 > 0$ and $x_1 \le 0$, respectively. The entangling surface Σ is chosen to be a (d - 2)-dimensional hyperplane at $x_1 = 0$: $\Sigma = \{(x_0, x_i) | x_0 = x_1 = 0\}$. Introducing the metric in the polar coordinates for the (x_0, x_1) plane,

$$ds^{2} = dx_{0}^{2} + dx_{1}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{d-1} dx_{i}^{2},$$

$$= dr^{2} + r^{2}d\tau^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{d-1} dx_{i}^{2},$$
 (149)



FIG. 5. The *n*-fold cover of \mathbb{R}^d with a cut along the subregion A $(x_1 > 0)$ at t = 0 in the polar coordinates.

the *n*-fold cover \mathcal{M}_n with a cut along *A* is given by the same metric with $0 \le r$ and $0 \le \tau \le 2\pi n$ as shown in Fig. 5.¹¹ Hence the manifold \mathcal{M}_n is the direct product of the two-dimensional cone \mathcal{C}_n parametrized by (r, τ) and \mathbb{R}^{d-2} .

We are concerned with the partition function Z_n of the free scalar field on \mathcal{M}_n , which is simply given by the one-loop determinant

$$\log Z_n = -\frac{1}{2} \log \det(-\nabla^2 + m^2),$$

= $-\frac{1}{2} \operatorname{tr} \log(-\nabla^2 + m^2),$
= $\frac{1}{2} \int_{\epsilon^2}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s} \operatorname{tr}[e^{-s(-\nabla^2 + m^2)} - e^{-s}],$ (150)

where ∇ is the covariant derivative on \mathcal{M}_n and we introduced the Schwinger parameter *s* in the third equality.¹²

In the Schwinger representation Eq. (150) the calculation of the partition function amounts to evaluating the kernel in the integrand. This is straightforward to carry out once the eigenvalues of the Laplacian ∇^2 are given, but finding the eigenfunctions is a formidable task on the *n*-fold cover \mathcal{M}_n of a general type of entangling surfaces. Fortunately, the manifold \mathcal{M}_n for the hyperplanar entangling surface has the direct product structure $\mathcal{M}_n = \mathcal{C}_n \times \mathbb{R}^{d-2}$ as seen from Eq. (149); thus the Laplacian decomposes into the sum of those on \mathcal{C}_n and \mathbb{R}^{d-2} : $\nabla^2 = \nabla^2_{\mathcal{C}_n} + \nabla^2_{\mathbb{R}^{d-2}}$. We know the plane waves are the eigenfunctions of the flat space Laplacian $\nabla^2_{\mathbb{R}^{d-2}}$, and we only need to solve the eigenvalue problem for the cone Laplacian $\nabla^2_{\mathcal{C}_n}$.

The rotational symmetry of the cone C_n allows the Fourier decomposition by the modes $\exp(il\tau/n)$ with integer *l* along

$$\log M = \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s} [e^{-s} - e^{-sM}].$$
 (151)

The parameter $s = e^2 \ll 1$ is introduced so as to act as a regulator for the UV divergence.

¹¹The angular variable τ should not be confused with the Euclidean time. It is rather considered as the "modular time" for the modular Hamiltonian.

¹²This follows from the identity for a matrix M,

the angle τ of period $2\pi n$; hence the eigenfunctions $\phi_{k,l}(r,\tau)$ of the Laplacian are parametrized by two parameters (k, l) satisfying

$$\nabla_{\mathcal{C}_n}^2 \phi_{k,l}(r,\tau) = -k^2 \phi_{k,l}(r,\tau) \quad (k \in \mathbb{R}^+, l \in \mathbb{Z}),$$

$$\phi_{k,l}(r,\tau) = \sqrt{\frac{k}{2\pi n}} e^{il\tau/n} J_{|l/n|}(kr), \tag{152}$$

where J_n is the Bessel function of the first kind. We normalize the eigenfunctions so that they form an orthonormal basis on the cone C_n (Kabat, 1995),

$$\int_{\mathcal{C}_n} \mathrm{d}^2 x \phi_{k,l}(x) \phi^*_{k',l'}(x) = \delta_{ll'} \delta(k-k').$$
(153)

The Laplacian on \mathbb{R}^{d-2} has the orthonormal basis of the eigenfunctions spanned by the plane waves, $\phi_{k^{\perp}}(y) = \exp(i\mathbf{k}_{\perp} \cdot \mathbf{y})/(2\pi)^{(d-2)/2}$, with the eigenvalues $-k_{\perp}^2$. Thus we can construct the orthonormal basis $\phi_{k,l,\mathbf{k}_{\perp}}(x,y) \equiv \phi_{k,l}(x)\phi_{\mathbf{k}_{\perp}}(y)$ of the Laplacian ∇^2 with the eigenvalues $k^2 + k_{\perp}^2$, and evaluate the trace of the kernel tr $[e^{-s(-\nabla^2 + m^2)}]$ that appeared in the third line of Eq. (150):

$$\operatorname{tr}[e^{-s(-\nabla^{2}+m^{2})}] = \int_{\mathcal{C}_{n}} \mathrm{d}^{2}x \sum_{l=-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}k e^{-s(k^{2}+m^{2})} \phi_{k,l}(x) \phi_{k,l}^{*}(x)$$
$$\times \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d-2}} \mathrm{d}^{d-2}y \int \mathrm{d}^{d-2}k_{\perp} e^{-sk_{\perp}^{2}} \phi_{k^{\perp}}(y) \phi_{k^{\perp}}^{*}(y),$$
$$= \frac{\operatorname{Vol}(\mathbb{R}^{d-2})}{12n} \frac{e^{-sm^{2}}}{(4\pi s)^{(d-2)/2}}.$$
(154)

There are technical subtleties in performing the integral in Eq. (154) associated with the UV and IR divergences, each coming from the angular modes l and the volume of the spacetime, respectively. One way to see the IR divergence is to use the identity for the calculation that holds for $\text{Re}(\alpha) > -1$,

$$\int_0^\infty dk k e^{-sk^2} J_\alpha(kr)^2 = \frac{e^{-r^2/(2s)}}{2s} I_\alpha\left(\frac{r^2}{2s}\right), \quad (155)$$

$$\int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}r r e^{-r^2} I_\alpha(r^2) = -\frac{\alpha}{2} + \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}r \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}},\qquad(156)$$

where I_{α} is the modified Bessel function of the first kind. The second term on the right-hand side of Eq. (156) is divergent, but independent of $\alpha (= |l/n|)$, thus giving rise to a term proportional to *n* from the volume of \mathcal{M}_n to $\log Z_n$ and does not contribute to the entanglement entropy. On the other hand, the UV divergence arises from the summation over the angular momentum *l*, which can be regularized, for example, by using the zeta function,

$$\sum_{l=-\infty}^{\infty} |l| = 2\zeta(-1) = -\frac{1}{6}.$$
 (157)

Our derivation of Eq. (154) is slightly different from the one given by Kabat (1995) that employs another regularization

scheme. An alternative way to evaluate the partition function Z_n is to take a derivative with respect to m^2 and find the coincident Green's function $G_n(x, x)$ on the *n*-fold cover space \mathcal{M}_n (Calabrese and Cardy, 2004),

$$\frac{1}{m^2} \log Z_n = -\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{M}_n} \mathrm{d}^d x G_n(x, x).$$
(158)

We are left with the other kernel $tr(e^{-s})$ to evaluate in Eq. (150), but it is easily seen to be proportional to *n* due to the volume of the cone C_n and does not contribute to Eq. (144) in contrast to Eq. (154). Thus, by putting all together, we obtain the entanglement entropy across a hyperplane \mathbb{R}^{d-2} for a free massive scalar field,

$$S_A = \frac{\pi \text{Vol}(\mathbb{R}^{d-2})}{3} \int_{\epsilon^2}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s \frac{e^{-sm^2}}{(4\pi s)^{d/2}}.$$
 (159)

The UV divergent terms of the entanglement entropy can be read off by expanding it around $\epsilon = 0$,

$$S_A = \frac{\text{Vol}(\mathbb{R}^{d-2})}{6(4\pi)^{d-1}} \left[\frac{1}{(d-2)\epsilon^{d-2}} - \frac{m^2}{(d-4)\epsilon^{d-4}} + \cdots \right].$$
(160)

The leading term is of the order of $1/e^{d-2}$ and the coefficient is proportional to the area of the entangling surface $\Sigma = \mathbb{R}^{d-2}$. This is the manifestation of the area law of entanglement entropy, one of the characteristics of quantum entanglement in QFTs. The subsequent terms are less divergent of order e^{d-2i} with i = 1, 2, ... We discuss these UV structures in a more general setting in Sec. IV.F and show that they hold for any local quantum field theory on any manifold without boundary. It, however, should be noted that the area law does not hold in d = 2 dimensions where the entropy logarithmically diverges

$$S_A = -\frac{1}{12}\log(m^2\epsilon^2).$$
 (161)

E. Rindler spacetime and thermofield double

The previous example of the entanglement entropy across a hyperplane is not merely the simplest setup we can carry out for the exact calculation, but also has its physical origin in understanding of a thermal aspect of black holes as an entanglement of a field across the horizon (Israel, 1976; Laflamme, 1989).

To see their relation we analytically continue the metric Eq. (149) by Wick rotation $\tau = i\eta$ to the Rindler spacetime

$$ds^{2} = -r^{2}d\eta^{2} + dr^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{d-1} dx_{i}^{2}, \qquad (162)$$

with the new variable η ranging $-\infty < \eta < \infty$. The Rindler spacetime covers a portion specified by $x_1 \ge |T|$ of the Minkowski spacetime $\mathbb{R}^{1,d-1}$ (see Fig. 6 for illustration),

$$ds^{2} = -dT^{2} + dx_{1}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{d-1} dx_{i}^{2}, \qquad (163)$$



FIG. 6. The Rindler spacetime (shaded region) embedded in the Minkowski spacetime.

as seen from the coordinate transformation

$$T = r \sinh \eta, \qquad x_1 = r \cosh \eta. \tag{164}$$

This transformation implies that an observer who is at rest in the Rindler spacetime is uniformly accelerating in the Minkowski spacetime and is confined to the wedge $x_1 \ge |T|$ separated by the "Rindler horizon" at r = 0 from the rest of the spacetime. Hence at a given time slice, say, T = 0, there is a region $x_1 < 0$ (denoted by *B* in Fig. 6) that is inaccessible to the Rindler observer living on $x_1 > 0$ (denoted by *A* in Fig. 6), whose state is described by the reduced density matrix ρ_A that is a mixed thermal ensemble at inverse temperature $\beta = 2\pi$ even if the total system $A \cup B$ is in a pure state. This is precisely the same situation we considered in the previous section, and the entanglement entropy calculated there is equivalent to the thermal entropy that the Rindler observer measures in her or his frame.

Now we want to give a concrete expression of the modular Hamiltonian H_A defined by Eq. (25) for the Rindler observer. In order to fix its form, we consider the matrix element of the reduced density matrix ρ_A ,

$$\langle \phi_A' | \rho_A | \phi_A \rangle = \frac{1}{Z} \langle \phi_A' | e^{-2\pi H_A} | \phi_A \rangle, \qquad (165)$$

and regard the right-hand side as a transition amplitude from an initial state $|\phi_A\rangle$ to a final state $|\phi'_A\rangle$. The Euclidean "time" evolution is generated by the modular Hamiltonian H_A over the period 2π . Looking back to the example in the previous section, we can understand that the system on the region *A* is time evolved along the angular direction τ starting from $\tau = 0$ to 2π (see Fig. 5). We thus conclude the modular Hamiltonian in the present case is the generator of the translation along the modular time τ , hence $H_A = \partial_{\tau}$.¹³ In Euclidean QFT, the modular Hamiltonian is written explicitly by the Noether's theorem as where $T_{\mu\nu}$ is the stress tensor, which will be defined in Eq. (209). This result is a particular case of the theorem by Bisognano and Wichmann (1975, 1976) that is valid for any QFT even with interactions.

Recalling the construction of the thermofield double state Eq. (24), we can rewrite the ground state wave function in the Minkowski spacetime in the following form:

$$\Psi[\phi_A, \phi_B] = \frac{1}{\sqrt{Z}} \sum_n e^{-\beta E_n/2} \varphi_n[\phi_A] \varphi_n[\phi_B], \quad (167)$$

where ϕ_A and ϕ_B are states on the time slice A and B, respectively, and $\phi_n[\phi]$ is the *n*th eigenfunction of the modular Hamiltonian H_A with eigenvalue E_n . Namely, we are able to *purify* a mixed state in the Rindler spacetime to a pure state in the Minkowski spacetime by viewing the region inside the Rindler horizon as a fictitious system (Israel, 1976; Laflamme, 1989).

F. Structure of UV divergences

In the previous section, we rewrite the definition of entanglement entropy in terms of an Euclidean effective action log Z_n on an *n*-fold cover \mathcal{M}_n with a conical singularity along a codimension-two surface $\Sigma = \partial A$ surrounding the region A of interest. In QFT on a curved spacetime, the effective action is regarded as a function of the metric $g_{\mu\nu}$ on \mathcal{M}_n ; thus we are able to classify the UV divergent terms by diffeomorphism invariant local terms. Here we restrict our attention to QFTs without dimensionful parameters (= CFTs) for simplicity, whose effective action may be given by¹⁴

$$\log Z_n[g_{\mu\nu}] = \sum_{i=0}^{[d/2]} C_{d-2i} \int_{\mathcal{M}_n} \mathrm{d}^d x \sqrt{g} \Lambda^{d-2i} \mathcal{R}^i + (-1)^{(d-1)/2} F[g_{\mu\nu}],$$
(168)

where Λ is the UV cutoff scale of mass dimension one and \mathcal{R}^i is a scalar polynomial of the Riemann tensors of order *i* on \mathcal{M}_n . We call $F[g_{\mu\nu}]$ the renormalized free energy that is dimensionless and a scheme-independent nonlocal functional of the metric in odd dimensions. In contrast, there is a logarithmic divergence $\sim C_0 \log \Lambda$ in addition to Eq. (168) in even dimensions, which makes the renormalized free energy ambiguous. It is actually the source of the conformal anomaly and the coefficient C_0 depends on the central charges when the theory is conformally invariant.

We put aside the logarithmic divergence for a moment and determine the general structure of the UV divergences of entanglement entropy. We plug the general form Eq. (168) into

¹³In Lorentzian signature, the modular Hamiltonian generates the boost $K = \partial_n$ in the Rindler spacetime.

¹⁴One can repeat the same argument presented here for any renormalizable QFTs with a slight modification. For example, one can add terms $\Lambda^{d-2}M^2$, $\Lambda^{d-4}M^2\mathcal{R}$, ... to the integrand if M is a parameter of mass dimension one. This does not change the UV structure, and we ignore them for the moment.

Eq. (144), where there appears only the difference $\log Z_n - n \log Z$ of the effective actions for *n* close to 1. The UV divergent term of order Λ^{d-2i} is proportional to the integral¹⁵ $\int_{\mathcal{M}_n} \mathcal{R}^i - n \int_{\mathcal{M}} \mathcal{R}^i$ that should localize on the entangling surface Σ since the *n*-fold covering space \mathcal{M}_n differs from the original space \mathcal{M} only around Σ . Especially, the leading divergence with i = 0 cancels out because of $\operatorname{Vol}(\mathcal{M}_n) = n\operatorname{Vol}(\mathcal{M}_1)$. We thus end up with the UV divergences in the entanglement entropy starting from $O(\Lambda^{d-2})$:

$$S_A = c_{d-2}\Lambda^{d-2} + c_{d-4}\Lambda^{d-4} + \cdots,$$
 (169)

where c_{d-2i} are given by the integrals of local diffeomorphism invariants on Σ , schematically written as

$$c_{d-2i} = \sum_{l+m=i-1} \int_{\Sigma} \mathcal{R}^l \mathcal{K}^{2m}, \qquad (170)$$

where \mathcal{K} is the extrinsic curvature of Σ of the order of 2m, whose definition will be given in Eq. (190), and $\mathcal{R}^{l}\mathcal{K}^{2m}$ are scalar polynomials of \mathcal{R} and \mathcal{K} of the order of l and 2m, respectively. The reason only even powers of the extrinsic curvatures appear in Eq. (170) is that the entanglement entropy for a region A is equal to that of its complement \overline{A} while their extrinsic curvatures have opposite signs, hence the odd powers of \mathcal{K} vanish.

We derived the UV structure Eq. (169) assuming the covariance and renormalizability of QFTs on a manifold without boundaries. If we relax the assumptions, there are a variety of cases where entanglement entropy can take a different UV structure. For instance, nonrelativistic systems with Fermi surfaces have the entanglement entropy that violates the area law logarithmically (Gioev and Klich, 2006; Wolf, 2006) [see also Huijse, Sachdev, and Swingle (2012) and Ogawa, Takayanagi, and Ugajin (2012) for the holographic descriptions]. For nonsmooth entangling surfaces such as those with corners and wedges, the entanglement entropies have additional UV divergences whose coefficients depend on the opening angles (Fradkin and Moore, 2006; Casini and Huerta, 2007; Hirata and Takayanagi, 2007; Casini, Huerta, and Leitao, 2009; Klebanov et al., 2012b; Myers and Singh, 2012b; Elvang and Hadjiantonis, 2015; Bueno and Myers, 2015; Bueno, Myers, and Witczak-Krempa, 2015).¹⁶

The general structure Eq. (169) guarantees the UV finiteness of the mutual information I(A, B) of two disjoint systems A and B defined by Eq. (49) because every coefficient c_{d-2i} of the UV divergent term Λ^{d-2i} of the entanglement entropy is given by an integral on the entangling surface and they cancel in the mutual information due to the trivial identity (see Fig. 2)

$$\int_{\Sigma_{A+B}} = \int_{\Sigma_A} + \int_{\Sigma_B} .$$
 (171)

We fix the precise forms of the coefficients for free fields in the next Sec. V. Note that there is a logarithmic divergence in even dimensions which we separately deal with when we discuss CFT in Sec. VI.

V. HEAT KERNEL EXPANSION

The effective action $\log Z_n$ is a one-loop determinant provided that a theory is noninteracting. The computation of the effective action is carried out in a standard way using the heat kernel method (Birrell and Davies, 1982). Here we reexamine a free massive scalar field in *d* dimensions on \mathcal{M}_n using this method. The one-loop effective action is given by

$$\log Z_n = -\frac{1}{2}\log \det(\mathcal{D} + m^2),$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \int_{\epsilon^2}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s} \mathrm{tr} K_{\mathcal{M}_n}(s) e^{-m^2 s}, \qquad (172)$$

where \mathcal{D} is a scalar Laplacian plus the scalar curvature $\mathcal{D} = -\nabla^2 + \xi R$ and *m* is the mass of the scalar field. The parameter ξ is free, but becomes (d-1)/(4d) when the theory is conformally invariant (see Sec. VI). In the second equality, we used the Schwinger representation and introduced the UV cutoff scale ϵ . The heat kernel operator¹⁷ $K_{\mathcal{M}_n}(s) = e^{-s\mathcal{D}}$ has the expansion around s = 0 of the following form:

$$\operatorname{tr} K_{\mathcal{M}_n}(s) = \frac{1}{(4\pi s)^{d/2}} \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} a_i(\mathcal{M}_n) s^i.$$
(173)

Note that the heat kernel coefficients a_i do not depend on s.

As we see shortly, the heat kernel coefficients allow the expansion in the $n \rightarrow 1$ limit into the bulk and surface parts on a singular manifold \mathcal{M}_n ,

$$a_i = a_i^{\text{bulk}} + (1 - n)a_i^{\Sigma} + O((1 - n)^2).$$
(174)

The bulk part a_i^{bulk} for the *n*-fold cover \mathcal{M}_n is *n* times larger than the one for the original space \mathcal{M}_1

$$a_i^{\text{bulk}}(\mathcal{M}_n) = n a_i^{\text{bulk}}(\mathcal{M}_1). \tag{175}$$

The subleading terms arise from the contributions of the conical singularity at the hypersurface Σ . Using the heat kernel expansion Eq. (173) in the effective action Eq. (172), we obtain the entanglement entropy as a power series of the inverse of the mass with the heat kernel coefficients,

$$S_A = \frac{1}{2(4\pi)^{d/2}} \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} \frac{a_i^{\Sigma}}{m^{2i-d}} \Gamma\left(i - \frac{d}{2}, m^2 \epsilon^2\right), \quad (176)$$

where $\Gamma(a, z)$ is the incomplete gamma function defined by $\Gamma(t, x) = \int_x^\infty ds s^{t-1} e^{-s}$. Hence given the surface parts of the

¹⁵We often use the shorthand notation for an integral $\int_{\mathcal{M}} \equiv \int_{\mathcal{M}_{16}} d^d x \sqrt{g}$ with the measure suppressed.

¹⁶See also Ghasemi and Parvizi (2018) for a more recent work.

¹⁷The name follows from the fact that it satisfies the heat equation $(\partial_s + D)K_{\mathcal{M}_u}(s) = 0.$

heat kernel coefficients, the entanglement entropy is calculable at any order of the heat kernel expansion.¹⁸

We fix the heat kernel coefficients following the strategy used by Fursaev (1994), Fursaev and Solodukhin (1995), and Fursaev, Patrushev, and Solodukhin (2013) [see also Solodukhin (2011) for a review]. First, we start with the known results for the bulk heat kernel coefficients on a nonsingular manifold \mathcal{M} (Birrell and Davies, 1982; Vassilevich, 2003):

$$a_{0}^{\text{bulk}} = \int_{\mathcal{M}} 1,$$

$$a_{1}^{\text{bulk}} = \left(\frac{1}{6} - \xi\right) \int_{\mathcal{M}} \mathcal{R},$$

$$a_{2}^{\text{bulk}} = \int_{\mathcal{M}} \left[\frac{1}{180} \mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}^{2} - \frac{1}{180} \mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{6} - \xi\right)^{2} \mathcal{R}^{2} + \frac{1}{6} \left(\frac{1}{5} - \xi\right) \nabla^{2} \mathcal{R}\right]. \quad (177)$$

To obtain the surface parts, we regularize the conical singularity at Σ and replace \mathcal{M}_n with a regularized manifold $\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_n$. Equations (177) are valid for the smooth geometry $\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_n$ from which we read off the surface parts a_i^{Σ} .

A. Regularized cone with U(1) symmetry

Before presenting general cases, we consider a twodimensional cone C_n with a conical singularity at the origin (we denote it by Σ),

$$ds_{C_n}^2 = e^{\sigma(r)} (dr^2 + r^2 d\tau^2),$$

$$\sigma(r) = \sigma_1 r^2 + \sigma_2 r^4 + \cdots,$$
(178)

where $0 \le r, 0 \le \tau \le 2\pi n$, and σ_1 and σ_2 are constant. It has a deficit angle $2\pi(1-n)$ at the tip.

In order to properly take into account the singularity, we regularize the cone by deforming the metric so that the origin at r = 0 becomes smooth while it has the same geometry as C_n away from Σ . We call such a geometry a regularized cone \tilde{C}_n , letting the metric be

$$ds_{\tilde{C}_n}^2 = e^{\sigma(r)} [f_{\delta}(r) dr^2 + r^2 d\tau^2], \qquad (179)$$

where $f_{\delta}(r)$ is a smooth function satisfying

$$f_{\delta}(r \to 0) = n^2, \qquad f_{\delta}(r > \delta) = 1,$$
 (180)

with a small parameter $\delta \ll 1$.¹⁹ The regularized cone \tilde{C}_n agrees with C_n for $r > \delta$ and becomes flat space at r = 0 as illustrated in Fig. 7.



FIG. 7. A cone that has a singularity at r = 0 is smoothened by replacing the tip with a disk.

Next we evaluate the Riemann tensors $\mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$ on $\tilde{\mathcal{C}}_n$. Since the Riemann tensor in two dimensions is fixed by the Ricci scalar,

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = \frac{\mathcal{R}}{2} (g_{\mu\rho}g_{\nu\sigma} - g_{\mu\sigma}g_{\nu\rho}), \qquad (181)$$

it is enough to calculate \mathcal{R} on $\tilde{\mathcal{C}}_n$. The Ricci scalar for the metric (179) is given by

$$\mathcal{R} = e^{-\sigma} \left(\frac{f_{\delta}'}{rf_{\delta}^2} - \frac{\partial_r^2 \sigma}{f_{\delta}} \right).$$
(182)

The first term in the bracket of the right-hand side, representing a contribution to the Ricci curvature from the singularity, naively vanishes when $\delta = 0$. However, it contributes to the integral as a surface term even in $\delta \rightarrow 0$ limit as seen from the integral of the Ricci scalar,

$$\int_{\tilde{\mathcal{C}}_n} \mathcal{R} = 2\pi n \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}r [-2\partial_r f_{\delta}^{-1/2}(r) - r f_{\delta}^{-1/2}(r) \partial_r^2 \sigma],$$
$$= 4\pi (1-n) - 2\pi n \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}r r f_{\delta}^{-1/2}(r) \partial_r^2 \sigma. \tag{183}$$

The first term proportional to n - 1 is the contribution of the singularity to the curvature while the second term is the bulk contribution accounting for the curvature of C_n away from the singularity. Taking the $\delta \rightarrow 0$ limit, the second term approaches the integral of the Ricci scalar on the cone C_n with the origin Σ removed:

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} \int_{\tilde{\mathcal{C}}_n} \mathcal{R} = \int_{\mathcal{C}_n/\Sigma} \mathcal{R} + 4\pi (1-n).$$
(184)

The final result does not depend on the choice of the smooth function $f_{\delta}(r)$ and thus is independent of the regularization scheme.

This argument can be equally generalized to higherdimensional theories if the *n*-fold cover \mathcal{M}_n has a U(1) symmetry around Σ , namely, if the metric is of the form

$$ds_{\mathcal{M}_n}^2 = e^{\sigma(r)} [dr^2 + r^2 d\tau^2 + \gamma_{ij}(r, y) dy^i dy^j],$$
(185)

¹⁸The heat kernel method may be adapted to the perturbative studies of Rényi entropy near n = 1, which requires the subleading coefficients in the expansion Eq. (174).

¹⁹The small parameter δ has nothing to do with the UV cutoff ϵ in general and can be tuned arbitrarily.

where y^i (i = 1, ..., d - 2) are the coordinates of the entangling surface Σ located at r = 0. This is actually the case when Σ does not have an extrinsic curvature as we see in the next section. The regularized space $\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_n$ is obtained by replacing the cone with $\tilde{\mathcal{C}}_n$, being the product manifold $\tilde{\mathcal{C}}_n \times \Sigma$ near Σ . We do not reproduce the derivation, but the results are conveniently summarized in the following relations (Fursaev and Solodukhin, 1995):

$$\mathcal{R}|_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_{n}} = \mathcal{R}|_{\mathcal{M}_{1}} + 4\pi(1-n)\delta_{\Sigma},$$

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu}|_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_{n}} = \mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu}|_{\mathcal{M}_{1}} + 2\pi(1-n)N_{\mu\nu}\delta_{\Sigma},$$

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}|_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_{n}} = \mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}|_{\mathcal{M}_{1}}$$

$$+ 2\pi(1-n)(N_{\mu\rho}N_{\nu\sigma} - N_{\mu\sigma}N_{\nu\rho})\delta_{\Sigma}, \quad (186)$$

where δ_{Σ} is the delta function for the entangling surface Σ and $N_{\mu\nu}$ is defined by $N_{\mu\nu} = \sum_{a=1}^{2} n_{\mu}^{a} n_{\nu}^{a}$ with the normal vectors n_{μ}^{a} (a = 1, 2) to the surface.

As an example, let us apply Eq. (186) to the Euler density defined in 2m dimensions by

$$E_{2m} = \frac{1}{2^{2(m+1)} \pi^m m!} \epsilon_{\mu_1 \mu_2 \cdots \mu_{2m-1} \mu_{2m}} \epsilon^{\nu_1 \nu_2 \cdots \nu_{2m-1} \nu_{2m}} \\ \times \mathcal{R}^{\mu_1 \mu_2}{}_{\nu_1 \nu_2} \cdots \mathcal{R}^{\mu_{2m-1} \mu_{2m}}{}_{\nu_{2m-1} \nu_{2m}}.$$
(187)

The integral of the Euler density over a manifold \mathcal{M} is called the Euler invariant $\chi[\mathcal{M}] \equiv \int_{\mathcal{M}} E_{2m}$ that is a topological invariant. It is normalized so that $\chi[\mathbb{S}^{2m}] = 2$ for an evendimensional sphere. Then the application of Eq. (186) to Eq. (187) yields an interesting relation between the Euler densities of the *n*-fold cover $\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_n$ and the entangling surface Σ (Fursaev and Solodukhin, 1995):

$$E_{2m}|_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_n} = E_{2m}|_{\mathcal{M}_1} + (1-n)E_{2m-2}|_{\Sigma} + O((1-n)^2).$$
(188)

Although these relations are likely to hold for the case even without U(1) symmetry, to our best knowledge, there is no general proof so far.

B. Regularized cone without U(1) symmetry

Without a U(1) symmetry around the entangling surface, the metric can take a more general form than Eq. (185). If we parametrize the two-dimensional transverse directions to Σ by x_a (a = 1, 2), the manifold \mathcal{M} looks like a product form $\mathbb{R}^2 \times \Sigma$ near the origin $x_1 = x_2 = 0$. Even away from the origin, we can still control the metric in the so-called Riemann normal coordinates (Fursaev, Patrushev, and Solodukhin, 2013; Lewkowycz and Maldacena, 2013; Rosenhaus and Smolkin, 2014),

$$\mathrm{d}s_{\mathcal{M}}^2 = \delta_{ab}\mathrm{d}x^a\mathrm{d}x^b + (\gamma_{ij}(y) + 2\mathcal{K}^a_{ij}x^a)\mathrm{d}y^i\mathrm{d}y^j + O(x^2). \tag{189}$$

We introduced the extrinsic curvature $\mathcal{K}^a_{\mu\nu}$ by

$$\mathcal{K}^a_{\mu\nu} = h_{\mu}{}^{\rho}h_{\nu}{}^{\rho}\nabla_{\rho}n^a_{\sigma}|_{\Sigma}, \qquad (190)$$

where *h* is the induced metric on Σ , $h_{\mu\nu} = g_{\mu\nu} - \sum_{a=1}^{2} n_{\mu}^{a} n_{\nu}^{a}$ with the unit normal vector $n_{\mu}^{a} = \delta_{\mu}^{a}$ to Σ . Moving to the polar coordinates $x_{1} = r \sin \tau$, $x_{2} = r \cos \tau$, the metric becomes

$$ds_{\mathcal{M}}^{2} = dr^{2} + r^{2}d\tau^{2} + [\gamma_{ij}(y) + 2r\cos\tau\mathcal{K}_{ij}^{1} + 2r\sin\tau\mathcal{K}_{ij}^{2}]dy^{i}dy^{j} + O(r^{2}).$$
(191)

The U(1) symmetry is broken due to the explicit dependence on the angular coordinate τ . Compared with Eq. (185) for n = 1, the extrinsic curvature \mathcal{K}_{ij}^a has to vanish when the U(1) symmetry is present.

We want to calculate the integrals of geometric invariants on the *n*-fold cover as in the U(1) symmetric case. To this end, we use the regularized *n*-fold cover $\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_n$ proposed by Fursaev, Patrushev, and Solodukhin (2013),

$$ds_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_{n}^{(\text{FPS})}}^{2} = f_{\delta}(r)dr^{2} + r^{2}d\tau^{2} + [\gamma_{ij}(y) + 2r^{n}c^{1-n}(\cos\tau\mathcal{K}_{ij}^{1} + \sin\tau\mathcal{K}_{ij}^{2})]dy^{i}dy^{j} + O(r^{2}),$$
(192)

where $\tau \sim \tau + 2\pi n$, *c* is a constant of dimension of length, and $f_{\delta}(r)$ is the smoothing function Eq. (180). Using the regularized metric, the following formulas for the integrals of the Riemann curvatures are argued to hold based on several explicit calculations (Fursaev, Patrushev, and Solodukhin, 2013):

$$\int_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_n} \mathcal{R} = n \int_{\mathcal{M}} \mathcal{R} + 4\pi (1-n) \int_{\Sigma} 1, \qquad (193)$$

$$\int_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_n} \mathcal{R}^2 = n \int_{\mathcal{M}} \mathcal{R}^2 + 8\pi (1-n) \int_{\Sigma} \mathcal{R}, \qquad (194)$$

$$\int_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_n} \mathcal{R}^2_{\mu\nu} = n \int_{\mathcal{M}} \mathcal{R}^2_{\mu\nu} + 4\pi (1-n) \int_{\Sigma} \left[\mathcal{R}_{aa} - \frac{1}{2} (\mathcal{K}^a{}_{\mu}{}^{\mu})^2 \right],$$
(195)

$$\int_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_{n}} \mathcal{R}^{2}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = n \int_{\mathcal{M}} \mathcal{R}^{2}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} + 8\pi (1-n) \int_{\Sigma} \left[\mathcal{R}_{abab} - \mathcal{K}^{a}_{\mu\nu} \mathcal{K}^{a\mu\nu} \right],$$
(196)

where Eq. (193) is exact while only the terms up to O(1 - n) are shown in the rest. The subleading integrals are performed on the codimension-two surface Σ and \mathcal{R}_{Σ} , \mathcal{R}_{aa} and \mathcal{R}_{abab} are the Ricci scalars for the induced metric *h*, the induced Ricci tensor $\mathcal{R}_{aa} = \sum_{a=1,2} n^a_{\mu} n^a_{\nu} \mathcal{R}^{\mu\nu}$, and the induced Riemann tensor $\mathcal{R}_{abab} = \sum_{a,b=1,2} n^a_{\mu} n^b_{\rho} n^b_{\sigma} \mathcal{R}^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$, respectively. These are enough to fix the heat kernel coefficients a_i in Eq. (177) up to second order.

The results given in Eqs. (193)–(196) can be used to derive a similar relation to Eq. (188), but in the integrated forms in two and four dimensions:

$$\chi[\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_n] = \chi[\mathcal{M}] + (1-n)\chi[\Sigma] + O((1-n)^2), \qquad (197)$$

where we used the fact that the regularized *n*-fold cover $\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_n$ is topologically the same as the original manifold \mathcal{M} .

C. Heat kernel coefficients

We move onto the determination of the heat kernel coefficients for the surface parts. Substituting Eqs. (193)–(196) into the coefficients (177) on the smooth geometry $\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_n$, one finds the bulk parts satisfy Eq. (175) and the surface parts become (Fursaev, Patrushev, and Solodukhin, 2013)

$$\begin{aligned} a_0^2 &= 0, \\ a_1^{\Sigma} &= \frac{2\pi (1 - 6\xi)}{3} \int_{\Sigma} 1, \\ a_2^{\Sigma} &= \frac{\pi}{9} \int_{\Sigma} \left[\frac{1}{5} \left(2\mathcal{R}_{abab} - \mathcal{R}_{aa} - 2\mathcal{K}_{\mu\nu}^a \mathcal{K}^{a\mu\nu} + \frac{1}{2} (\mathcal{K}_{\mu}^a{}^{\mu})^2 \right) \right. \\ &+ (1 - 6\xi)^2 \mathcal{R} \right], \end{aligned}$$
(198)

where we used the Gauss-Codazzi equation to simplify the expression

$$\mathcal{R} = \mathcal{R}_{\Sigma} + 2\mathcal{R}_{aa} - \mathcal{R}_{abab} - (\mathcal{K}^{a}{}_{\mu}{}^{\mu})^2 + \mathcal{K}^{a}_{\mu\nu}\mathcal{K}^{a\,\mu\nu}.$$
 (199)

It follows that the entanglement entropy Eq. (176) for a free massive scalar field has the UV divergences:

$$S_A = \frac{(1-6\xi)}{6(d-2)(4\pi)^{d/2-1}} \frac{A_{\Sigma}}{\epsilon^{d-2}} + \frac{c_{d-4}}{\epsilon^{d-4}} + \dots + \gamma(m), \qquad (200)$$

where $\gamma(m)$ includes all the mass dependences. The area law divergence can be found in the leading term that comes from the coefficient a_1^{Σ} proportional to the area A_{Σ} of the surface Σ . In addition, there is a universal term proportional to the area in $\gamma(m)$ (Hertzberg and Wilczek, 2011):

$$\gamma(m) = (1 - 6\xi)\gamma_d A_{\Sigma} m^{d-2} + \cdots, \qquad \gamma_d = \frac{\Gamma(1 - d/2)}{12(4\pi)^{d/2 - 1}}.$$
(201)

The coefficient γ_d is finite for odd *d*, but is divergent due to the pole of the gamma function for even *d*. This divergence signals the conformal anomaly in even dimensions and modifies the mass expansion of $\gamma(m)$ for even d_e ,

$$\gamma(m) = (1 - 6\xi)\gamma_{d_e}^{(\text{even})} A_{\Sigma} m^{d_e - 2} \log(m\epsilon) + \cdots,$$

$$\gamma_{d_e}^{(\text{even})} = \frac{(-1)^{d_e/2 - 1}}{6(4\pi)^{d_e/2 - 1} \Gamma(d_e/2)}.$$
 (202)

This may be inferred from Eq. (201) by expanding it around $d = d_e - \epsilon$ and using the replacement $1/\epsilon \rightarrow \log(m\epsilon)$ for the pole in the dimensional regularization.

VI. CONFORMAL FIELD THEORY

In this section, we consider QFTs invariant under the conformal transformation

$$\bar{g}_{\mu\nu}(x') = \Omega^2(x)g_{\mu\nu}(x),$$
 (203)

where $\bar{g}_{\mu\nu}$ is the transformed metric. In Euclidean space \mathbb{R}^d , the group of the conformal transformation is SO(1, d + 1) while in Minkowski space $\mathbb{R}^{1,d-1}$ the group is SO(2, d). The conformal group is an extension of the Poincaré group, including the dilatation $x'^{\mu} = \lambda x^{\mu}$ for a constant λ and the special conformal transformation $x'^{\mu} = (x^{\mu} + b^{\mu}x^2)/(1 + 2b_{\mu}x^{\mu} + b^2x^2)$ for a vector b^{μ} , hence preserving the angle between two curves infinitesimally (Di Francesco, Mathieu, and Senechal, 1997).

Let $I_E[g_{\mu\nu}, \phi]$ be the Euclidean action for a theory with a field $\phi(x)$ and a metric $g_{\mu\nu}$. This theory is called classical conformal field theory if the action does not change under the following transformation:

$$I_E[\bar{g}_{\mu\nu},\bar{\phi}] = I_E[g_{\mu\nu},\phi], \qquad \bar{\phi}(x') = \Omega^{-\Delta}(x)\phi(x), \quad (204)$$

for some constant Δ being the conformal dimension of the field $\phi(x)$. For example, a scalar field theory coupled to a curved space

$$I_E[g_{\mu\nu},\phi] = \frac{1}{2} \int d^d x \sqrt{g} \left[\partial_\mu \phi \partial^\mu \phi + \frac{d-2}{4(d-1)} \mathcal{R} \phi^2 \right]$$
(205)

is conformally invariant with $\Delta = d/2 - 1$. It is straightforward to check that Eq. (205) is conformal invariant using the transformation law of the Ricci scalar (Birrell and Davies, 1982):

$$\mathcal{R}[\bar{g}_{\mu\nu}] = \Omega^{-2} \mathcal{R}[g_{\mu\nu}] - 2(d-1)\Omega^{-3} \nabla^2 \Omega$$
$$- (d-1)(d-4)\Omega^{-4} \partial_{\mu} \Omega \partial^{\mu} \Omega, \qquad (206)$$

where the covariant derivatives on the right-hand side are taken with respect to the metric $g_{\mu\nu}$ before the conformal transformation. An equivalent, but a slightly simpler way to derive Eq. (205) is to construct a conformal invariant $\phi^{d/\Delta}\sqrt{g}\mathcal{R}[\phi^{2/\Delta}g_{\mu\nu}]$ out of the metric and the scalar field and use Eq. (206) with $\Omega = \phi^{1/\Delta}$. To make it quadratic in ϕ , one needs to set $\Delta = d/2 - 1$ for the conformal dimension (Brown, 1977) and find

$$\phi^{d/\Delta} \mathcal{R}[\phi^{2/\Delta} g_{\mu\nu}]$$

= $\phi^2 \mathcal{R}[g_{\mu\nu}] + \frac{4(d-1)}{d-2} [\partial_\mu \phi \partial^\mu \phi - \nabla^\mu (\phi \partial_\mu \phi)].$ (207)

This gives the conformal invariant action (205) up to the total derivative and normalization.

Next, consider an action $I_E[g_{\mu\nu}]$ of the metric, which may be obtained by integrating out all fields on a curved space. The variation of the action under the infinitesimal conformal transformation $\delta g_{\mu\nu} = 2\delta\Omega(x)g_{\mu\nu}$ becomes

$$\delta I_E[g_{\mu\nu}] = \int \mathrm{d}^d x \delta g_{\mu\nu} \frac{\delta I_E[g_{\mu\nu}]}{\delta g_{\mu\nu}} = \int \mathrm{d}^d x \sqrt{g} T_\mu^{\ \mu} \delta \Omega(x), \quad (208)$$

where the stress-energy tensor is defined by

$$T^{\mu\nu} = \frac{2}{\sqrt{g}} \frac{\delta I_E}{\delta g_{\mu\nu}}.$$
 (209)

If the theory is conformally invariant, the action has to be invariant under any deformation $\delta\Omega(x)$; hence the trace of the stress-energy tensor has to vanish, $T_{\mu}^{\ \mu} = 0$.

The traceless property of the stress tensor at the classical level is violated at the quantum mechanical level due to the conformal anomaly in even dimensions (Bonora, Pasti, and Bregola, 1986; Deser and Schwimmer, 1993; Duff, 1994), which can be put in the form

$$\langle T_{\mu}{}^{\mu} \rangle = \frac{(-1)^{d/2}}{2} A E_d - \sum_i B_i I_i + \nabla_{\mu} J^{\mu},$$
 (210)

where E_d is the Euler density, normalized so that $\int_{\mathbb{S}^d} E_d = 2$, and I_i are a set of the independent Weyl invariants built from the Weyl tensor in *d* dimensions. The coefficients *A* and B_i are referred to as type *A* and *B* central charges, respectively. The total derivative term $\nabla_{\mu}J^{\mu}$ is scheme dependent as it can be affected by adding local counterterms to the effective action.²⁰ Thus we ignore the total derivative term contribution to the conformal anomaly in the following discussion.

A. Correlation functions

The conformal symmetry restricts the form of correlation functions more severely than the Poincaré symmetry. We start with a primary scalar operator O(x) of conformal dimension Δ transforming under the conformal transformation Eq. (203) as

$$\bar{\mathcal{O}}(x') = \Omega^{-\Delta}(x)\mathcal{O}(x). \tag{211}$$

The translation invariance imposes the constancy of the onepoint function $\langle \mathcal{O}(x) \rangle = c$, but the scaling law (211) implies $c = \Omega^{-\Delta}(x)c$ for any $\Omega(x)$, thus the one-point function vanishes:

$$\langle \mathcal{O}(x) \rangle = 0. \tag{212}$$

Similarly the two-point function $\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x)\mathcal{O}_2(y)\rangle$ of primary operators \mathcal{O}_1 and \mathcal{O}_2 of conformal dimensions Δ_1 and Δ_2 depends only on the distance |x - y| between the two points by the translation invariance. To incorporate the dilatation and the special conformal invariances, the two conformal dimensions should be the same. Then the two-point function of appropriately normalized operators takes the form

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x)\mathcal{O}_2(y)\rangle = \frac{\delta_{\Delta_1\Delta_2}}{|x-y|^{2\Delta_1}}.$$
 (213)

The three-point function of primary operators \mathcal{O}_1 , \mathcal{O}_2 , and \mathcal{O}_3 of conformal dimensions Δ_1 , Δ_2 , and Δ_3 are similarly fixed by the conformal symmetry,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{1}(x)\mathcal{O}_{2}(y)\mathcal{O}_{3}(z)\rangle = \frac{C_{123}}{|x-y|^{\Delta_{1}+\Delta_{2}-\Delta_{3}}|y-z|^{\Delta_{2}+\Delta_{3}-\Delta_{1}}|z-x|^{\Delta_{3}+\Delta_{1}-\Delta_{2}}}, \quad (214)$$

where C_{123} is an undetermined constant. Correlation functions of more than four operators cannot be completely fixed by only the conformal invariance in this way.

For conserved currents $j_{\mu}(x)$ of dimension $\Delta = d - 1$ and the stress tensor $T_{\mu\nu}(x)$ of dimension *d*, their one-point functions vanish and the two-point functions are fixed to be (Osborn and Petkou, 1994; Erdmenger and Osborn, 1997)

$$\langle j_{\mu}(x)j_{\nu}(y)\rangle = C_J \frac{I_{\mu\nu}(x-y)}{(x-y)^{2(d-1)}},$$
 (215)

and

$$\langle T_{\mu\nu}(x)T_{\rho\sigma}(y)\rangle = C_T \frac{I_{\mu\nu,\rho\sigma}(x-y)}{(x-y)^{2d}},$$
(216)

with the conformally invariant functions,

$$I_{\mu\nu}(x) = \delta_{\mu\nu} - \frac{2x_{\mu}x_{\nu}}{x^{2}},$$

$$I_{\mu\nu,\rho\sigma}(x) = \frac{1}{2} [I_{\mu\rho}(x)I_{\nu\sigma}(x) + I_{\mu\sigma}(x)I_{\nu\rho}(x)] - \frac{1}{d}\delta_{\mu\nu}\delta_{\rho\sigma}.$$
 (217)

The two-point functions of a scalar primary field O(x) and the conserved current or the stress tensor vanish,

$$\langle j(x)\mathcal{O}(y)\rangle = \langle T_{\mu\nu}(x)\mathcal{O}(y)\rangle = 0,$$
 (218)

due to the conformal invariance and the conservation laws $\partial_{\mu}j^{\mu} = 0$ and $\partial_{\mu}T^{\mu\nu} = 0$.

B. Conformal anomaly in entanglement entropy

We saw in the previous section that entanglement entropy has the UV divergences whose leading part is always proportional to the area of the entangling surface Σ in Eq. (200). There are also universal logarithmic divergences depending on whether *d* is even or not. We show this logarithmic divergence is induced by the conformal anomaly Eq. (210) of the stressenergy tensor in even *d* dimensions.

Let us consider the scale transformation of the entanglement entropy of an entangling surface Σ of size l. We need to know how the partition function Z_n on the *n*-fold cover \mathcal{M}_n transforms under the Weyl scaling $l \to e^{\sigma}l$. Equivalently we act the scaling of the metric $g_{\mu\nu} \to e^{2\sigma}g_{\mu\nu}$ on the effective action $\log Z_n$ and read off the variation locally given by the expectation value of the stress tensor on \mathcal{M}_n :

$$l\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}l}\log Z_n = -\int_{\mathcal{M}_n} \mathrm{d}^d x \sqrt{g} \langle T_\mu{}^\mu \rangle.$$
(219)

It follows with the QFT definition Eq. (144) that the entanglement entropy varies under the scale transformation as

²⁰For example, there is a total derivative term $\nabla_{\mu}J^{\mu} \propto \Box \mathcal{R}$ in four dimensions, which can be removed by a local counterterm \mathcal{R}^2 (Birrell and Davies, 1982).

$$l\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}l}S_{A} = -\int_{\mathcal{M}_{1}}\mathrm{d}^{d}x\sqrt{g}\langle T_{\mu}{}^{\mu}\rangle + \lim_{n\to 1}\partial_{n}\int_{\mathcal{M}_{n}}\mathrm{d}^{d}x\sqrt{g}\langle T_{\mu}{}^{\mu}\rangle.$$
(220)

In odd dimensions, $\langle T_{\mu}{}^{\mu} \rangle = 0$ for CFTs and there are no logarithmic divergences in the entropy. On the other hand, the right-hand side can be nonvanishing due to the conformal anomaly, Eq. (210), in even dimensions. If a theory is defined on a flat space ($\mathcal{M}_1 = \mathbb{R}^d$), the first term always vanishes while the second term has a nontrivial contribution from the conical singularity at the entangling surface Σ . In what follows, we estimate the second term explicitly using Eqs. (193)–(196) in two and four dimensions.

In two dimensions, the Euler density is $E_2 = \mathcal{R}/(4\pi)$ while there are no Weyl invariants. We rescale the type A central charge, A = c/3, so as to follow the canonical convention in CFT₂. Then substituting the trace of the stress tensor

$$\langle T_{\mu}{}^{\mu}\rangle = -\frac{c}{24\pi}\mathcal{R},\tag{221}$$

into Eq. (220) and applying Eq. (193), we find the entanglement entropy for an interval of width l,

$$l \frac{d}{dl} S_A = \frac{c}{6} \int_{\Sigma} 1 = \frac{c}{3}.$$
 (222)

This result yields a well-known behavior of entanglement entropy of CFT_2 (Holzhey, Larsen, and Wilczek, 1994; Calabrese and Cardy, 2004; Jin and Korepin, 2004)

$$S_A = \frac{c}{3} \log \frac{l}{\epsilon} + \cdots, \qquad (223)$$

where ϵ is a UV cutoff and \cdots are finite parts.

In four dimensions, there is one Euler density and one Weyl invariant,

$$E_{4} = \frac{1}{32\pi^{2}} (\mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}^{2} - 4\mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu}^{2} + \mathcal{R}^{2}),$$

$$I_{4} = \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}} \left(\mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}^{2} - 2\mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu}^{2} + \frac{1}{3}\mathcal{R}^{2} \right), \qquad (224)$$

whose coefficients we conventionally take to be A = a and B = c, respectively. Again, Eqs. (193)–(196) and the identities (210) and (220) lead to the logarithmic divergence of entanglement entropy in CFT₄:

$$S_A = \frac{c_2}{\epsilon^2} + c_0 \log \frac{l}{\epsilon} + \cdots, \qquad (225)$$

where c_2 is a constant proportional to the area A_{Σ} of the entangling surface Σ and c_0 is fixed to be (Solodukhin, 2008; Fursaev, Patrushev, and Solodukhin, 2013)

$$c_{0} = -\frac{a}{2}\chi[\Sigma] + \frac{c}{2\pi} \int_{\Sigma} \left[\mathcal{R}_{abab} - \mathcal{R}_{aa} + \frac{1}{3}\mathcal{R} + \frac{1}{2} (\mathcal{K}^{a}{}_{\mu}{}^{\mu})^{2} - \mathcal{K}^{a}_{\mu\nu}\mathcal{K}^{a}{}^{\mu\nu} \right].$$
(226)

Here we used the Gauss-Codazzi equation (199) relating the Ricci curvature on Σ to the intrinsic and extrinsic curvatures, which gives the first term proportional to the topological invariant (the Euler characteristic)

$$\chi[\Sigma] = \int_{\Sigma} E_2 = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int_{\Sigma} \mathcal{R}_{\Sigma}, \qquad (227)$$

of the entangling surface Σ . If the entangling surface is spherical, $\Sigma = S^2$, only the *a* anomaly contributes to Eq. (226), while if it is cylindrical $\Sigma = S^1 \times \mathbb{R}$, only the *c* anomaly survives. The same expression (226) for the coefficient c_0 can be obtained by a holographic calculation in higher derivative gravities (Hung, Myers, and Smolkin, 2011), where the logarithmic divergences arise from a particular class of anomalies for a submanifold of even dimensions in CFT, known as the Graham-Witten anomalies (Graham and Witten, 1999).

In higher dimensions, there is one Euler density and several independent Weyl invariants. Entanglement entropy in even *d*-dimensional CFT allows the structure,

$$S_A = \frac{c_{d-2}}{e^{d-2}} + \frac{c_{d-4}}{e^{d-4}} + \dots + \frac{c_2}{e^2} + c_0 \log \frac{l}{e} + \dots, \qquad (228)$$

with the logarithmic coefficient given by

$$c_0 = \frac{(-1)^{d/2+1}}{2} A \chi[\Sigma] - \sum_i B_i \left(\partial_n \int_{\mathcal{M}_n} I_i \right) \Big|_{n \to 1}.$$
 (229)

The finite terms represented by the last dots depend on the regularization scheme and do not have any physical meaning. On the other hand, entanglement entropy in odd d-dimensional CFT has similar expansions without the logarithmic term,

$$S_A = \frac{c_{d-2}}{\epsilon^{d-2}} + \frac{c_{d-4}}{\epsilon^{d-4}} + \dots + \frac{c_1}{\epsilon} + (-1)^{(d-1)/2} F.$$
 (230)

The finite part *F* is *scheme independent* and physically observable. The sign factor $(-1)^{(d-1)/2}$ is introduced for *F* being positive in *d* dimensions (Klebanov, Pufu, and Safdi, 2011), but there are no proofs for the positivity except for topological field theory where *F* is the topological entanglement entropy that can be shown to be non-negative (Kitaev and Preskill, 2006; Levin and Wen, 2006). We investigate the role of the finite part of entanglement entropy in odd dimensions in later sections.

1. One interval in CFT₂

One can derive the entanglement entropy of one interval Eq. (223) in CFT₂ on a flat space \mathbb{C} using purely CFT techniques. Suppose the interval is placed between z = -l/2 and l/2 in the complex z plane \mathbb{C} . We first map the interval to a semi-infinite line from the origin to the infinity by the transformation

$$\zeta = \frac{z + l/2}{z - l/2}.$$
 (231)



FIG. 8. The *n*-fold cover \mathcal{M}_n of \mathbb{C} with a cut between z = -l/2 and l/2 is conformally mapped to a cylinder. The intervals are mapped to lines at $\varphi = k\ell$ (k = 0, 1, ..., n - 1) where the *n* copies are glued together. This shows the conformal transformation for n = 3.

Then we make use of the conformal transformation from the complex plane to a cylinder,

$$w \equiv \tau + i\varphi = \frac{\ell}{2\pi} \log \zeta, \qquad (232)$$

where ℓ is the circumference of the cylinder $\varphi \sim \varphi + \ell$ as ζ is the complex coordinate of \mathbb{C}^{21} For a later convenience, we excise two small holes of radius ϵ at $z = \pm l/2$ to regularize the UV divergence (Ohmori and Tachikawa, 2015). Then the interval or equivalently the semi-infinite line is mapped to the line at $\varphi = 0$ ranging from $\tau = -\ell \log(l/\epsilon)/(2\pi)$ to $\ell \log(l/\epsilon)/(2\pi)$ (see Fig. 8).

Now we want to construct the *n*-fold cover \mathcal{M}_n of \mathbb{C} by gluing *n* copies of the complex plane along the interval. This is easy to carry out in the *w* coordinates by just gluing *n* sheets of cylinder at $\varphi = k\ell'$ (k = 0, 1, ..., n), resulting in one cylinder of circumference $n\ell$ as in Fig. 8. Then the partition function on \mathcal{M}_n is mapped to the cylinder partition function,

$$Z[\mathcal{M}_n] = \langle 0|e^{-\beta H}|0\rangle, \qquad (233)$$

where β is the regularized length of the cylinder

$$\beta \equiv \frac{\ell}{\pi} \log \frac{l}{\epsilon},\tag{234}$$

and H is the Hamiltonian along τ that will be fixed.

The stress tensor in the holomorphic sector transforms under the conformal mapping as

$$T(z) = \left(\frac{dw}{dz}\right)^2 T(w) + \frac{c}{12} \{w, z\},$$
 (235)

where $\{w, z\} \equiv w'''(z)/w'(z) - 3[w''(z)/w'(z)]^2$ is the Schwarzian derivative and similarly for the antiholomorphic sector.²² We parametrize the cylinder of circumference $n\ell$ by

the complex coordinate w and map it to a complex plane parametrized by z using the conformal transformation of Eq. (232) with ℓ and ζ replaced with $n\ell$ and z, respectively. Using Eq. (235), we find the Hamiltonian along the τ direction on the cylinder,

$$H = \int_0^{n\ell} \frac{\mathrm{d}\varphi}{2\pi} (T(w) + \bar{T}(\bar{w})),$$

$$= \frac{2\pi}{n\ell} \left(L_0 + \bar{L}_0 - \frac{c}{12} \right), \qquad (236)$$

where $L_0(\bar{L}_0)$ is the Virasoro generator in the (anti)holomorphic sector on \mathbb{C} .

The ground state $|0\rangle$ is annihilated by L_0 and \bar{L}_0 , hence the partition function Eq. (233) with the Hamiltonian (236) resulting in

$$\log Z[\mathcal{M}_n] = \frac{c}{6n} \log \frac{l}{\epsilon}.$$
 (237)

The entanglement entropy follows from Eq. (144),

$$S_A = \frac{c}{3} \log \frac{l}{\epsilon}, \qquad (238)$$

which agrees with the previous result Eq. (223) derived with the conformal anomaly.

C. Rényi entropy and conformal maps

In this section, we are concerned with the Rényi entropy S_n , Eq. (147), for a spherical entangling surface in CFT and discuss the connection to a thermal entropy on a conformally flat space.

First, let $F_n \equiv -\log Z_n$ be a free energy for the partition function Z_n on the *n*-fold cover, then the Rényi entropy takes the following form:

$$S_n = \frac{nF_1 - F_n}{1 - n}.$$
 (239)

Calculating the free energy F_n on the *n*-fold cover is far from reach even in CFT, but if we restrict our attention to a spherical entangling surface in CFT, we are able to find universal results for the Rényi entropy.

We locate a spherical entangling surface S^{d-2} at $\rho = R$ (and t = 0) in the Euclidean polar coordinates,

$$ds_{\rm Flat}^2 = dt^2 + d\rho^2 + \rho^2 d\Omega_{d-2}^2.$$
 (240)

The conformal symmetry allows one to connect various geometries that are conformally equivalent to the metric Eq. (240), which simplifies the calculation of F_n as we will see below.

1. Conformal map to hyperbolic coordinates

We first map the flat space \mathbb{R}^d to a hyperbolic space $\mathbb{S}^1 \times \mathbb{H}^{d-1}$ with the metric

²¹Although the final result does not depend on ℓ , we keep track of the ℓ dependence so as to make the argument as general as possible.

²²We consider a theory only with equal left and right central charges $c_L = c_R = c$. A theory with $c_L \neq c_R$ has a gravitational anomaly and the entanglement entropy of such a theory was studied by Castro *et al.* (2014), Iqbal and Wall (2016), Nishioka and Yarom (2016), Hughes *et al.* (2016), and Azeyanagi, Loganayagam, and Ng (2017).

Tatsuma Nishioka: Entanglement entropy: Holography and ...



FIG. 9. The coordinate transformation Eq. (242) induces the conformal map from a flat space (left) to a hyperbolic space times a circle (middle). The latter is further conformally mapped to a sphere (right) by the coordinate transformation sinh $u = \cot \theta$. The blue dashed circles represent the entangling surface \mathbb{S}^{d-2} , and the orange circles with arrows stand for the modular time, respectively.

$$ds_{Hyp}^{2} = d\tau^{2} + du^{2} + \sinh^{2} u d\Omega_{d-2}^{2}$$
(241)

with the ranges $0 \le \tau \le 2\pi$ and $0 \le u < \infty$, by the coordinate transformation

$$t = R \frac{\sin \tau}{\cosh u + \cos \tau}, \qquad \rho = R \frac{\sinh u}{\cosh u + \cos \tau}.$$
 (242)

The two metrics are conformally equivalent:

$$\mathrm{d}s_{\mathrm{Flat}}^2 = \Omega_{\mathrm{Hyp}}^2 \mathrm{d}s_{\mathrm{Hyp}}^2, \qquad (243)$$

with the conformal factor

$$\Omega_{\rm Hyp} = \frac{R}{\cosh u + \cos \tau}.$$
 (244)

Under this coordinate transformation, the entangling surface at $\rho = R$ is mapped to a sphere \mathbb{S}^{d-2} at $u = \infty$ in the hyperbolic coordinates. The *n*-fold cover \mathcal{M}_n around the entangling surface at $\rho = R$ in Eq. (240) is equivalent to extending the ranges of τ to $0 \le \tau \le 2\pi n$ (see Fig. 9). After this conformal map, CFT is defined on the hyperbolic space \mathbb{H}^{d-1} at temperature $T_n = 1/(2\pi n)$.

We assume there are no conformal anomalies (i.e., d is odd) for the moment. Then the partition function is invariant under the conformal map; hence on the hyperbolic coordinates Eq. (241), Z_n is the thermal partition function

$$Z_n = \operatorname{tr}(e^{-H_{\operatorname{Hyp}}/T_n}), \qquad (245)$$

where H_{Hyp} is the Hamiltonian generating the translation along τ on \mathbb{H}^{d-1} ,²³

²³The Hamiltonian or the energy is given by the generator of τ translation $T_{\mu\nu}\xi^{\mu}$ with $\xi^{\mu}\partial_{\mu} = \partial_{\tau}$ integrated over a spacelike surface

$$H = \int_{\mathbb{H}^{d-1}} \mathrm{d}^{d-1} x \sqrt{g} T_{\mu\nu}(x) \xi^{\mu} n^{\nu}, \qquad (246)$$

where $n^{\mu}\partial_{\mu} = \sqrt{g^{\tau\tau}}\partial_{\tau}$ is the unit normal vector.

$$H_{\rm Hyp} = \int_{\mathbb{H}^{d-1}} d^{d-1} x \sqrt{g} T_{\tau\tau}(x).$$
 (247)

The free energy $F_n = -\log Z_n$ and the thermal free energy F(T) on \mathbb{H}^{d-1} at temperature $T = T_n$ are related by $F_n = F(T_n)/T_n$. Using the thermodynamic identity $S_{\text{therm}}(T) = -\partial F(T)/\partial T$, the Rényi entropy Eq. (239) is given by the integral of the thermal entropy (Hung *et al.*, 2011),

$$S_{n} = \frac{n}{1-n} \frac{F(T_{1}) - F(T_{n})}{T_{1}},$$

= $\frac{n}{n-1} \frac{1}{T_{1}} \int_{T_{n}}^{T_{1}} dT S_{\text{therm}}(T).$ (248)

This is an intriguing connection between the Rényi entropy of a spherical entangling surface on the flat space and the thermal entropy on \mathbb{H}^{d-1} at finite temperature, which will be useful for the holographic studies in the following sections. Moreover, it follows from the $n \to 1$ limit of Eq. (248) that the entanglement entropy equals the thermal entropy at temperature $T = T_1$,

$$S_1 = \lim_{n \to 1} S_n = S_{\text{therm}}(T_1).$$
 (249)

There is a subtle issue in this relation associated with the boundary of the hyperbolic space in even dimension (Casini, Huerta, and Myers, 2011). The universal logarithmic divergence proportional to the type *A* anomaly in the entanglement entropy (228) is attributed to a boundary effect (Herzog, Huang, and Jensen, 2016; Herzog and Huang, 2017).

2. Conformal map to spherical coordinates

We can make a further conformal transformation from the hyperbolic coordinates Eq. (241) to the spherical coordinates \mathbb{S}^d of unit radius,

$$\mathrm{d}s_{\mathrm{Sp}}^2 = \mathrm{d}\theta^2 + \mathrm{sin}^2\theta\mathrm{d}\tau^2 + \mathrm{cos}^2\theta\mathrm{d}\Omega_{d-2}^2, \qquad (250)$$

with the ranges $0 \le \tau \le 2\pi$ and $0 \le \theta \le \pi/2$, by the coordinate transformation $\sinh u = \cot \theta$ (see Fig. 9). It is also conformally equivalent to the flat space

$$ds_{\rm Flat}^2 = \Omega_{\rm Sp}^2 ds_{\rm Sp}^2 \tag{251}$$

with the conformal factor

$$\Omega_{\rm Sp} = \frac{R}{1 + \sin\theta\cos\tau}.$$
 (252)

The *n*-fold cover \mathcal{M}_n of \mathbb{R}^d is conformally equivalent to the *n*-fold cover of the *d* sphere \mathbb{S}_n^d with the extended range $0 \le \tau \le 2\pi n$, and the free energy F_n equals to the logarithm of the partition function $Z[\mathbb{S}_n^d]$ for CFT,

$$F_n = -\log Z[\mathbb{S}_n^d]. \tag{253}$$

The Rényi entropies for free fields were computed by Klebanov *et al.* (2012d) based on Eq. (253) and shown to agree with the calculation on the hyperbolic coordinates.

Next we look into Eq. (249), the entanglement entropy to the thermal entropy. Through the thermodynamic relation, S_{therm} is given by the free and total energies F(T), E(T) of the CFT_d,

$$S_{\text{therm}}(T) = \frac{E(T) - F(T)}{T}.$$
 (254)

When *d* is odd, the total energy vanishes for CFT_d because the round sphere \mathbb{S}^d is conformally equivalent to the flat space \mathbb{R}^d : E(T) = 0 (Casini, Huerta, and Myers, 2011; Klebanov *et al.*, 2012d). Combining Eqs. (249) and (254) with $F(T_1)/T_1 = F_1 = -\log Z[\mathbb{S}_n^d]$, we obtain the equality between the entanglement entropy of a sphere \mathbb{S}^{d-2} and the partition function on \mathbb{S}^d ,

$$S_1 = \log Z[\mathbb{S}^d]. \tag{255}$$

Note that this equality should be taken up to UV divergences as the vanishing of the total energy holds for CFT_d only after renormalizing the divergences. If the right-hand side is the correctly renormalized effective action, it should be identified with the universal part of the entanglement entropy in Eq. (230),

$$F = (-1)^{(d-1)/2} \log Z[\mathbb{S}^d].$$
(256)

This will be the key relation in Sec. VIII when we construct a monotonically decreasing function along RG flows in odd dimensions.

When *d* is even, there are conformal anomalies in the partition function $Z[\mathbb{S}^d]$, which gives rise to the logarithmic divergence in entanglement entropy as appeared in Eq. (228). This is most easily seen by analytically continuing Eq. (255) from odd to even dimensions and replacing the pole with the logarithm.

D. Universal behavior of Rényi entropy in CFT

Having established the universal relation (255) for the spherical entanglement entropy, we now seek for the universal

aspects of the Rényi entropies. We set R = 1 since the result should not depend on R because of the conformal symmetry.

We want to examine the universal part of the spherical Rényi entropy in odd dimensions and expand it around n = 1 where $S_1 = -F_1$ up to the UV divergences. From Eq. (239) we have the expansion

$$S_n = S_1 + \frac{F_n - F_1}{n - 1},$$

= $S_1 + \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{k!} \frac{\partial^k F_n}{\partial n^k} \Big|_{n=1} (n - 1)^{k-1}.$ (257)

For a spherical entangling surface in CFT, the free energy is given by the partition function(245) on the hyperbolic coordinates, which fixes the derivatives of F_n ,

$$\left. \frac{\partial^k F_n}{\partial n^k} \right|_{n=1} = -(-2\pi)^k \langle H_{\text{Hyp}}^k \rangle, \qquad (258)$$

where $\langle \mathcal{O} \rangle \equiv \text{tr}(\cdot e^{-2\pi H_{\text{Hyp}}})/\text{tr}(e^{-2\pi H_{\text{Hyp}}})$ stands for the expectation value of an operator \mathcal{O} and we used the fact that the energy vanishes for CFT in odd dimensions: $E(T) = \langle H_{\text{Hyp}} \rangle = 0$. The form of the Hamiltonian (247) on the hyperbolic space allows us to obtain the expansion in terms of the correlation functions of the stress tensors,

$$S_{n} = S_{1} - \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{(-2\pi)^{k+1}}{(k+1)!} (n-1)^{k} \\ \times \int_{\mathbb{H}^{d-1}} \cdots \int_{\mathbb{H}^{d-1}} \prod_{i=1}^{k+1} \mathrm{d}^{d-1} x_{i} \sqrt{g} \langle T_{\tau\tau}(x_{1}) \cdots T_{\tau\tau}(x_{k+1}) \rangle.$$
(259)

The leading term is fixed by the two-point function of the stress tensors, whose integral results in (Perlmutter, 2014)

$$\partial_n S_n|_{n=1} = -C_T \operatorname{Vol}(\mathbb{H}^{d-1}) \frac{\pi^{d/2+1} (d-1) \Gamma(d/2)}{\Gamma(d+2)},$$
 (260)

where C_T is a constant present in Eq. (216). For odd *d*, the regularized volume of \mathbb{H}^{d-1} is [see Klebanov *et al.* (2012d) for d = 3]

$$\operatorname{Vol}(\mathbb{H}^{d-1}) = (-1)^{(d-1)/2} \frac{\pi^{d/2}}{\Gamma(d/2)} = \pi^{d/2 - 1} \Gamma(1 - d/2), \quad (261)$$

which may be obtained by putting the cutoff $\Lambda \gg 1$ at the spatial infinity of \mathbb{H}^{d-1} and picking up a constant term in $\Lambda \to \infty$ limit.²⁴

While the universal result Eq. (260) was derived under the assumption that d is odd, it is shown to hold for even d (Perlmutter, 2014), where there are additional terms including the one-point function $\langle \mathcal{H} \rangle$ which no longer vanishes due to the conformal anomaly. In addition, the volume of the

²⁴In the second equality, we used the reflection formula for the gamma functions, $\Gamma(z)\Gamma(1-z) = \pi/\sin(\pi z) = \pi(-1)^{(d-1)/2}$.

hyperbolic space $Vol(\mathbb{H}^{d-1})$ logarithmically diverges for even d after regularizing the power law divergence, which may be inferred from Eq. (261) as a pole of the gamma function by analytically continuing odd d to even.

We finally note that the first derivative of the sphere entanglement entropy Eq. (260) can be useful to read off the coefficient C_T of the two-point function of the stress tensor. A similar expansion and a universal leading coefficient will be derived for a supersymmetric generalization of the Rényi entropy in Sec. VIII.G.

VII. HOLOGRAPHIC METHOD

The holographic principle, stating the equivalence between gauge theory and gravity theory, is implied by string theory. One of the most famous duality is the AdS/CFT correspondence conjectured by Maldacena (1998), which has been the main focus of research in high energy theory for two decades. String theory has extended objects called D-branes that allow two complementary descriptions as a black hole in general relativity and a gauge theory on the world volume. In the former picture, one finds the AdS geometry in the near horizon region, which turns out to be equivalent to the gauge theory of the latter picture. The AdS/CFT correspondence crystalizes the equivalence by connecting the type IIB superstring theory on the AdS space with a supersymmetric CFT living on the boundary of the AdS space. This is a concrete example of duality where a strongly coupled region of one theory is described by a weakly coupled region of the other theory. Hence the direct check of this correspondence is far reaching in its nature and remains to be proved.

Apart from the string theory implication, we can take the AdS/CFT correspondence as a gauge or gravity duality in its own right simply based on the symmetry argument that the isometry SO(2, d) of the AdS_{d+1} space agrees with the conformal group of CFT_d.

In this section, we give a quick review of the AdS/CFT correspondence. This subject is comprehensively covered by a review paper by Aharony *et al.* (2000) and many others in the literature including Klebanov (2000) and McGreevy (2010) from different points of view. We then introduce the holographic formula of entanglement entropy proposed by Ryu and Takayanagi (2006a, 2006b) and discuss the implications. The reviews on entanglement entropy from the holographic point of view can be found in Nishioka, Ryu, and Takayanagi (2009), Takayanagi (2012), and Rangamani and Takayanagi (2017).

A. The AdS geometries

We briefly sketch several types of the useful coordinates for the AdS geometry that we adopt in the following sections. Table III is the summary of the relations between the AdS coordinates and the corresponding conformally flat spaces on their boundaries.

To begin with, consider the flat (d + 2)-dimensional pseudo Euclidean space defined by

$$ds^{2} = -dy_{-1}^{2} - dy_{0}^{2} + dy_{1}^{2} + \dots + dy_{d}^{2}.$$
 (262)

TABLE III. Conformally flat spaces and the corresponding Lorentzian AdS metrics.

Conformal	ly flat space	AdS metric	
$ \begin{array}{c} \mathbb{R}^d \\ \mathbb{S}^1 \times \mathbb{H}^{d-1} \\ \mathbb{S}^d \end{array} $	Eq. (240)	Poincaré coordinates	Eq. (271)
	Eq. (241)	Hyperbolic coordinates	Eq. (273)
	Eq. (250)	Global coordinates	Eq. (266)

The AdS_{d+1} space with radius *L* is an embedding hypersurface satisfying

$$-y_{-1}^2 - y_0^2 + y_1^2 + \dots + y_d^2 = -L^2.$$
 (263)

This construction manifests the isometry SO(2, d) of the AdS_{d+1} space. Among many coordinates in the AdS space we focus on the typical examples, the global, Poincaré, and hyperbolic coordinates.

1. Global coordinates

The global coordinates are introduced by the coordinate transformations:

$$y_{-1} = L \cosh \rho \sin t,$$

$$y_0 = L \cosh \rho \cos t,$$

$$y_i = L \sinh \rho e^i \quad (i = 1, ..., d),$$
(264)

where e^i satisfy the relation $\sum_{i=1}^{d} (e^i)^2 = 1$ and span a *d*-dimensional sphere. The metric Eq. (262) then becomes

$$ds^{2} = L^{2}[-\cosh^{2}\rho dt^{2} + d\rho^{2} + \sinh^{2}\rho d\Omega_{d-1}^{2}].$$
(265)

By the coordinate transformation $r = \sinh \rho$, we find another form of the global coordinates often used in literature,

$$\mathrm{d}s^{2} = L^{2} \left[-(r^{2}+1)\mathrm{d}t^{2} + \frac{\mathrm{d}r^{2}}{r^{2}+1} + r^{2}\mathrm{d}\Omega_{d-1}^{2} \right]. \tag{266}$$

These coordinates cover the whole AdS_{d+1} space whose boundary at $r = \infty$ is $\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{S}^{d-1}$ space.

The global AdS_{d+1} space can have de Sitter space (dS_d) as its boundary,

$$ds^{2} = L^{2}[d\rho^{2} + \sinh^{2}\rho(-\sin^{2}\theta dt^{2} + d\theta^{2} + \cos^{2}\theta d\Omega_{d-2}^{2})],$$
(267)

which follows from the coordinate transformations

$$y_{-1} = L \cosh \rho,$$

$$y_0 = L \sinh \rho \sin \theta \sinh t,$$

$$y_d = L \sinh \rho \sin \theta \cosh t,$$

$$y_i = L \sinh \rho \cos \theta \tilde{e}^i \quad (i = 1, ..., d - 1), \quad (268)$$

where $\sum_{i=1}^{d-1} (\tilde{e}^i)^2 = 1$. This is also useful when we consider a holographic dual of a Euclidean QFT on \mathbb{S}^d after the Wick rotation.

2. Poincaré coordinates

The Poincaré coordinates are introduced by the coordinate transformations:

$$y_{-1} = \frac{1}{2r} \left[1 + r^2 \left(L^2 - t^2 + \sum_{i=1}^{d-1} x_i^2 \right) \right],$$

$$y_0 = Lrt,$$

$$y_d = \frac{1}{2r} \left[1 + r^2 \left(-L^2 - t^2 + \sum_{i=1}^{d-1} x_i^2 \right) \right],$$

$$y_i = Lrx_i \quad (i = 1, ..., d - 1),$$
(269)

whose metric is given by

$$ds^{2} = L^{2} \left[\frac{dr^{2}}{r^{2}} + r^{2} \left(-dt^{2} + \sum_{i=1}^{d-1} dx_{i}^{2} \right) \right].$$
(270)

These coordinates cover a half portion of the whole AdS_{d+1} space and the boundary at $r = \infty$ is the Minkowski space $\mathbb{R}^{d-1,1}$.

Inverting the radial coordinate $z \equiv 1/r$ yields another version of the Poincaré coordinates,

$$\mathrm{d}s^2 = L^2 \frac{\mathrm{d}z^2 - \mathrm{d}t^2 + \sum_{i=1}^{d-1} \mathrm{d}x_i^2}{z^2}.$$
 (271)

3. Hyperbolic coordinates

The hyperbolic coordinates of the AdS_{d+1} space are obtained by the coordinate transformations:

$$y_{-1} = Lr \cosh u,$$

$$y_0 = L\sqrt{r^2 - 1} \sinh t,$$

$$y_d = L\sqrt{r^2 - 1} \cosh t,$$

$$y_i = Lr \sinh u\tilde{e}^i \quad (i = 1, ..., d - 1).$$
 (272)

The resulting metric becomes

$$ds^{2} = L^{2} \left[-(r^{2} - 1)dt^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{r^{2} - 1} + r^{2}(du^{2} + \sinh^{2}ud\Omega_{d-2}^{2}) \right].$$
 (273)

These coordinates cover a half portion of the whole AdS_{d+1} space whose boundary at $r = \infty$ is $\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{H}^{d-1}$ space. While these coordinates are locally equivalent to the other coordinates, there is a coordinate singularity at the event horizon r = 1. In Euclidean signature, the Euclidean time $\tau = -it$ becomes a circle of period $\beta = 2\pi$ to avoid the conical singularity at the horizon. The period is identified with an inverse temperature of the dual CFT.

Table III summarizes the relations of the conformally flat (Euclidean) spaces to the corresponding (Lorentzian) AdS metrics.

B. The GKP-W relation

In what follows we deal with the Euclidean case. The Euclidean AdS_{d+1} spacetime is a solution to the Einstein equation of the Einstein-Hilbert action

$$I_{\text{bulk}}[\mathcal{B}] = -\frac{1}{16\pi G_N} \int_{\mathcal{B}} \mathrm{d}^{d+1} x \sqrt{g} \left(\mathcal{R} + \frac{d(d-1)}{L^2} \right) -\frac{1}{8\pi G_N} \int_{\partial \mathcal{B}} \mathrm{d}^d x \sqrt{h} \mathcal{K}, \qquad (274)$$

where the cosmological constant is chosen so that L is the radius of the AdS_{d+1} space when $\mathcal{B} = AdS_{d+1}$. The second integral is the Gibbons-Hawking term that ensures the variational principle with the induced metric $h_{\alpha\beta}$ fixed on the boundary $\partial \mathcal{B}$. \mathcal{K} is the trace of the extrinsic curvature $\mathcal{K} = \nabla_{\alpha} n^{\alpha}$ for the vector n^{α} normal to the boundary $\partial \mathcal{B}$.

The most fundamental relation in the AdS/CFT correspondence is the equality between the partition functions of the gravity on an asymptotically AdS_{d+1} space \mathcal{B} and the dual CFT_d living on the boundary $\mathcal{M} = \partial \mathcal{B}$,

$$e^{-I_{\text{bulk}}[\mathcal{B}]} = Z_{\text{CFT}}[\mathcal{M}]. \tag{275}$$

This is called the GKP-W relation named after Gubser, Klebanov, and Polyakov (1998) and Witten (1998). When a bulk scalar field ϕ is present in the bulk \mathcal{B} , we need to add to the left-hand side the matter action $I_{\text{matter}}[\phi]$ and replace the right-hand side with the generating functional of correlation functions,

$$e^{-I_{\text{bulk}+\text{matter}}[\mathcal{B},\phi|_{\mathcal{M}}=\phi_0]} = \langle e^{\int_{\mathcal{M}}\phi_0\mathcal{O}}\rangle_{\text{CFT}},$$
(276)

where $\phi_0(x)$ is the boundary value of the bulk field ϕ that couples to an operator $\mathcal{O}(x)$ as the external source in CFT.

Figure 10 shows a schematic picture of the AdS/CFT correspondence when \mathcal{B} is the AdS_{d+1} space in the Poincaré coordinates Eq. (271). In this case, the boundary of AdS_{d+1} at z = 0 is a flat space $\mathcal{M} = \mathbb{R}^d$ where the dual CFT_d is supposed to live, but we introduced a cutoff at $z = \epsilon \ll 1$



FIG. 10. The AdS/CFT correspondence in the Poincaré coordinates. The (shaded) boundary of AdS_{d+1} at $z = \epsilon$ is the flat space \mathbb{R}^d on which CFT_d lives.

to regularize the volume of the AdS space. This cutoff in the bulk corresponds to the UV cutoff Λ in CFT as $\Lambda \sim 1/\epsilon$, while the large z region corresponds to the IR region of the CFT.

C. Holographic entanglement entropy

The AdS/CFT correspondence connects, through the GKP-W relation (275), the partition function of QFT_d on a manifold \mathcal{M} to a classical gravity action on an asymptotically AdS_{d+1} space \mathcal{B} that asymptotes to \mathcal{M} on its boundary. Assuming that the bulk is described by the Einstein gravity Eq. (274), we present the holographic formula of entanglement entropy and its derivation.

Given the GKP-W relation (275), we can, in principle, rewrite the replica trick formula (144) of entanglement entropy in terms of the bulk action. We however need a dual gravity solution \mathcal{B}_n whose boundary is the *n*-fold cover \mathcal{M}_n with conical singularity at the entangling surface $\Sigma = \partial A$ for a given region A. Assuming the existence of such a bulk space \mathcal{B}_n we arrive at the holographic definition of entanglement entropy

$$S_A = \lim_{n \to 1} \partial_n (I_{\text{bulk}}[\mathcal{B}_n] - nI_{\text{bulk}}[\mathcal{B}]).$$
(277)

We need a sophisticated machinery to find a bulk solution \mathcal{B}_n and evaluate the on-shell action $I_{\text{bulk}}[\mathcal{B}_n]$ and we postpone it to Sec. VII.C.1. Ryu and Takayanagi (2006b) rather conjectured the holographic formula of entanglement entropy (also known as the Ryu-Takayanagi formula) should be

$$S_A = \frac{\mathcal{A}}{4G_N},\tag{278}$$

where \mathcal{A} is the area of a (unique) minimal surface γ_A in \mathcal{B} anchored on the entangling surface Σ (see Fig. 11). We see this geometric formula shows the same characteristics as entanglement entropy in QFT after reviewing its proof by Lewkowycz and Maldacena (2013).²⁵

The holographic formula for higher derivative gravity theory is derived along the same lines of arguments as Lewkowycz and Maldacena (2013) by Camps (2014), Dong (2014), and Miao and Guo (2015), which correctly reproduces the Jacobson-Myers–type formula (Jacobson and Myers, 1993) for the Lovelock gravity (de Boer, Kulaxizi, and Parnachev, 2011; Hung, Myers, and Smolkin, 2011). A generalization to the covariant formula of holographic entanglement entropy in a time-dependent QFT was proposed by Hubeny, Rangamani, and Takayanagi (2007) and later proved by Dong, Lewkowycz, and Rangamani (2016). We refer the interested readers to the recent textbook by Rangamani and Takayanagi (2017) and references therein for the details.

1. A derivation of the holographic entanglement entropy

In evaluating the right-hand side of Eq. (277) we need to analytically continue the bulk solution \mathcal{B}_n from an integer *n* to a real value. The boundary condition for \mathcal{B}_n is by the *n*-fold



FIG. 11. The minimal surface γ_A in orange (light gray) anchored on the boundary of the region A in blue (gray) located at the AdS boundary $z = \epsilon$. The holographic entanglement entropy of the region A is given by the area of the surface γ_A divided by 4 times the Newton constant G_N as in Eq. (278).

cover \mathcal{M}_n that has periodicity $2\pi n$ along the modular time τ . \mathcal{M}_n is invariant under the \mathbb{Z}_n symmetry that shifts τ by 2π when *n* is an integer. The bulk geometry \mathcal{B}_n is a smooth solution to the Einstein equation derived from the action Eq. (274) with the prescribed boundary $\partial \mathcal{B}_n = \mathcal{M}_n$, and the modular time τ naturally extends into the bulk (see Fig. 12). In order to guarantee the uniqueness of the analytic continuation of \mathcal{B}_n to a noninteger *n*, we assume that the bulk solution \mathcal{B}_n is invariant under the replica \mathbb{Z}_n symmetry that also acts as a shift in τ by 2π . The entangling surface Σ , which is the fixed locus of the \mathbb{Z}_n action on \mathcal{M}_n , should extend to a codimension-two hypersurface $\gamma_A^{(n)}$ anchored on Σ at the boundary of \mathcal{B}_n as in Fig. 12. After rescaling the modular time by $\hat{\tau} \equiv \tau/n$, both the bulk and boundary manifolds are periodic in $\hat{\tau}$ of period 2π . We emphasize that there is no deficit angle around $\gamma_A^{(n)}$ in the smooth bulk geometry \mathcal{B}_n ; the $\hat{\tau}$ circle with period 2π shrinks smoothly at $\gamma_A^{(n)}$ due to the regularity of the bulk space \mathcal{B}_n .

The replica \mathbb{Z}_n symmetry in the bulk allows one to define the orbifold

$$\hat{\mathcal{B}}_n \equiv \mathcal{B}_n / \mathbb{Z}_n, \tag{279}$$

which has a conical singularity along the hypersurface $\gamma_A^{(n)}$ with the deficit angle

$$\delta_n = 2\pi \left(1 - \frac{1}{n} \right), \tag{280}$$

when measured in the rescaled modular time $\hat{\tau}$. While the original bulk solution \mathcal{B}_n has the singular boundary \mathcal{M}_n , the boundary of the orbifold $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_n$ is regular,

$$\partial \hat{\mathcal{B}}_n = \partial \mathcal{B} = \mathcal{M}.$$
 (281)

We find it convenient to introduce the bulk-per-replica action $\hat{I}[\hat{B}_n]$ for the orbifold \hat{B}_n by

²⁵An earlier attempt for the proof was put forward by Fursaev (2006).



FIG. 12. The smooth bulk manifold \mathcal{B}_n whose boundary is the *n*-fold cover $\partial \mathcal{B}_n = \mathcal{M}_n$ used for the boundary QFT in the replica trick by gluing *n* copies of a manifold along the entangling region *A* (the blue dotted lines). The entangling surface $\Sigma = \partial A$ is the fixed point of the \mathbb{Z}_n symmetry acting as the shift $\tau \to \tau + 2\pi$, which extends to the bulk as a codimension-two hypersurface $\gamma_A^{(n)}$ (the orange dashed curves).

$$\hat{I}[\hat{\mathcal{B}}_n] \equiv I_{\text{bulk}}[\mathcal{B}_n]/n, \qquad (282)$$

which simplifies Eq. (277) to

$$S_{A} = \lim_{n \to 1} \partial_{n} \{ n(\hat{I}[\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{n}] - I_{\text{bulk}}[\mathcal{B}]) \},$$

= $\partial_{n} \hat{I}[\hat{\mathcal{B}}_{n}]|_{n=1}.$ (283)

With this representation of the holographic entanglement entropy, we derive the Ryu-Takayanagi equation (278) by showing the bulk-per-replica action $\hat{I}[\hat{B}_n]$ contains a term proportional to the area of the hypersurface $\gamma_A^{(n)}$.

There is an important difference between the bulk-perreplica action $\hat{I}[\hat{B}_n]$ and the on-shell action $I_{\text{bulk}}[\hat{B}_n]$ of the orbifold \hat{B}_n . The former has an additional contribution from the conical singularity at $\gamma_A^{(n)}$ compared to the latter. To see this explicitly, we adapt the argument in Sec, V.B to the singular bulk manifold by replacing $\mathcal{M}_n \rightarrow \hat{B}_n$, $\Sigma \rightarrow \gamma_A^{(n)}$, and $n \rightarrow$ 1/n as the orbifold \hat{B}_n has a deficit angle not $2\pi(1-n)$ but $2\pi(1-1/n)$. With this in mind in applying Eq. (193) to the present case, the bulk-per-replica action in the Einstein gravity Eq. (274) is shown to be (Dong, 2016; Nakaguchi and Nishioka, 2016),

$$\hat{I}[\hat{\mathcal{B}}_n] = I_{\text{bulk}}[\hat{\mathcal{B}}_n] + \frac{\delta_n}{8\pi G_N} \mathcal{A}_n, \qquad (284)$$

where A_n is the area of the hypersurface $\gamma_A^{(n)}$:

$$\mathcal{A}_n \equiv \int_{\gamma_A^{(n)}} \mathrm{d}^{d-1} y \sqrt{h}, \qquad (285)$$

with the world volume coordinates y^a (a = 1, ..., d - 1) and the induced metric h_{ab} . The right-hand side of Eq. (284) may be interpreted as the action of the Einstein gravity coupled to a codimension-two cosmic brane on $\gamma_A^{(n)}$ with tension $\delta_n/(8\pi G_N)$. We denote collectively by Φ all the fields such as the metric and matter fields in the action, whose configurations are to be determined by solving the equations of motion $\delta \hat{l}[\hat{B}_n]/\delta \Phi = 0$ with fixing the replica parameter *n*. Varying the action Eq. (284) with respect to *n* one finds

$$\partial_n \hat{I}[\hat{\mathcal{B}}_n] = \frac{\delta \Phi}{\delta n} \frac{\delta \hat{I}[\hat{\mathcal{B}}_n]}{\delta \Phi} + \frac{\mathcal{A}_n}{4G_N n^2}.$$
 (286)

Then imposing the equations of motion leaves the second term proportional to the area, which results in the Ryu-Takayanagi equation (278) with $\mathcal{A} = \mathcal{A}_1$ when plugged into Eq. (283).

The minimality of the surface $\gamma_A = \gamma_A^{(1)}$ in Eq. (278) is guaranteed in this derivation as follows. We can use the probe approximation for the cosmic brane $\gamma_A^{(n)}$ in the $n \to 1$ limit where the tension proportional to δ_n vanishes and fix the position without taking into account the backreaction to the background bulk geometry $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_n$. In other words, the surface $\gamma_A^{(1)}$ is just a solution to the equation of motion of the area functional $\delta \mathcal{A}_1 = 0$ in the background \mathcal{B} . If there exist multiple solutions, we pick up a solution with the least area that dominates in the gravity partition function.

2. Inequalities satisfied by the holographic formula

Provided the proof of the holographic formula (278), the next thing to be done is to check if it satisfies the basic properties of entanglement entropy given in Sec. II.D. The equality $S_A = S_B$ is somewhat trivial in the holographic picture. Since the boundary of the region *A* is equal to the boundary of its compliment *B*, the minimal surface γ_A is the same as γ_B as long as there is no obstruction in the bulk AdS space.²⁶

First, consider the strong subadditivity Eq. (37), whose proof relies on an ingenious inequality for Hermitian operators in quantum mechanics. We show that Eq. (37) simply follows from the minimality of the Ryu-Takayanagi surface in the holographic formula (Headrick and Takayanagi, 2007; Headrick, 2014). For three adjacent subsystems *A*, *B*, and *C*, the holographic entanglement entropies $S_{A\cup B}$ and $S_{B\cup C}$ are given by the areas of the minimal surfaces $\gamma_{A\cup B}$ and $\gamma_{B\cup C}$ colored in light gray and black, respectively, on the leftmost side of Fig. 13(a). By decomposing each minimal surface into two pieces and reconnecting them appropriately as in the middle of Fig. 13(a), we obtain the other set of surfaces γ'_B and $\gamma'_{A\cup B\cup C}$ colored in light gray and black whose total area is equal to that of the original minimal surfaces. Although the

²⁶Such an obstruction shows up at finite temperature as the horizon of an AdS black hole.



FIG. 13. The holographic proof of the strong subadditivity. (a) The minimal surfaces $\gamma_{A\cup B}$ and $\gamma_{B\cup C}$ are light gray and black on the leftmost side, which can be reconnected to surfaces γ'_B (light gray) and $\gamma'_{A\cup B\cup C}$ (black) bounding the regions *B* and $A \cup B \cup C$ in the middle. The total area is minimized by the minimal surfaces γ_B (light gray) and $\gamma_{A\cup B\cup C}$ (black) on the rightmost side, proving the strong subadditivity $S_{A\cup B\cup C} + S_B \leq S_{A\cup B} + S_{B\cup C}$. (b) A similar setup for proving the inequality $S_A + S_C \leq S_{A\cup B} + S_{B\cup C}$.

new surfaces γ'_B and $\gamma'_{A\cup B\cup C}$ are anchored on *B* and $A \cup B \cup C$, respectively, they are not necessarily the minimal surfaces γ_B and $\gamma_{A\cup B\cup C}$ [see the rightmost side of Fig. 13(a)]. Since the minimal surfaces have less areas than the surfaces γ'_B and $\gamma'_{A\cup B\cup C}$ in the middle of Fig. 13(a), we obtain the inequality

$$\mathcal{A}_{A\cup B} + \mathcal{A}_{B\cup C} \ge \mathcal{A}_{A\cup B\cup C} + \mathcal{A}_B. \tag{287}$$

This is equivalent to the first line of the strong subadditivity Eq. (37). The other inequality can be proved similarly by taking a different choice of reconnection of the surfaces as in Fig. 13(b).

In the holographic setup, one can prove another nontrivial inequality (Hayden, Headrick, and Maloney, 2013),

$$S_{A\cup B} + S_{B\cup C} + S_{C\cup A} \ge S_A + S_B + S_C + S_{A\cup B\cup C}.$$
 (288)

It takes a simpler form when written in the mutual information,

$$I(A, B + C) \ge I(A, B) + I(A, C),$$
 (289)

which is called a *monogamy of mutual information*. The proof proceeds in a very similar way to the strong subadditivity as in Fig. 14.²⁷

Actually there are an infinite set of entanglement inequalities generalizing the monogamy of mutual information that must be satisfied for a holographic system (Bao *et al.*, 2015).

An important caution is that the inequality (288) holds in any holographic system, but does not in general quantum systems. For example, a three qubit state with the density matrix

$$\rho_{A\cup B\cup C} = \frac{1}{2} (|000\rangle \langle 000| + |111\rangle \langle 111|) \tag{290}$$

violates the monogamy inequality because the entropies in the subsystems are (Hayden, Headrick, and Maloney, 2013)



FIG. 14. A schematic proof of the monogamy of mutual information.

$$S_{A\cup B\cup C} = S_{A\cup B} = S_{B\cup C} = S_{C\cup A},$$

= $S_A = S_B = S_C,$
= log 2. (291)

Turning it around, the monogamy of mutual information is requisite for a quantum system having a holographic description in gravity theory on an asymptotically AdS space.

Although these geometric proofs are easy to understand, they are not enough to take account of subtle situations such that the subregions share their boundaries in an intricate way. The rigorous proofs in more general settings in the Einstein gravity can be found in Headrick (2014) for a time-independent case where only the minimality condition of the Ryu-Takayanagi surface is assumed with the null energy condition to exclude unphysical bulk configurations.²⁸

D. Spherical entangling surface

We illustrate the calculation of the holographic entanglement entropy for the entanglement entropy across a sphere \mathbb{S}^{d-2} of radius *R* located at $\rho = R$ in the polar coordinates. It is easiest to work in the (Euclidean) Poincaré AdS_{d+1} space,

$$\mathrm{d}s^{2} = L^{2} \frac{\mathrm{d}z^{2} + \mathrm{d}t^{2} + \mathrm{d}\rho^{2} + \rho^{2}\mathrm{d}\Omega_{d-2}^{2}}{z^{2}}.$$
 (292)

We let $z = z(\rho)$ to respect the spherical symmetry of the entangling surface (see Fig. 15).

The minimal surface γ_A is the solution of the variational problem for the area functional with respect to $z = z(\rho)$,

$$\mathcal{A} = L^{d-1} \text{Vol}(\mathbb{S}^{d-2}) \int_0^R \mathrm{d}\rho \frac{\rho^{d-2}}{z^{d-1}(\rho)} \sqrt{1 + (\partial_\rho z)^2}.$$
 (293)

²⁷One should not resort to the pictorial proof too much as the derived inequalities may fail (Hayden, Headrick, and Maloney, 2013).

²⁸For a time-dependent holographic system where entanglement entropy is given by the Hubeny-Rangamani-Takayanagi prescription (Hubeny, Rangamani, and Takayanagi, 2007), the null curvature condition $\mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu}\xi^{\mu}\xi^{\nu} \ge 0$, $\xi^2 = 0$ is shown to be sufficient for the entanglement inequalities to hold (Wall, 2014). In general higher derivative gravity theories, however, there are no known proofs for the inequalities as the null curvature condition would be invalidated and a minimization procedure of the surface may fail (Dong, 2014; Wall, 2014).



FIG. 15. The minimal surface of a spherical entangling surface in the Poincaré coordinates of AdS_{d+1} .

Solving the equation of motion with the boundary condition $\rho = R$ at the boundary z = 0,²⁹ the solution turns out to be a hemisphere in any *d* dimensions (Ryu and Takayanagi, 2006b) (see Fig. 15)

$$z(\rho) = \sqrt{R^2 - \rho^2}.$$
 (294)

It follows that the holographic entanglement entropy of a sphere of radius R is

$$S_A = \frac{L^{d-1} \text{Vol}(\mathbb{S}^{d-2})}{4G_N} \int_{\epsilon/R}^1 \mathrm{d}y \frac{(1-y^2)^{(d-3)/2}}{y^{d-1}}, \qquad (295)$$

where we introduced the UV cutoff $\epsilon \ll 1$ at $z = \epsilon$.

Expanding the integral around y = 0 and performing the integration near $y = \epsilon/R$, one finds the UV divergent terms consistent with the generic structure in Eq. (228) for even *d* and in Eq. (230) for odd *d*. The leading divergent part is proportional to the area of the entangling surface:

$$\operatorname{Area}(\partial A) = R^{d-2} \operatorname{Vol}(\mathbb{S}^{d-2}), \qquad (296)$$

which is known to be the area law of entanglement.

1. Universal terms

There is the logarithmic divergence of the entanglement entropy for even d, whose coefficient c_0 is proportional to the type A anomaly for a spherical entangling surface [see Eq. (229)],

$$c_0 = (-1)^{d/2+1} A. (297)$$

Compared with Eq. (295), the type *A* central charge in a large-*N* CFT_d, described by the Einstein gravity on the AdS_{d+1} spacetime, is determined to be (Myers and Sinha, 2010, 2011) The universal finite term F for odd d in Eq. (230) is similarly read off from Eq. (295). By analytically continuing dand letting ϵ be zero before carrying out the integral, we find (Kawano, Nakaguchi, and Nishioka, 2014)

$$F = \frac{L^{d-1}}{4G_N} \frac{\pi^{d/2}}{\Gamma(d/2)}.$$
 (299)

This is always positive thanks to the sign factor put in front of F in Eq. (230). This universal term is conjectured to decrease monotonically under any renormalization group flow (Myers and Sinha, 2010, 2011; Klebanov, Pufu, and Safdi, 2011), and known as the holographic C theorem (Girardello *et al.*, 1998; Freedman *et al.*, 1999; Myers and Sinha, 2010, 2011) that will be discussed in sec. VIII.

2. Relation to thermal entropy on \mathbb{H}^{d-1}

We revisit Eq. (249) between the entanglement entropy across a sphere and the thermal entropy on a hyperbolic space derived in Sec. VI.C.1 from the holographic point of view. We show, in the hyperbolic coordinates Eq. (273) of the AdS space, that the minimal surface coincides with the black hole horizon of the AdS topological black hole, and thus the entanglement entropy agrees with the thermal entropy of the black hole.

The Euclidean Poincaré coordinates Eq. (292) can be mapped by the coordinate transformations

$$z = R \frac{1}{r \cosh u + \sqrt{r^2 - 1} \cos \tau},$$

$$t = R \frac{\sqrt{r^2 - 1} \sin(\tau)}{r \cosh u + \sqrt{r^2 - 1} \cos \tau},$$

$$\rho = R \frac{r \sinh u}{r \cosh u + \sqrt{r^2 - 1} \cos \tau},$$
(300)

to the new coordinates

$$ds^{2} = L^{2} \left[(r^{2} - 1)d\tau^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{r^{2} - 1} + r^{2}(du^{2} + \sinh^{2}ud\Omega_{d-2}^{2}) \right].$$
 (301)

This is the Euclidean AdS topological black hole given by Eq. (273) whose boundary is $\mathbb{S}^1 \times \mathbb{H}^{d-1}$ (see Fig. 16). The τ coordinate has period $\tau \sim \tau + 1/T$ with the temperature $T = 1/(2\pi)$ fixed to avoid the conical singularity at r = 0.

The entangling surface located at $\rho = R$, t = 0, z = 0 in the original coordinates Eq. (292) is conformally mapped to a hypersurface at $r = \infty$, $\tau = 0$, and $u = \infty$ in the hyperbolic coordinates Eq. (273) under the transformations Eq. (300). The minimal surface in the latter coordinates anchored on constant time $\tau = 0$ and $r = \infty$, $u = \infty$ is obtained by extremizing the area functional with respect to r = r(u),

²⁹The equation of motion is a second-order differential equation, but can be reduced to a first-order one (Bakhmatov *et al.*, 2017; Colgáin, 2018).



FIG. 16. The global AdS space obtained by the conformal map Eq. (300) from the Poincaré coordinates. The outside of the AdS topological black hole horizon covers half of the global coordinates. The minimal surface (the thick dotted orange curve) at r = R in Fig. 15 is on the horizon of the AdS topological black hole.

$$\mathcal{A} = L^{d-1} \int_0^\infty du (r \sinh u)^{d-2} \sqrt{r^2 + \frac{(\partial_u r)^2}{r^2 - 1}}.$$
 (302)

It is easy to check r = 1 is the solution to the equation of motion, which is nothing but the horizon of the topological AdS black hole. We thus find the holographic entanglement entropy is equal to the black hole entropy (Casini, Huerta, and Myers, 2011),

$$S_A(R) = S_{\rm BH}(T) = S_{\rm therm}(T), \qquad (303)$$

where we used one more relation between the AdS_{d+1} black hole entropy S_{BH} and the thermal entropy S_{therm} of the dual CFT_d on \mathbb{H}^{d-1} at temperature *T*. This completes the holographic derivation of Eq. (249).

E. Holographic Rényi entropy

Before concluding this section, we make a few comments on the holographic calculation of the Rényi entropy. We first derive the holographic formula of the modular entropy in a similar manner to the holographic entanglement entropy in Sec. VII.C and show it is given by the area of a cosmic brane. The Rényi entropy is constructed out of the modular entropy by Eq. (65). As an example, we calculate the holographic Rényi entropy across a spherical entangling surface in CFT.

1. A derivation of the holographic formula

The argument for deriving the Ryu-Takayanagi formula in Sec. VII.C.1 has more implications for the holographic description of quantum entanglement than it appears. The modular entropy Eq. (62) written in terms of the partition function

$$\tilde{S}_n = (1 - n\partial_n)(\log Z_n - n\log Z) \tag{304}$$

can be turned, with the GKP-W relation and the bulk-perreplica action Eq. (282), into

$$\tilde{S}_n = (n\partial_n - 1)\{n(\hat{I}[\hat{\mathcal{B}}_n] - I_{\text{bulk}}[\mathcal{B}])\},\$$
$$= n^2 \partial_n \hat{I}[\hat{\mathcal{B}}_n].$$
(305)

This reminds us of the holographic definition of entanglement entropy Eq. (283), and one can recycle the resulting relation (286) to find the holographic formula of the modular entropy (Dong, 2016),

$$\tilde{S}_n = \frac{\mathcal{A}_n}{4G_N} \bigg|_{\delta \hat{I} = 0, \partial \gamma_A^{(n)} = \Sigma}.$$
(306)

It resembles the Ryu-Takayanagi formula (278) and actually reproduces it when n = 1. This formula, however, contains the area of a codimension-two *cosmic brane* $\gamma_A^{(n)}$ with tension $\delta_n/(8\pi G_N)$ that backreacts to the bulk geometry. Hence it is more intricate in practice than the case of the Ryu-Takayanagi formula (278) as we have to fix the location of the cosmic brane by solving the equations of motion of the action \hat{I} describing the Einstein gravity coupled to the cosmic brane and possibly matter fields as indicated by the subscript $\delta \hat{I} = 0$ in Eq. (306) [see Eq. (286) for the definition of \hat{I}]. We are also able to build the *holographic Rényi entropy* by combining Eq. (306) with the relation (65).

Given the holographic formula of the Rényi entropy, one may ask whether it satisfies the inequalities Eqs. (56)–(59) characterizing the Rényi entropy. To this end it is enough to check the three inequalities Eq. (63) implying the nonnegativities of the modular energy, entropy, and capacity. The easiest one to show is the inequality $\tilde{S}_n \ge 0$ that follows from the non-negativity of the area of a cosmic brane in Eq. (306). The non-negativity of the modular energy $E \ge 0$ becomes clear by expressing E in the form

$$E = I_{\text{bulk}}[\hat{\mathcal{B}}_n] - I_{\text{bulk}}[\mathcal{B}] + \frac{\mathcal{A}_n}{4G_N}, \qquad (307)$$

and invoking \mathcal{B} the on-shell solution with the least action while $\hat{\mathcal{B}}_n$ is not necessarily so. The last inequality $C \ge 0$ for the modular capacity is most nontrivial and turns out to require the stability of the bulk geometry \mathcal{B}_n (Nakaguchi and Nishioka, 2016). It remains an open issue whether and when such a stability condition is guaranteed to hold in the holographic setup.

2. Spherical entangling surface in CFT

We have seen in Sec. VII.D.2 that the entanglement entropy across a spherical entangling surface in CFT is equal to the thermal entropy on \mathbb{H}^{d-1} at inverse temperature $2\pi R$ and can be calculated holographically as the black hole entropy in the dual AdS spacetime. Here we see the holographic formula of the modular entropy (306) also has an elegant interpretation as a black hole entropy when the entangling surface is spherical in accordance with the CFT story in Sec. VI.C (Hung *et al.*, 2011).

The AdS topological black hole given by Eq. (301) is a particular case of the following AdS black hole:

$$ds^{2} = L^{2} \left[f(r) d\tau^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{f(r)} + r^{2} (du^{2} + \sinh^{2} u d\Omega_{d-2}^{2}) \right], \quad (308)$$

where the function f(r) vanishes at $r = r_H$,

$$f(r) = r^2 - 1 - \frac{r_H^{d-2}}{r^{d-2}}(r_H^2 - 1).$$
(309)

This black hole has a temperature parametrized by r_H ,

$$T(r_{H}) = \frac{1}{4\pi} \left[dr_{H} - \frac{d-2}{r_{H}} \right],$$
 (310)

and the dual CFT lives on the boundary that is a hyperbolic space \mathbb{H}^{d-1} at finite temperature $T(r_H)$.

In this setup, the codimension-two cosmic brane in Eq. (306) is at the black hole horizon and the modular entropy can be identified with the thermal entropy by matching the black hole temperature Eq. (310) with $T_n = 1/(2\pi n)$. By setting r_H to

$$r_n = \frac{1 + \sqrt{dn^2(d-2) + 1}}{dn},$$
 (311)

the black hole entropy at temperature T_n becomes

$$\tilde{S}_n = S_{\text{therm}}(T_n) = \frac{\text{Vol}(\mathbb{H}^{d-1})L^{d-1}}{4G_N}r_n^{d-1}.$$
 (312)

Performing the integration in Eq. (65) or Eq. (248) leads to the Rényi entropy,

$$S_n = \frac{\operatorname{Vol}(\mathbb{H}^{d-1})L^{d-1}}{4G_N} \frac{n}{2(n-1)} (2 - r_n^{d-2} - r_n^d).$$
(313)

VIII. RENORMALIZATION GROUP FLOWS

In this section, we turn our attention to the dynamical aspects of entanglement entropy under a RG flow. We first overview the idea of RG flows as a coarse graining of microscopic degrees of freedom and detail the motivation and implication of the so-called C theorem realizing our intuition that the effective degrees of freedom monotonically decrease along RG flows in the theory space of QFT. The current status of the C theorems in various dimensions will be recapitulated for the readers' convenience. We then proceed to the proofs for the entropic version of the c theorem in two dimensions and the F theorem in three dimensions. The monotonicities of C functions built from entanglement entropy will be shown as a consequence of the strong subadditivity and Lorentz invariance of QFT. As a specific example, we consider a free massive scalar field and examine the F theorem by introducing a systematic method of the large mass expansion. After sketching the attempts to formulate the \mathcal{C} theorems in higher dimensions, we move onto the holographic descriptions of entanglement under RG flows and reveal the role of entanglement entropy as an order parameter of phase transitions. We also make a small test of the F theorem in holographic models of RG flows and conclude the section with comments on some exact results for entanglement in supersymmetric field theories.

A. Ordering theories along RG flows

In the Wilsonian picture of QFT, the renormalization group transformation takes one theory to another effective theory by coarse graining the microscopic degrees of freedom heavier than the energy scale of our interest, resulting in a trajectory called an RG flow in the space of QFTs parametrized by coupling constants (Wilson and Kogut, 1974; Polchinski, 1984).

To be more concrete, let us denote the theory space of QFTs by \mathcal{T} whose coordinates are given by a set of coupling constants $\{g_i\}$, and the RG transformation by \mathfrak{R}_t that induces a flow from one theory $T \in \mathcal{T}$ to another theory $\mathfrak{R}_t T$. The parameter $t \ge 0$ counts how many times the coarse graining is processed, hence playing a role of time for RG flows. It will be convenient to relate the RG time *t* with the energy scale μ by $t = -\log(\mu/\Lambda)$ where Λ is the UV cutoff. One can follow the trajectory of the RG flow of a given theory *T* by changing *t* from the UV (t = 0) to the IR limit (∞).

The fixed points of RG flows are by definition scale invariant field theories, which are expected to be CFTs under the assumptions of unitarity and Poincaré invariance (Nakayama, 2015). We thus associate to an RG flow the UV and IR CFTs denoted by $T_{\rm UV}$ and $T_{\rm IR}$ at t = 0 and $t = \infty$, respectively. There can be multiple RG flows attached to one fixed point depending on the types of perturbation added to the corresponding CFT. Figure 17 illustrates a situation of the theory space with four fixed points T_1 , T_2 , T_3 , and T_4 represented by the black dots, some of which are connected by RG flows in a nontrivial way.

Intuitively, physical degrees of freedom must decrease monotonically under any RG flow because massive degrees of freedom are integrated out once the energy scale of the flow becomes below the scale set by the masses. In other words, we hope to find a function $C: \mathcal{T} \to \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ that quantifies the effective degrees of freedom of a given theory $T \in \mathcal{T}$ by a non-negative real number and decreases monotonically along any RG flow on \mathcal{T}^{30} :

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{R}_t T)}{\mathrm{d}t} \le 0. \tag{314}$$

This type of a function, broadly termed a C function, brings us a natural interpretation that every RG flow goes downward when its value is regarded as a height on the theory space T (Fig. 17). In particular, the UV fixed point is higher than (or at the same altitude as) the IR fixed point:

$$C_{\rm UV} \ge C_{\rm IR},$$
 (315)

³⁰The number of degrees of freedom in QFT is conventionally measured by a C function in units of a simplest quantum field such as a free scalar theory.



FIG. 17. (Left) An example of RG flows in the theory space \mathcal{T} . The black dots stand for the fixed points of RG flows. (Right) A C function monotonically decreases as the RG time *t* is increased.

where $C_i \equiv C(T_i)$ are the fixed point values. As we will see, the fixed point value of a C function is often calculable as a scheme-independent quantity in the corresponding CFT without any information around the point. If this is the case, the inequality (315) constrains the dynamics of RG flows as follows. Suppose there are two CFTs T_3 and T_4 in the theory space as in Fig. 17, and we are interested in whether there exists an RG flow interpolating them. In principle, we could perturb one of the theories, e.g., T_3 , by relevant operators and see if it triggers an RG flow toward the other T_4 by perturbative calculations. On the other hand, if the fixed point values C_3 and C_4 are available to us and it turns out that $C_3 < C_4$, then we can conclude, without any perturbative calculation, that there are no RG flows from T_3 to T_4 just by resorting to the inequality (315).

We are thus able to characterize a C function by the following conditions:

- C is a function of a renormalization scale μ = Λe^{-t} that we can tune by hand.
- *C* is well defined for any QFT, independent of the types of field contents and their interactions.
- *C* is a monotonic function of the renormalization time *t* for any unitary and Lorentz invariant QFT in one of the following senses (Barnes *et al.*, 2004; Gukov, 2016):
 - (i) (Weak version) The fixed point value of C should decrease along RG flows as in Eq. (315).
 - (ii) (Stronger version) C monotonically decreases along the entire RG flow as in Eq. (314).
 - (iii) (Strongest version) C is a potential that generates RG flows:

$$\beta_i(g) = G_{ij}(g) \frac{\partial \mathcal{C}}{\partial g_i}, \qquad (316)$$

where $\beta_i(g) \equiv -dg_i/dt$ and $G_{ij}(g)$ is a positivedefinite metric on the theory space \mathcal{T} .

Here we distinguish the three versions of a C function in increasing order of strength for completeness. The weak version follows from the stronger one by integrating Eq. (314) along the flow. The stronger version is implied by the strongest one too,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\mathcal{C}}{\mathrm{d}t} = -\beta_i \frac{\partial \mathcal{C}}{\partial g_i} = -G_{ij} \frac{\partial \mathcal{C}}{\partial g_i} \frac{\partial \mathcal{C}}{\partial g_j} \le 0.$$
(317)

While the existence of a C function may be taken for granted from the physical point of view, the problem is how to

TABLE IV. An analogy between thermodynamics and QFT.

Thermodynamics	QFT
Equilibrium states	Conformal fixed points
a, b	T_a, T_b
Union of two states	Coupling of two theories
a + b	T_a and T_b
Irreversible adiabatic process	RG flow
$a \rightarrow b$	from T_a to T_b
Entropy function	\mathcal{C} function

construct such a well-behaved function satisfying the aforementioned properties. Indeed the construction of a C function for QFT in dimensions higher than 2 has been a long-standing problem for three decades since the initiating work by Zamolodchikov (1986) and was successfully settled down recently in only three and four dimensions.

One possible approach to this problem is to formulate a set of axioms that guarantee the existence of a C function in any dimension without any explicit construction. The power of an axiomatic approach is well demonstrated in axiomatic thermodynamics whose most important consequence is the very existence of a unique entropy function that never decreases under adiabatic processes and characterizes thermal equilibrium states when represented as a function of extensive variables such as energy and volume [see, e.g., Lieb and Yngvason (1999) for areview of the subject]. In fact, there are considerable similarities between the theory space of QFT and the state space of thermodynamics. For instance, the irreversibility of an RG flow between two fixed points $T_a, T_b \in \mathcal{T}$ corresponds to an irreversible adiabatic process $a \rightarrow b$ that takes one equilibrium state a to the other b. A partial list of the analogies between thermodynamics and QFT is shown in Table IV. It would be of great interest to translate the set of axioms for equilibrium thermodynamics into the language of OFT and examine to what extent the formulation of an entropy function carries over to the construction of a C function. We will not address this possibility any further in this review and leave it to future investigations. Instead, we take a constructive approach for a C function in the subsequent sections.

B. List of C theorems

We now provide a list of the known C theorems and related conjectures in various dimensions along with comments on their historical backgrounds.

1. Two dimensions

Zamolodchikov (1986) proved his celebrated c theorem in the following form.

Theorem (Zamolodchikov's *c* theorem): In two-dimensional renormalizable QFTs, there exists Zamolodchikov's *c* function $c(g_i, \mu)$ that depends on a set of dimensionless coupling constants $\{g_i\}$ and the energy scale $\mu(= \Lambda e^{-t})$, satisfying the following properties:

(1) It takes the same value as the central charge c of the CFT corresponding to each fixed point of RG flows:

$$c(g_i,\mu)|_{\rm CFT} = c. \tag{318}$$

(2) It monotonically decreases along any RG flow:

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}c(g_i,\mu)}{\mathrm{d}t} = -\mu \frac{\mathrm{d}c(g_i,\mu)}{\mathrm{d}\mu} \le 0. \tag{319}$$

(3) It is stationary only at the fixed points:

$$\left. \frac{\partial c(g_i, \mu)}{\partial g_i} \right|_{\text{CFT}} = 0.$$
(320)

Hence, Zamolodchikov's c theorem falls into the strongest version in the terminology introduced in the previous section (Friedan and Konechny, 2010). Zamolodchikov's c function can be built explicitly from the two-point correlation functions of the stress-energy tensor in two dimensions, and the monotonicity follows from the reflection positivity of the correlator.

2. Three dimensions

Given the fact that Zamolodchikov's c function gives the central charge at the fixed points, it is tempting to look for counterparts of the two-dimensional central charge in d > 2 dimensions. Let us consider a few candidates for central charges that can be defined irrespective of dimensionality.

(a) A "thermal central charge" C_{Therm} as a coefficient of the thermal free energy density f_{Therm} at finite temperature *T* defined by

$$f_{\text{Therm}} \sim C_{\text{Therm}} T^d.$$
 (321)

- (b) The coefficient C_T for the two-point function of the stress-energy tensor in Eq. (216).
- (c) The central charges A, B_i for the conformal anomalies defined by Eq. (210) that exist only in even d dimensions.

In d = 2 dimensions, all of these are known to be proportional to the central charge $C_{\text{Therm}} \propto C_T \propto A \propto c$ for CFT, but they do not generally have linear relations in higher dimensions.

The possibility (a) of adopting the thermal central charge C_{Therm} as a measure of degrees of freedom was studied by Sachdev (1993) for the three-dimensional O(N) vector model in the large-N limit. This model has the RG flow from the Gaussian fixed point T_{Gaussian} , where all the N scalar fields are free and massless, to the critical O(N) (interacting) fixed point T_{critical} by keeping the renormalized masses vanishing. Perturbing the critical O(N) fixed point by giving the scalars negative mass squared terms triggers the RG flow to the O(N-1) symmetric (Goldstone) fixed point $T_{Goldstone}$ with N-1 massless free scalar fields (Goldstone modes).³ ¹ If the thermal central charge measures the degrees of freedom correctly, we expect them to be ordered along the RG flow $C_{\text{Therm}}(T_{\text{Gaussian}}) > C_{\text{Therm}}(T_{\text{critical}}) > C_{\text{Therm}}(T_{\text{Goldstone}}).$ The thermal central charges at the Gaussian and Goldstone fixed points are simply given by $C_{\text{Therm}}(T_{\text{Gaussian}}) = NC_{\text{Therm}}(T_{\text{scalar}})$ and $C_{\text{Therm}}(T_{\text{Goldstone}}) = (N-1)C_{\text{Therm}}(T_{\text{scalar}})$ as consistent with the RG flow, where T_{scalar} is a real massless free scalar field theory. On the other hand, the large-*N* analysis showed $C_{\text{Therm}}(T_{\text{critical}}) = [4N/5 + O(1)]C_{\text{Therm}}(T_{\text{scalar}})$, which can be less than the IR value $C_{\text{Therm}}(T_{\text{Goldstone}})$ for large *N* and ruled out the possibility of C_{Therm} being the fixed point value of a C function (Sachdev, 1993).

The option (b) employing the coefficient C_T as a fixed point value of a C function was suggested by Petkou (1995) based on the result $C_T(T_{\text{critical}}) = (N - 40/9\pi^2)C_T(T_{\text{scalar}})$ consistent with the RG flows described for the O(N) vector model. This possibility was explored by Nishioka and Yonekura (2013) more systematically for $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supersymmetric field theories in three dimensions that allows the exact calculation of C_T due to the supersymmetric localization technique. In that work it was shown that a supersymmetric analog of the O(N) vector model ($\mathcal{N} = 2$ Wess-Zumino model) can be a counterexample for the " C_T " theorem. Another counterexample was also found by Fei, Giombi, and Klebanov (2014) by examining the RG flows in the five-dimensional O(N)symmetric scalar field theory with the O(N) symmetric interacting fixed point.

In three dimensions, there exists no conformal anomaly; hence the third option (c) is unavailable on its own. Alternatively, a proposal was made by Jafferis *et al.* (2011) [and independently by Myers and Sinha (2010, 2011) in a different form from the holographic viewpoint] based on the extremization principle of the supersymmetric partition function (Jafferis, 2010), which is now known as the *F* theorem,

Theorem (*F* theorem): In three-dimensional QFTs, there exists a function $\mathcal{F}(g_i, \mu)$ on the theory space satisfying the following properties:

(1) It takes the same value as the sphere free energy *F* of the CFT corresponding to each fixed point of RG flows,

$$\mathcal{F}(g_i,\mu)|_{\rm CFT} = F,\tag{322}$$

where $F = -\log |Z[S^3]|$ and $Z[S^3]$ is the (renormalized) Euclidean partition function on S^3 .

(2) It is a monotonically decreasing function under any RG flow,

$$\frac{d\mathcal{F}}{dt} = -\mu \frac{\mathrm{d}\mathcal{F}}{\mathrm{d}\mu} \le 0. \tag{323}$$

This statement can be regarded as a variant of the third option (c) since we can extract the type *A* central charge of the conformal anomaly from the sphere partition function $A \propto \log Z[\mathbb{S}^d]$ in even dimensions.

While the *F* theorem was originally stated in the weak form $F_{\rm UV} \ge F_{\rm IR}$, a perturbative argument (Klebanov, Pufu, and Safdi, 2011; Yonekura, 2013) suggests the sphere free energy is the strongest version of a *C* function. Strong evidence supporting the *F* theorem was given for $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supersymmetric theories with $U(1)_R$ symmetry, where the sphere free energy *F* is shown to be locally maximized at RG fixed points (Jafferis, 2010; Closset *et al.*, 2012) unless there is no

³¹There is one massive scalar field that decouples at the Goldstone fixed point.

accidental symmetry at the IR fixed point [see also the review by Pufu (2016) for details]. A nonperturbative proof of the strong version of the F theorem was given by Casini and Huerta (2012) by exploiting the unexpected relation between the free energy and the entanglement entropy of a disk we derived in Eq. (255). We outline the proof and the implications in Sec. VIII.D.

3. Four dimensions

Seeking for a C theorem in four dimensions has a long history starting from the conjecture [of the type (c) in Sec. VIII.A] by Cardy (1988) for the *a* theorem.

Theorem (*a* theorem): In four-dimensional QFTs, the type *A* central charge *a* of the conformal anomaly decreases along any RG flow

$$a_{\rm UV} \ge a_{\rm IR}.\tag{324}$$

This weak version of the *a* theorem has passed a number of tests over the years in perturbative QFTs (Osborn, 1989; Jack and Osborn, 1990) and was given an evidence for $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supersymmetric theories by the *a*-maximization method that implies the strongest *a* theorem (Intriligator and Wecht, 2003; Barnes *et al.*, 2004). A proof of the *a* theorem without relying on supersymmetry was presented more recently by Komargodski and Schwimmer (2011) who connected the difference of the *a* coefficient with the scattering amplitude of four dilaton fields that naturally couple to the stress-energy tensor (Komargodski, 2012). Interestingly the unitarity of the scattering amplitude turns out to guarantee the inequality (324) in their proof.

Recently, an alternative proof of the *a* theorem was given by Casini, Testé, and Torroba (2017a) who resorted to the monotonicity of entanglement as in the case of the *F* theorem. We touch on the proof in Sec. VIII.E.

Finally, a few comments on the other possibilities are in order:

- (a) The thermal central charge C_{Therm} does not satisfy a C theorem in a class of four-dimensional gauge theories that are not asymptotically free at UV (Appelquist, Cohen, and Schmaltz, 1999).
- (b), (c) The C_T coefficient of the stress-tensor two-point function is proportional to the type *B* central charge *c*, $C_T \propto c$, in four dimensions (Osborn and Petkou, 1994). The latter was extensively studied in supersymmetric and nonsupersymmetric theories and many counterexamples are known in a typical class of gauge theories (Cappelli, Friedan, and Latorre, 1991; Anselmi *et al.*, 1998).

4. Higher dimensions

Given the success in $d \le 4$ dimensions, one may be tempted to extend a C theorem to higher dimensions d > 4. This problem was less explored than the lower-dimensional cases, but once formulated it will provide us a unifying picture of RG flows in QFT irrespective of dimensionality. It is too early to survey the whole subject as it is still under active investigation. We thus comment only on the two following promising conjectures³²:

- The *a* theorem in higher even dimensions postulates the monotonicity of the type *A* central charge for the conformal anomaly under RG flows. There is supporting evidence for the *a* theorem from holography (Myers and Sinha, 2010, 2011) and even proofs for a certain class of supersymmetric field theories in six dimensions (Cordova, Dumitrescu, and Yin, 2015; Cordova, Dumitrescu, and Intriligator, 2016).
- The *F* theorem in higher odd dimensions was suggested by Myers and Sinha (2011, 2010) and Klebanov, Pufu, and Safdi (2011) and further incorporated into the generalized *F*-theorem proposal (Giombi and Klebanov, 2015) that interpolates between the *F* theorem and the *a* theorem in noninteger dimensions. A few examples supporting the *F* theorem in five dimensions are presented by Fei, Giombi, and Klebanov (2014) and Jafferis and Pufu (2014).

C. The entropic *c* theorem in (1+1) dimensions

We shall prove the strong version of the C theorem in two dimensions by constructing a C function built from entanglement entropy. A C function should be well defined for any QFT and monotonically decreases as the energy scale μ is lowered while fixing the size of a system (e.g., an entangling region). One good candidate for it is the entanglement entropy S(R) of an interval of width R in (1 + 1) dimensions (see Fig. 18).

Instead of tuning the energy scale μ with the system size fixed, we would rather change the size *R* to trigger an RG flow while fixing μ . In this picture, we can probe the physics at the UV and IR scales by small and large intervals, respectively. The conditions for a function $c_E(R)$ being a *C* function are restated in the following form:

(1) $c_E(R)$ coincides with the central charge c of CFT₂ at a fixed point of an RG flow,

$$c_E(R)|_{\rm CFT} = c. \tag{325}$$

(2) $c_E(R)$ is a monotonically decreasing function under any RG flow,

$$c'_E(R) \le 0. \tag{326}$$

Recalling from Eq. (223), the entanglement entropy of the interval in CFT_2 becomes³³

$$S(R)|_{\rm CFT} = \frac{c}{3}\log\frac{R}{\epsilon},\tag{327}$$

where the central charge c appears as a coefficient of the logarithmic divergence. It follows that we can introduce the

³²See also Gukov (2016, 2017) for a recent discussion on constraining RG flows by topological data of the theory space.

³³We can redefine the UV cutoff ϵ so as to remove a finite term in Eq. (223).

$$\xrightarrow{R} x$$

FIG. 18. An interval of width R as an entangling region.

entropic c function (Casini and Huerta, 2004) satisfying the first condition,

$$c_E(R) \equiv 3RS'(R). \tag{328}$$

Note that the entropic c function is well defined for any QFT as it is built from the entanglement entropy of an interval. It should also be stressed that the entropic c function is free from the UV divergence as there is only logarithmic divergence in two dimensions, and it always takes a finite value in contrast to the entanglement entropy itself.

In order to prove that the monotonicity of the entropic *c* function, Eq. (326), we consider two intervals *A* and *C* on the light rays $t = \pm x$ (the dashed lines) and an interval *B* of width *r* on a time slice t = 0 as in Fig. 19. More precisely we choose the three regions as follows:

$$A = \left\{ t = -x, -\frac{R}{2} \le x \le -\frac{r}{2} \right\},$$

$$B = \left\{ t = 0, -\frac{r}{2} \le x \le \frac{r}{2} \right\},$$

$$C = \left\{ t = x, \frac{r}{2} \le x \le \frac{R}{2} \right\}.$$
(329)

Entanglement entropy is invariant under unitary time evolution and hence is Lorentz invariant in QFT. We thus are able to use the boosted interval connecting the left end point of *A* and the right end point of *B* to calculate the entanglement entropy of the union $A \cup B$. Similarly the entanglement entropy of the union $B \cup C$ is equal to that of the boosted interval connecting the left end point of *B* and the right end point of *C*,³⁴

$$S_{A\cup B} = S_{B\cup C} = S(\sqrt{rR}). \tag{331}$$

The union of the three regions $A \cup B \cup C$ can also be time evolved into the interval of width *R* at t = (R - r)/2. Hence the entanglement entropies of $A \cup B \cup C$ and *B* are

$$S_{A\cup B\cup C} = S(R), \qquad S_B = S(r). \tag{332}$$

Now we apply the strong subadditivity Eq. (37) and find the inequality

$$S(R) + S(r) \le 2S(\sqrt{rR}). \tag{333}$$

$$\Delta R = \sqrt{-(\Delta t)^2 + (\Delta x)^2}.$$
(330)



FIG. 19. A proof of the entropic *c* theorem. Two intervals *A* and *C* are on the light rays $t = \pm x$ while an interval *B* is on a time slice t = 0.

We can reduce it in the limit $r \to R$ to (Casini and Huerta, 2004)³⁵

$$\frac{c'_E(R)}{3} = S'(R) + RS''(R) \le 0,$$
(334)

which is actually what we wanted to prove, Eq. (326). It is worthwhile to emphasize that conformal symmetry plays no roles in the proof of the inequality, and hence it is valid for any QFT as it follows from the strong subadditivity of entanglement entropy and Lorentz invariance in QFT.

We note that the entropic c function Eq. (328) is not stationary at the UV fixed point for a free massive scalar theory (Casini and Huerta, 2005); hence it is an example of the stronger C theorem in the terminology of Sec. VIII.A. It behaves quite differently from the Zamolodchikov c function under RG flows although they coincide at conformal fixed points. It remains open whether there exists a strongest C function built from entanglement entropy.

D. The *F* theorem in (2+1) dimensions

We adapt the argument for the entropic c theorem to the proof of the strong version of the F theorem in a (2 + 1)-dimensional QFT. A counterpart of the entropic c function will be introduced as the renormalized entanglement entropy \mathcal{F} (Liu and Mezei, 2013a). We content ourselves with outlining the proof of the monotonicity of \mathcal{F} and leave the technical details to the original paper (Casini and Huerta, 2012). After examining the UV and IR behaviors of \mathcal{F} , we discuss the possibility of the strongest version of the F theorem.

1. A sketch of the proof

The nonperturbative proof of the *F* theorem goes in parallel with that of the entropic *c* theorem in the previous section. To this end, we construct a function $\mathcal{F}(R)$ from the entanglement entropy of a disk satisfying the following:

³⁴The diffeomorphism invariant length ΔR between two points (t, x) and $(t + \Delta t, x + \Delta x)$ is defined by

 $^{^{35}}$ See also Bhattacharya *et al.* (2015) for the generalization of this argument to prove the positivity of the entanglement density.

(1) $\mathcal{F}(R)$ coincides with the sphere free energy *F* of CFT₃ at a fixed point of an RG flow,

$$\mathcal{F}(R)|_{\rm CFT} = F. \tag{335}$$

(2) $\mathcal{F}(R)$ is a monotonically decreasing function under any RG flow,

$$\mathcal{F}'(R) \le 0. \tag{336}$$

The key in finding such a function is the relation (255) between the sphere free energy F and the entanglement entropy S(R) of a disk of radius R for CFT₃,

$$S(R)|_{\rm CFT} = \alpha \frac{2\pi R}{\epsilon} - F,$$
 (337)

where α is a theory-dependent constant. In three dimensions, the UV divergence of entanglement entropy S(R) is of order $O(1/\epsilon)$ for any QFT, and it is always proportional to the radius *R* of the disk due to the area law. We want to regularize the divergence as in the entropic *c* function Eq. (328), thus introducing the renormalized entanglement entropy or the \mathcal{F} function (Liu and Mezei, 2013a)

$$\mathcal{F}(R) \equiv (R\partial_R - 1)S(R). \tag{338}$$

Then we see the first condition Eq. (335) for \mathcal{F} being a \mathcal{C} function immediately follows from Eq. (337).

Furthermore, Casini and Huerta (2012) completed a proof of the *F* theorem by showing the monotonicity of \mathcal{F} , Eq. (336), with the strong subadditivity for any Lorentz invariant field theory. We only sketch the proof of the inequality Eq. (336), leaving the technical details to the original paper (Casini and Huerta, 2012) [see also Casini, Huerta *et al.* (2015) for a proof using the mutual information].

The point for proving the entropic *c* theorem was the choice of the boosted intervals whose union and intersection are intervals of different widths at different time slices as in Fig. 19. In order to extend the previous argument to the present case, we have to choose a set of boosted disks touching on the null cone, whose union and intersection approximate disks of different radii, say, *R* and $r(\leq R)$ (see Fig. 20). Clearly an infinite number of boosted disks are needed to realize such a situation. Hence, we begin with *N* boosted disks labeled by X_i (i = 1, ..., N) whose diffeomorphism invariant radii are \sqrt{rR} and apply to them the inequality obtained by the repeated use of the strong subadditivity

$$S_{\bigcup_{i}X_{i}} + S_{\bigcup_{\{i,j\}}X_{ij}} + S_{\bigcup_{\{i,j,k\}}X_{ijk}} + \dots + S_{\bigcap_{i}X_{i}} \le \sum_{i}S_{X_{i}}, \quad (339)$$

where we used the shorthand notation $X_{ij\cdots k} \equiv X_i \cap X_j \cap \cdots \cap X_k$. There are *N* terms on the left-hand side, each of which gives a disk entropy of a radius ranging from *r* to *R*. Dividing by *N* on both sides, the sum on the left-hand side approaches an integral in the $N \to \infty$ limit,



FIG. 20. N = 3 boosted disks of radii \sqrt{rR} (blue circles) touching on the null cone (gray). The dashed and dotted curves are circles of radii *R* and *r* at constant time slices t = R and *r*, respectively.

$$\frac{1}{\pi} \int_0^{\pi} \mathrm{d}\theta S\left(\frac{2rR}{R+r-(R-r)\cos\theta}\right) \le S(\sqrt{rR}). \tag{340}$$

Letting $R = r - \epsilon$ and expanding both sides at $\epsilon = 0$, one finds $S''(R) \le 0$ at order $O(\epsilon^2)$,

$$\mathcal{F}'(R) = RS''(R) \le 0, \tag{341}$$

which is the other necessary condition Eq. (336) for \mathcal{F} being a *c* function in three dimensions. We again stress, as in the case of the entropic *c* theorem in two dimensions, that the inequality is valid for any QFT as the proof does not rely on conformal symmetry at all.

2. Constraints from the F theorem

As applications of the *F* theorem, we want to constrain the phase diagram of noncompact QED₃ coupled to $2N_f$ twocomponent Dirac fermions of unit charges ψ^i ($i = 1, ..., 2N_f$) (Grover, 2014; Giombi, Klebanov, and Tarnopolsky, 2016). This theory enjoys the SU($2N_f$) global symmetry and flows to the conformal phase for large N_f at the IR fixed point. On the other hand, the theory is suspected to exhibit a spontaneous symmetry breaking when the number of the fermions are smaller than a critical value $N_f \leq N_{crit}$ due to the condensation of the operator of the form $\sum_{i=1}^{N_f} (\bar{\psi}_i \psi^i - \bar{\psi}_{i+N_f} \psi^{i+N_f})$. The chiral symmetry broken (CSB) phase preserves the subgroup SU(N_f) × SU(N_f) × U(1) of SU($2N_f$) and is described by the $2N_f^2$ Nambu-Goldstone bosons associated with the spontaneous symmetry breaking and a free Maxwell field that is dual to a free scalar field in the IR.

In order to estimate the critical value $N_{\rm crit}$, we compare the sphere free energies $F_{\rm conf}(N_f)$, $F_{\rm CSB}(N_f)$ of the conformal and CSB phases. If there exists an RG flow from the conformal phase to the CSB phase, the latter should have a lower sphere free energy than that of the former $F_{\rm CSB}(N_f) < F_{\rm conf}(N_f)$ as dictated by the *F* theorem.

In the large N_f expansion, the conformal phase has (Klebanov *et al.*, 2012c)

$$F_{\rm conf}(N_f) = 2N_f F_{\rm ferm} + \frac{1}{2} \log\left(\frac{\pi N_f}{4}\right) + O(1/N_f),$$
 (342)

while there are $2N_f^2 + 1$ massless free scalar fields in the CSB phase

$$F_{\text{CSB}}(N_f) = (2N_f^2 + 1)F_{\text{scalar}},$$
 (343)

which grows quadratically in N_f and exceeds $F_{\text{conf}}(N_f)$ for large N_f as expected. Using the values of the sphere free energies for a free scalar and a free Dirac fermion (Dowker, 2010; Klebanov, Pufu, and Safdi, 2011),

$$F_{\text{scalar}} = \frac{\log 2}{8} - \frac{3\zeta(3)}{16\pi^2} \approx 0.0638,$$

$$F_{\text{fermion}} = \frac{\log 2}{4} + \frac{3\zeta(3)}{8\pi^2} \approx 0.2189,$$
 (344)

we can estimate the value $N_f \approx 4.4$ at which $F_{\text{CSB}}(N_f) = F_{\text{conf}}(N_f)$. A more precise analysis using the ϵ expansion and the Padé approximation also yields a similar value (Giombi, Klebanov, and Tarnopolsky, 2016). Hence the *F* theorem rules out any RG flow from the conformal phase to the broken symmetry phase for $N_f \ge 5$ and predicts the upper bound for the critical value $N_{\text{crit}} \le 4$.

3. Large mass expansion

We consider a free massive scalar field to examine the *F* theorem by a concrete example.

In general, the entanglement entropy across an entangling surface Σ for a theory with a mass gap of order *m* allows an expansion in terms of large *m* (Grover, Turner, and Vishwanath, 2011; Huerta, 2012),

$$S_{\Sigma} = \alpha \frac{\ell_{\Sigma}}{\epsilon} - \gamma + \sum_{i \in \mathbb{Z}} c_i^{\Sigma} m^i, \qquad (345)$$

where we separate the mass effect with the coefficients c_i^{Σ} of mass dimension -i from the contributions of the UV divergence proportional to the length ℓ_{Σ} of the contour Σ and the topological entanglement entropy γ . In the presence of the mass gap, the entanglement entropy would be dominated by the local contributions within the correlation length $\xi \sim 1/m$ from the entangling region Σ , and it is reasonable to expect c_i^{Σ} are characterized by local geometric data around Σ ,

$$c_i^{\Sigma} = \oint_{\Sigma} \mathrm{d} s f(\kappa, \partial_s \kappa, \partial_s^2 \kappa, \ldots), \qquad (346)$$

where κ is the extrinsic curvature and *s* is a coordinate parametrizing Σ . It follows that there are no c_i^{Σ} 's for $i \ge 2$, and the leading coefficient is given by $c_1^{\Sigma} = \beta \oint_{\Sigma} ds = \beta \ell_{\Sigma}$ for a constant β .

For a pure ground state, the entanglement entropy is symmetric under the exchange of the region *A* bounded by Σ and its complement, hence the coefficients c_i^{Σ} must be invariant under the \mathbb{Z}_2 symmetry acting on the integrand $f(\kappa, \partial_s \kappa, ...)$ with $\kappa \to -\kappa$ and $s \to -s$ (Grover, Turner, and Vishwanath, 2011). To illustrate it, let us work out the first few coefficients. Since κ and s have dimensions 1 and -1, the \mathbb{Z}_2 symmetry allows

$$c_{-1}^{\Sigma} = \beta' \oint_{\Sigma} \mathrm{d}s\kappa^{2},$$

$$c_{-3}^{\Sigma} = \oint_{\Sigma} \mathrm{d}s[\beta_{1}''\kappa^{4} + \beta_{2}''(\partial_{s}\kappa)^{2}],$$
(347)

where β' and β''_1 , β''_2 are some constants depending on the details of QFT, but the possibilities $c_0^{\Sigma} \propto \oint_{\Sigma} ds\kappa$, $c_{-2}^{\Sigma} \propto \oint_{\Sigma} ds\kappa (\partial_s \kappa)$ are excluded. Extending this argument, we find $f(\kappa, \partial_s \kappa, ...)$ always has even dimensions, and there only remain terms with the odd *i* in the expansion Eq. (345),

$$S_{\Sigma} = \alpha \frac{\ell_{\Sigma}}{\epsilon} + \beta m \ell_{\Sigma} - \gamma + \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{c_{-2n-1}^{\Sigma}}{m^{2n+1}}, \qquad (348)$$

Now we want to compute the leading coefficient c_{-1}^{Σ} for a free massive scalar field. We start with a (3 + 1)-dimensional free massless scalar theory on $\mathbb{R}^{2,1}$ times \mathbb{S}^1 of circumference *L* as in Fig. 21. By this compactification, the higher-dimensional scalar field reduces a tower of massive scalar fields in (2 + 1) dimensions with masses,

$$m_n^2 = \left(\frac{2\pi}{L}\right)^2 n^2, \quad n \in \mathbb{Z}.$$
 (349)

If we choose an entangling surface of the form $\Sigma_2 = \Sigma \times \mathbb{S}^1$ with Σ a smooth curve in (3 + 1) dimensions, the entanglement entropy in four dimensions should equal the summation of the entanglement entropies across Σ for the massive scalar fields in (2 + 1) dimensions:

$$S_{\Sigma_2}^{(3+1)} = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} S_{\Sigma}^{(2+1)}(m_n),$$

$$\stackrel{L \to \infty}{\to} \frac{L}{\pi} \int_0^{1/\epsilon} \mathrm{d}p S_{\Sigma}^{(2+1)}(m=p), \qquad (350)$$

where we took the large L limit and replaced the summation over the massive modes with the integral over a continuous parameter p. We also introduced the UV cutoff ϵ for the integral in the large L limit, which is to be regarded as the UV cutoff in (3 + 1) dimensions. As seen from Eq. (228), the entanglement entropy in even-dimensional CFT has the logarithmic divergence whose coefficient is fixed by the



FIG. 21. The dimensional reduction of a (3 + 1)-dimensional field theory to the (2 + 1)-dimensional field theory.

conformal anomaly by Eq. (226). Then the logarithmically divergent part of the left-hand side becomes

$$S_{\Sigma_{2}}^{(3+1)}|_{\log} = \frac{c}{2\pi} \int_{\Sigma_{2}} \left[\frac{1}{2} (\mathcal{K}^{a}{}_{\mu}{}^{\mu})^{2} - \mathcal{K}^{a}_{\mu\nu} \mathcal{K}^{a}{}^{\mu\nu} \right] \log \frac{l}{\epsilon}, \quad (351)$$

where we assume Σ is topologically \mathbb{S}^1 whose typical size is *l*. Here we use the fact that the Euler number of $\Sigma_2 \sim \mathbb{T}^2$ vanishes, and the induced curvatures \mathcal{R}_{aa} and \mathcal{R}_{abab} are zero on a flat space. On the other hand, we found the logarithmic divergent term on the right-hand side of Eq. (350) from the leading term of the mass expansion Eq. (348),

$$-\frac{L}{\pi}c_{-1}^{\Sigma}\log\epsilon.$$
 (352)

Comparing Eqs. (351) and (352), the coefficient c_{-1}^{Σ} is fixed by the central charge *c* and the integral of the extrinsic curvatures. If we choose Σ to be a disk of radius *R*, for a scalar field with c = 1/120, we obtain (Huerta, 2012; Klebanov *et al.*, 2012b)

$$c_{-1}^{\Sigma} = -\frac{\pi}{240R}.$$
 (353)

This coefficient also fixes the leading form of the \mathcal{F} function Eq. (338) in the large mass limit,³⁶

$$\mathcal{F} = \frac{1}{120(mR)} + O(1/(mR)^3), \qquad (354)$$

which is indeed monotonically decreasing as consistent with the *F* theorem.³⁷ One can generalize the argument and compute the higher order coefficients c_{2n-1}^{Σ} by starting from a free theory on $\mathbb{R}^{2,1} \times \mathbb{T}^{2n+1}$ and comparing the logarithmic divergence of the entanglement entropy of $\Sigma_{2n+2} = \Sigma \times \mathbb{T}^{2n+1}$ with that of massive fields in three dimensions (Klebanov *et al.*, 2012b). The coefficients c_{2n-1}^{Σ} are generally given by the conformal anomalies in (2n + 4) dimensions. The subleading coefficient c_{-3}^{Σ} is calculated in this way by Klebanov *et al.* (2012b) and Safdi (2012).

We can check the validity of the large mass expansion by comparing with the numerical estimation using the real time approach developed in Sec. III. The numerical plot of the \mathcal{F} function is shown in Fig. 22 with respect to $(mR)^2$ (Klebanov *et al.*, 2012a; Nishioka, 2014a). It starts from $\mathcal{F}_{UV} \approx 0.064$ and monotonically approaches to $\mathcal{F} \sim$ 1/(120mR) in the large *mR* limit as expected. In addition, the UV value of the \mathcal{F} function agrees with the sphere free energy F_{scalar} of a free massless scalar field given by Eq. (344). Hence we confirmed the \mathcal{F} function of a massive scalar field obeys the general properties Eqs. (335) and (336)



FIG. 22. The numerical plot of the \mathcal{F} function of a free massive scalar field (the black solid curve). The dotted red line is the UV fixed point value $\mathcal{F}_{\rm UV} \approx 0.064$ of the \mathcal{F} function.

analytically in the large mass region and numerically in the entire region.

4. Stationarity at UV fixed points

Having dealt with the IR expansion of the \mathcal{F} function of the free massive scalar field, we look into the UV behavior around $m = 0.^{38}$ We see from the numerical plot in Fig. 22 that the derivative of \mathcal{F} is not stationary even at the UV fixed point when the free massive scalar field theory is considered as the relevant perturbation of a free massless scalar field theory by the mass term $m^2 \phi^2/2$ (Klebanov *et al.*, 2012a; Nishioka, 2014a). This should be contrasted with Zamolodchikov's *c* function that is guaranteed to be stationary at conformal fixed points. The lack of stationarity is not peculiar to the \mathcal{F} function. Indeed, the entropic *c* function Eq. (328) of a massive free scalar field in two dimensions is also known to be nonstationary at the UV fixed point (Casini and Huerta, 2005).

One may wonder if the nonstationarity is a generic feature for the entropic *c* and \mathcal{F} functions, independent of the types of QFTs. To inspect it a little more, let $\mathcal{O}(x)$ be a relevant scalar operator of dimension $\Delta (\leq d)$ in *d*-dimensional CFT and consider the relevant perturbation by the operator

$$I_E = I_{\rm UV} + g_{\mathcal{O}} \int \mathrm{d}^d x \sqrt{g} \mathcal{O}(x), \qquad (355)$$

which induces an RG flow from the UV fixed point theory described by the action $I_{\rm UV}$ to an IR fixed point. The perturbative expansion of entanglement entropy around the UV fixed point ($g_{\mathcal{O}} = 0$) should take the form

$$S(g_{\mathcal{O}}) = S_{\rm UV} + s_1 g_{\mathcal{O}} + s_2 g_{\mathcal{O}}^2 + O(g_{\mathcal{O}}^3).$$
(356)

The leading order term is the integrated two-point function of the modular Hamiltonian H_A and the relevant operator (Rosenhaus and Smolkin, 2014, 2015),

$$s_1 = -2\pi \int d^d x \sqrt{g} \langle H_A \mathcal{O}(x) \rangle.$$
 (357)

³⁶The topological entanglement entropy γ is zero for a massive scalar field since there is nothing left in the IR fixed point.

^{3/}Since \mathcal{F} is dimensionless, the mass *m* and the radius *R* are always paired in the expansion.

³⁸See Hertzberg (2013) for the case of an interacting scalar field theory.

The modular Hamiltonian is nonlocal in general, but can be expressed as the integral of a local integrand proportional to the stress tensor for a planar or spherical entangling surface in CFT as given in Eq. (166). In this case, the first-order term is expected to vanish, $s_1 = 0$, for $\langle T_{\mu\nu}(x)\mathcal{O}(y)\rangle = 0$ in CFT [see Eq. (218)] (Rosenhaus and Smolkin, 2014). Thus this perturbative argument shows quite generally that entanglement entropy is stationary at the UV fixed point. We record for the reader's reference that the second-order term s_2 is nonvanishing, whose form is determined for a spherical entangling surface of radius R on \mathbb{R}^d to be (Faulkner, 2015)

$$s_2 = -R^{2(d-\Delta)} \frac{\pi^{(d+1)/2} (d-\Delta) \Gamma(d/2 + 1 - \Delta)}{2\Gamma(d+3/2 - \Delta)}, \quad (358)$$

for operators with $\Delta \ge d/2$.

The contradiction between the presented general argument and the numerical result for a free massive scalar field needs some explanation. The origin of this puzzle may be traced back to our tacit assumption for the stress tensor being conformal invariant, i.e., $T^{\mu}_{\mu} = 0$ in deriving the expansion Eq. (356) with the conformal perturbation theory. For a free scalar field, however, we have a family of the stress tensors $T^{(\xi)}_{\mu\nu}$ parametrized by a coupling constant ξ for the curvature coupling $\mathcal{R}\phi^2$ that can be added to the action when lifting the theory from flat spacetime to a curved spacetime. $T^{(\xi)}_{\mu\nu}$ is conformally invariant (traceless) only when $\xi = \xi_c \equiv$ (d-2)/4(d-1) even on flat spacetime. There is no a priori reason to prefer the conformal stress tensor $T^{(\xi_c)}_{\mu \nu}$ to the others in calculating entanglement entropy. The possibility of adopting the nonconformal stress tensors was examined by Casini, Mazzitelli, and Testé (2015), Lee et al. (2015), and Herzog and Nishioka (2016), resulting in the speculation that the correct value of the leading coefficient s_1 is given by Eq. (357) with the stress tensor $T^{(\xi=0)}_{\mu\nu}$ for the minimal coupling $\xi = 0$.

Furthermore, the stationarity of entanglement entropy is conjectured to break down when there exists an operator \mathcal{O}_{d-2} of dimension $\Delta = d - 2$ that can couple to the scalar curvature \mathcal{RO}_{d-2} (Herzog and Nishioka, 2016). It remains to be clarified under what condition the entropic *c* and \mathcal{F} functions become the stronger version of a \mathcal{C} function.

E. The entropic C theorems in $d \ge 4$ dimensions

We have seen that the entropic c and F theorems in (1 + 1)and (2 + 1) dimensions follow from the strong subadditivity of entanglement entropy and the Lorentz invariance of QFTs. One may then expect the a theorem in (3 + 1) dimensions similarly follows from the same argument. There however are two obstacles in the generalization to the higher-dimensional cases: (i) the strong subadditivity inequalities become trivial due to logarithmic divergences coming from singular surfaces of intersecting boosted spheres, and (ii) there is a finite mismatch between the entanglement entropies of the wiggly spheres and the round spheres in taking the number N of the boosted spheres to infinity.

To overcome these difficulties, Casini, Testé, and Torroba (2017a) and Lashkari (2017) considered a difference of the

entanglement entropies across a (d-2) sphere of radius *R* between a theory \mathcal{T} along an RG flow and the UV CFT at its UV fixed point in *d* dimensions,

$$\Delta S_{\mathcal{T}}(R) \equiv S_{\mathcal{T}}(R) - S_{\rm UV}(R), \qquad (359)$$

and define a new entanglement measure,

$$S_{\mathcal{T}}(R) \equiv [R\partial_R - (d-2)]\Delta S_{\mathcal{T}}(R).$$
(360)

The strong subadditivity Eq. (339) still holds for the difference $\Delta S_T(R)$ thanks to the Markov property of the CFT vacuum that saturates the strong subadditivity for entangling regions whose boundaries are located on a light cone (Casini, Testé, and Torroba, 2017b). Furthermore, this subtraction plays a twofold role to solve the problems: (i) the UV divergences from the singular intersections are canceled out in the difference $\Delta S_T(R)$, and (ii) the wiggly spheres can be replaced by the round spheres in the strong subadditivity as the finite mismatch of their entropies cancels out in $\Delta S_T(R)$ (Casini, Testé, and Torroba, 2018).³⁹ Hence taking the large N limit of Eq. (339) with S replaced with ΔS_T results in the monotonicity of $S_T(R)$ in any dimension,

$$\mathcal{S}'_{\mathcal{T}}(R) \le 0. \tag{361}$$

This new measure reduces to the entropic c and \mathcal{F} functions when d = 2 and 3, respectively, and the inequality (361) guarantees their monotonicities.

Now we move onto the four-dimensional case and see what we are able to draw from the inequality (361). Recalling Eqs. (225) and (226), the entanglement entropy across a two sphere of radius R in CFT₄ is given by

$$S(R)|_{\text{CFT}} = \alpha \frac{4\pi R^2}{\epsilon^2} - a \log \frac{R}{\epsilon}.$$
 (362)

We are interested in the difference of the *a* anomalies between the UV and IR fixed points of an RG flow and hence consider the IR CFT as a theory \mathcal{T} for the measure $S_{\mathcal{T}}(R)$. Evaluating the inequality (361) with the fixed point value Eq. (362) we find

$$S'_{\rm IR}(R) = 2(a_{\rm IR} - a_{\rm UV})\frac{1}{R} \le 0,$$
 (363)

which proves the weak version of the *a* theorem Eq. (324) (Casini, Testé, and Torroba, 2017a).⁴⁰

In $d \ge 4$ dimensions Giombi and Klebanov (2015) conjectured the generalized *F* theorem, stating the generalized *F* coefficient defined by

$$\tilde{F} \equiv \sin\left(\frac{\pi d}{2}\right) \log Z[\mathbb{S}^d],$$
(364)

³⁹We thank Eduardo Testé for clarifying this point.

⁴⁰The dilation effective action was used by Solodukhin (2013) to prove the *a* theorem using the entanglement entropy of a spherical entangling surface.

decreases along an RG flow,

$$\tilde{F}_{\rm UV} \ge \tilde{F}_{\rm IR}.\tag{365}$$

We want to examine if the monotonicity Eq. (361) in $d \ge 4$ dimensions also proves the conjecture as in the lower-dimensional cases.

Noting the small *R* limit that corresponds to the UV region of an RG flow, we found $S_T(0) = 0$ for any theory T. Then the inequality Eq. (361) implies

$$\mathcal{S}_{\mathcal{T}}(R) \le 0. \tag{366}$$

By choosing \mathcal{T} to be the IR theory, it leads to an inequality that contains the UV divergence of order $O(1/\epsilon^{d-4})$ as seen from the UV structures Eqs. (228) and (230) in CFT. Hence we are not able to derive a relation between finite values of the form, Eq. (365).

One can still hope to regularize the UV divergence in Eq. (366) by the dimensional regularization and derive the finite relation (365). Indeed the equality Eq. (255) leads to

$$\tilde{F}|_{\text{CFT}} = \sin\left(\frac{\pi d}{2}\right) S_{\text{CFT}}(R),$$
 (367)

and one can recast Eq. (366) into the inequality for the fixed point values \tilde{F}_{UV} and \tilde{F}_{IR} . While the resulting inequality agrees with Eq. (365) for 2 < d < 4, it becomes rather the opposite, $\tilde{F}_{IR} \ge \tilde{F}_{UV}$ for 4 < d < 6, which is in apparent contradiction to the free field results (Giombi and Klebanov, 2015). This conflict stems from the fact that the inequality Eq. (366) holds only in the presence of the UV divergences. It is challenging, at the time of writing this review, to derive an inequality for the dimensionally regularized entanglement entropies, which hopefully proves the generalized *F* theorem in higher dimensions.

F. Holographic RG flow

In this section, we switch gears to consider a simple class of holographic RG flows that are dual to Lorentz invariant QFTs in d dimensions and examine the entanglement entropy across a sphere under the flows (Klebanov *et al.*, 2012b; Liu and Mezei, 2013a, 2013b). A complementary test of the F theorem in three dimensions is performed in the holographic systems.

1. Domain wall and gapped RG flows

The most general metric holographically describing an RG flow on a flat space $\mathbb{R}^{1,d-1}$ is of Poincaré type:

$$\mathrm{d}s^2 = \frac{L^2}{z^2} \left[\frac{\mathrm{d}z^2}{f(z)} - \mathrm{d}t^2 + \mathrm{d}\vec{x}_{d-1}^2 \right], \tag{368}$$

where $d\vec{x}_{d-1}^2$ is the metric of the (d-1)-dimensional flat space \mathbb{R}^{d-1} . We require the function f(z) approaches to a constant (that we choose to 1 here),

$$f(z) \mathop{\rightarrow}\limits_{z \to 0} 1, \tag{369}$$

so that the metric asymptotes to an AdS_{d+1} spacetime of radius *L* near the boundary z = 0.

We are interested in a physical situation where the metric is a solution to the Einstein equation, so hence not every function f(z) satisfying Eq. (369) is of interest. Moreover we should exclude unphysical solutions by introducing a physically sensible condition.

Suppose the metric (368) describing an RG flow is a solution in the Einstein gravity coupled to matter fields,

$$I = \frac{1}{16\pi G_N} \int \mathrm{d}^{d+1} x \sqrt{-g} [\mathcal{R} + \mathcal{L}_{\mathrm{matter}}], \qquad (370)$$

where $\mathcal{L}_{\text{matter}}$ is the Lagrangian of the matter fields. The metric (368) with an arbitrary function f(z) can be a solution to the Einstein equation, ⁴¹ $T_{\mu\nu}^{\text{matter}} = \mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu} - \mathcal{R}g_{\mu\nu}/2$, by tuning the bulk matter stress tensor $T_{\mu\nu}^{\text{matter}}$ or equivalently the matter Lagrangian $\mathcal{L}_{\text{matter}}$ properly. This construction, however, often leads to unreasonable solutions that we may want to rule out on a physical ground. It is common practice to impose the null energy condition for making a theory of gravity physically sensible (Hawking and Ellis, 2011):

$$T_{\mu\nu}^{\text{matter}}\xi^{\mu}\xi^{\nu} \ge 0. \tag{371}$$

This condition must be met for any future directed null vector ξ^{μ} ($\xi^2 = 0$).

Using the Einstein equation $T_{\mu\nu}^{\text{matter}} = \mathcal{R}_{\mu\nu} - \mathcal{R}g_{\mu\nu}/2$ and the null vector of the form

$$\xi^{z} = \sqrt{f(z)}, \qquad \xi^{t} = 1, \qquad \xi^{i} = 0 \quad (i \neq t, z), \quad (372)$$

one can derive from the null energy condition a constraint,

$$f'(z) \ge 0, \tag{373}$$

which implies the monotonicity of f(z). This constraint Eq. (373) restricts a class of solutions available to us, but is not strong enough to fix the IR geometry in the large z region. Here we consider the following two possibilities in the $z \rightarrow \infty$ limit (Liu and Mezei, 2013a):

(1) The IR geometry is a different fixed point from the UV. Namely, the metric (368) describes a domain wall between two AdS_{d+1} solutions with radii *L* and L_{IR} ,

$$f(z) \xrightarrow[z \to \infty]{} \frac{L^2}{L_{\rm IR}^2} > 1.$$
(374)

(2) The IR geometry is a confining or gapped phase when the metric described by Eq. (368) has the function with the IR boundary condition,

$$f(z) \underset{z \to \infty}{\longrightarrow} bz^n, \quad n > 0, \tag{375}$$

where *b* is a positive constant.

⁴¹Our definition of the stress tensor in Lorentzian signature is $T_{\mu\nu} = (2/\sqrt{-g})\delta I/\delta g^{\mu\nu}$.

Now we are concerned with a spherical entangling surface.⁴² It is convenient to choose the spatial metric to be in the polar coordinates:

$$\mathrm{d}\vec{x}_{d-1}^2 = \mathrm{d}\rho^2 + \rho^2 \mathrm{d}\Omega_{d-2}^2. \tag{376}$$

Since the entangling surface is spherical, ρ has to be a function of z to respect the spherical symmetry. Then the area functional is given by

$$\mathcal{A} = L^{d-1} \text{Vol}(\mathbb{S}^{d-2}) \int_0^{z_*} dz \mathcal{L},$$
$$\mathcal{L} = \frac{\rho(z)^{d-2}}{z^{d-1}} \sqrt{\rho'(z)^2 + \frac{1}{f(z)}},$$
(377)

where z_* is the maximum value of z for the minimal surface. To find a solution minimizing the area, we impose the boundary condition at the UV fixed point (z = 0),

$$\rho(z) = R + O(z^2), \tag{378}$$

while at the IR fixed point there are two types of boundary conditions depending on the topology of the minimal surface (see Fig. 23).

 Disk type (z_{*} < ∞): the minimal surface terminates at z = z_{*} where ρ has the expansion of the form

$$\rho(z) = (z_* - z)^{1/2} [\rho_* + O(z_* - z)].$$
(379)

 Cylinder type (z_{*} = ∞): the minimal surface extends to the infinity as

$$\rho(z) = \rho_{\infty} + O(1/z). \tag{380}$$

When f(z) = 1, i.e., the AdS_{d+1} spacetime, the minimal surface is of a disk type as we saw in Eq. (294):

$$\rho_0(z) = \sqrt{R^2 - z^2}.$$
 (381)

Hence we expect to have a disk type solution when the radius R of the entangling surface is small in an asymptotically AdS spacetime. On the other hand, a cylinder type solution can exist in a gapped geometry with the IR behavior Eq. (375) only when n > 2 [see Appendix C in Liu and Mezei (2013a) for details].

2. Topology change in a gapped phase

The minimal surface in the asymptotically AdS spacetime Eq. (368) is approximated by the solution Eq. (381) for small R. If the bulk geometry allows the cylinder type minimal surface for large R, there must be a topology change at some critical value $R = R_c$. This is actually a typical phenomenon for a gapped phase Eq. (375) as one can verify as follows.



FIG. 23. Two types of a minimal surface. The dashed blue and solid orange curves are disk and cylinder type surfaces, respectively.

We can probe the IR region even for small z by letting the parameter b be very large, $b \gg 1$. The large b expansion of the equation of motion for the area functional Eq. (377) amounts to, in the leading order, either

$$\rho'(z) = 0, \tag{382}$$

or

$$\rho'(z) = c z^{(d-1)/(d-2)}, \tag{383}$$

for a constant c. The solution to the second equation diverges for large z and is not acceptable as a minimal surface while the solution to the first implies a cylinder type minimal surface. The topology change of the minimal surface is observed numerically in many examples (Klebanov *et al.*, 2012b; Liu and Mezei, 2013a, 2013b).

The area of the cylinder type minimal surface may be evaluated in the system with a large gap $(b \gg 1)$ by dividing the calculation into the UV part $z \le z_b \equiv b^{-1/n}$ and the IR part $z > z_b$. In the UV region, the solution is close to the disk solution Eq. (381) in the AdS space while it approaches to a constant in the IR region. Taking into account the continuity at $z = z_b$, it is reasonable to approximate the solution by the piecewise function,

$$\rho(z) = \begin{cases} \rho_0(z) & (z \le z_b), \\ \rho_0(z_b) & (z > z_b). \end{cases}$$
(384)

Now the area consists of two parts, $A = A_{z \le z_b} + A_{z \ge z_b}$, where the UV part is approximated in the large *b* limit by

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{A}_{z \leq z_b} &= \int_{\epsilon}^{z_b} \mathrm{d}z \frac{\rho_0(z)^{d-2} [\rho'_0(z)^2 + 1]^{1/2}}{z^{d-1}} \\ &\times \left[1 - \frac{b z^n}{2 [\rho'_0(z)^2 + 1]} \right], \end{aligned} \tag{385}$$

while the IR part becomes

$$\mathcal{A}_{z \ge z_b} = \int_{z_b}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}z \frac{\rho_0(z_b)^{d-2}}{b^{1/2} z^{d-1+n/2}}.$$
 (386)

⁴²See Myers and Singh (2012a) for a similar calculation with an entangling surface of a strip type.

Using the dimensional regularization assuming *n* is large enough, we have the expansion for $z_b \ll 1$,

$$\mathcal{A} = \frac{1}{2d+n-4} \left[2 \left(\frac{R}{z_b} \right)^{d-2} - (d-2) \left(\frac{R}{z_b} \right)^{d-4} + \cdots \right].$$
(387)

The entanglement entropy across a sphere of radius R is $L^{d-1}\text{Vol}(\mathbb{S}^{d-2})/(4G_N)$ times larger that this area. Compared with Eq. (176) for a free massive scalar field, the parameter z_b allows for interpretation as a gap scale m as expected.

Similar topology change can be observed for a strip entangling region in a gapped system where the entangling surface is two parallel planes. There are two types of extremal surfaces, one with a connected surface, and the other with two disconnected surfaces terminate on the IR boundary of the gapped geometry. The topology change between these two types of surfaces is interpreted as a confinement or deconfinement phase transition in a confining gauge theory (Nishioka and Takayanagi, 2007; Klebanov, Kutasov, and Murugan, 2008; Pakman and Parnachev, 2008).

3. Testing the F theorem in holography

As seen in Sec. VIII.D, the proof of the F theorem was based on the Lorentz invariance and the strong subadditivity of entanglement entropy that replaces the role of unitarity in QFT. The same argument for the proof remains to work in a holographic system as well just by resorting to the strong subadditivity of the Ryu-Takayanagi formula (for the static case in Sec. VII.C.2). Nevertheless, it is worthwhile examining the validity of the F theorem from the holographic point of view to draw implications for the interplay between unitarity in QFT and its counterpart in the dual gravity.

First let us consider a holographic gapped system with a large gap that we dealt with in the previous section. The renormalized entanglement entropy Eq. (338) across a sphere of large radius is calculated from Eq. (387) with d = 3 as

$$\mathcal{F}(R) = \frac{\pi L^2}{(n+2)G_N} \frac{z_b}{R} + O((z_b/R)^3).$$
(388)

This result should be compared with the typical behavior of the \mathcal{F} function in the large gap limit given in Eq. (354) for a free massive scalar. Note that the value of \mathcal{F} (the sphere free energy) at the UV fixed point of the holographic RG flow is $F_{\rm UV} = \pi L^2/(2G_N)$ [see Eq. (299)], which is always greater than Eq. (388) in the large gap system with $z_b \ll R$. We thus find this type of holographic RG flow is consistent with the F theorem.

The next example to consider is a domain wall RG flow interpolating two closely separated fixed points without a gap (Liu and Mezei, 2013a). Such a solution can be realized by choosing the function f(z) in the general metric Eq. (368) to be of the form

$$f(z) = 1 + \eta g(z), \qquad \eta = \frac{L^2}{L_{\text{IR}}^2} - 1 \ll 1,$$
 (389)

and imposing the boundary conditions at the UV and IR regions,

$$g(z) \underset{z \to 0}{\longrightarrow} 0, \qquad g(z) \underset{z \to \infty}{\longrightarrow} 1.$$
 (390)

The null energy condition Eq. (373) indicates g(z) to be a monotonically increasing function,

$$g'(z) \ge 0. \tag{391}$$

In this setup, we are allowed to expand the solution of the equation of motion of the area functional Eq. (377) around the UV solution Eq. (381),

$$\rho(z) = \rho_0(z) + \eta \rho_1(z) + O(\eta^2), \qquad (392)$$

and it follows the expansion of the area functional,

$$\mathcal{A} = A_0 + \eta A_1 + O(\eta^2). \tag{393}$$

We now focus on the d = 3 case to inspect the behavior of the \mathcal{F} function. Varying Eq. (377) around the UV solution, we obtain the subleading term of the form⁴³

$$A_{1} = 2\pi L^{2} \int_{0}^{R} dz g(z) \frac{\delta \mathcal{L}}{\delta f} \Big|_{f=1,\rho=\rho_{0}},$$

$$= -\frac{\pi L^{2}}{R} \int_{0}^{R} dz \frac{R^{2} - z^{2}}{z^{2}} g(z).$$
(394)

This integral is UV divergent due to the contribution near the UV boundary, z = 0, but we can regularize it with the \mathcal{F} function and find the leading correction

$$\Delta \mathcal{F}(R) = -\eta \frac{\pi L^2}{2G_N} \int_0^1 \mathrm{d}z g(zR), \qquad (395)$$

which is always nonpositive due to Eq. (391). We thus find the \mathcal{F} function of the domain wall solution decreases as *R* increases. Furthermore, the leading correction matches the difference between the UV and IR free energies,

$$\Delta \mathcal{F}(R \to \infty) = -\eta \frac{\pi L^2}{2G_N},$$

= $F_{\rm IR} - F_{\rm UV} + O(\eta^2).$ (396)

Hence the domain wall RG flow realizes the strong version of the F theorem.⁴⁴

We note that the monotonicity of the \mathcal{F} function is a direct consequence of the null energy condition (373) in this holographic RG flow while it follows in the field theoretic derivation in Sec. VIII.D from the strong subadditivity that is substituted by the minimality condition for the

⁴³There are contributions from the boundaries at $z = z_*$ and 0, which turns out to be negligible for $d \le 4$ (Liu and Mezei, 2013a).

⁴⁴The entanglement entropy of a holographic RG flow describing a relevantly perturbed CFT is shown to have the expansion of the form(356) with $s_1 = 0$ and supports the strongest version of the *F* theorem at least around the UV fixed point when the dimension of the relevant operator is close to 3 (Taylor and Woodhead, 2016a, 2016b).

Ryu-Takayanagi surface. The derivation for Eq. (395) indicates that the minimality condition is not enough to prove the monotonicity of the \mathcal{F} function in holography. To our best knowledge, no holographic proofs of the strong version of the F theorem are known; hence it is desirable to elucidate it with the null energy condition along the line of Girardello *et al.* (1998) and Freedman *et al.* (1999) beyond the perturbative level.

G. Supersymmetric Rényi entropies

We conclude this section with a comment on some exact results for entanglement and Rényi entropies in interacting field theories with supersymmetries.

Calculating the exact value of entanglement entropy in QFTs is generally an intractable task unless theories are free and the entangling surface preserves a rotational symmetry around it. The difficulty is most manifest in the replica method where the conical singularity on the entangling surface prevents us from carrying out the perturbative calculation in a conventional manner. On the other hand, there are powerful computational techniques, called *supersymmetric localizations*, in supersymmetric field theories that allow the exact calculation of the partition function and a certain class of correlation functions by reducing the infinite-dimensional path integral to a finite-dimensional one (Pufu, 2016; Dumitrescu, 2017; Willett, 2017). To apply supersymmetric localization, a supersymmetric field theory must be placed on manifolds preserving enough number of supersymmetries.

A simple example is a round sphere and the resulting supersymmetric partition function $Z^{susy}[\mathbb{S}^d]$ turns out to be the partition function $Z[\mathbb{S}^d]$ of the supersymmetric field theory at the IR fixed point. Given the relation (255) between the entanglement entropy across a round sphere and the sphere partition function $Z[\mathbb{S}^d]$ for CFTs, it is possible to calculate the exact value of entanglement entropy for a class of supersymmetric field theories (Jafferis *et al.*, 2011; Pufu, 2016).

Given the success of the entanglement entropy, one may wonder if the same story applies to the Rényi entropy, Eq. (147), for supersymmetric field theories as well. Such an attempt would fail as supersymmetries are completely broken on the *n*-fold cover of the *d* sphere \mathbb{S}_n^d [defined by Eq. (250)], thus the supersymmetric localization cannot be applied.

In order to leverage the supersymmetric localization technique, we would rather tailor the definition of the Rényi entropy so as to be compatible with supersymmetries. Namely, we define the supersymmetric Rényi entropy S_n^{susy} for supersymmetric conformal field theories by (Nishioka and Yaakov, 2013)

$$S_n^{\text{susy}} \equiv \frac{1}{1-n} \log \left| \frac{Z^{\text{susy}}[\mathbb{S}_n^d]}{(Z^{\text{susy}}[\mathbb{S}^d])^n} \right|,\tag{397}$$

where $Z^{\text{susy}}[\mathbb{S}^d]$ is the supersymmetric partition function on \mathbb{S}_n^d with background fields turned on to preserve a part of supersymmetries.⁴⁵ This definition takes the same form as the Rényi entropy Eq. (147) across a spherical entangling surface \mathbb{S}^{d-2} in CFT on \mathbb{R}^d [see Eq. (253)], except for the partition function being replaced with the supersymmetric one.⁴⁶

The explicit formula for $Z^{\text{susy}}[\mathbb{S}^d]$ is given by an integration over finite-dimensional matrix variables that depends on the spacetime dimensions, the rank of the gauge group, and the matter contents of supersymmetric field theories, but we are not concerned with the explicit form here. Instead of giving examples, we recap the universal aspects of the supersymmetric Rényi entropy for $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supersymmetric field theories with the global U(1)_R symmetry in three dimensions (Nishioka and Yaakov, 2013):

• The expansion around n = 1 takes the form

$$S_n^{\text{susy}} = S_1 + \frac{\pi^2}{16} \tau_{RR}(n-1) + O((n-1)^2), \quad (398)$$

where τ_{RR} appears as the coefficients $C_J = \tau_{RR}/(4\pi^2)$ and $C_T = 3\tau_{RR}/(2\pi^2)$ in the correlators of the U(1)_Rsymmetry current $j_{\mu}^{(R)}$ and the stress tensor given by Eqs. (215) and (216). Compared with the expansion Eq. (259) of the Rényi entropy with the first derivative Eq. (260) in d = 3 dimensions,

$$S_n = S_1 + \frac{\pi^2}{8} \tau_{RR}(n-1) + O((n-1)^2), \quad (399)$$

we find a factor of 2 discrepancy at the leading order coefficient. This is due to the effect of the background gauge field for the $U(1)_R$ symmetry that is turned on to maintain supersymmetries on \mathbb{S}_n^d . Hence the supersymmetric Rényi entropy is different from the Rényi entropy when $n \neq 1$ in general.

• For theories with gauge groups of rank N, the n dependence simplifies in the large-N limit,

$$S_n^{\text{susy}} = \frac{3n+1}{4n} S_1. \tag{400}$$

A curious fact is that the ratio $H_n \equiv S_n^{\text{susy}}/S_1$ satisfies the inequalities (56)–(59) of the Rényi entropies.

- For a certain class of superconformal field theories allowing for the holographic dual description, the gravity dual of the supersymmetric Rényi entropy is described by the charged topological AdS_4 black hole that preserves half of supersymmetries in the $\mathcal{N} = 2$ U(1) gauged four-dimensional supergravity (Huang, Rey, and Zhou, 2014; Nishioka, 2014b).
- The description by codimension-two defects living on the entangling surface is manifest (Nishioka and Yaakov, 2017).

The supersymmetric Rényi entropies and their gravity duals have been explored with applications in the other dimensions (Hama, Nishioka, and Ugajin, 2014; Alday, Richmond, and Sparks, 2015; Huang and Zhou, 2015; Zhou, 2015, 2016; Giveon and Kutasov, 2016; Mori, 2016; Nian and Zhou, 2016;

⁴⁵The effect of the background fields vanishes for CFT on a round sphere, hence $Z^{susy}[\mathbb{S}^d] = Z[\mathbb{S}^d]$.

 $^{^{46}}$ The absolute value inside the logarithm ensures that the supersymmetric Rényi entropy is universal at least in three dimensions (Closset *et al.*, 2012).

Yankielowicz and Zhou, 2017). We believe they shed new light on understanding the nature of quantum entanglement in QFT and the fundamental connection of quantum states to the holographic spacetime.

IX. OUTLOOK

In this review, we put emphasis on the roles of quantum inequalities of entanglement entropy in constraining the dynamics of RG flows in QFTs. In particular, the monotonicity of C functions built from entanglement entropy follows from the strong subadditivity, which should be contrasted with Zamolodchikov's c theorem and the a theorem in two and four dimensions whose proofs are based on unitarity in QFT. Clearly the strong subadditivity assumes almost an equal role with unitarity when applied to QFTs, and indeed it is a consequence of the Hermiticity of density matrices in finite-dimensional quantum mechanical systems (Lieb and Ruskai, 1973; Araki, 1975). It is thus important to see whether the strong subadditivity can be proved by a conventional method within the canonical framework of unitary and Lorentz invariant QFTs.

Some attempts for C theorems in higher dimensions were discussed in Sec. VIII.E where a certain class of monotonic functions were constructed out of entanglement entropy. They result in the known C theorems in less than four dimensions, but do not lead to the conjectured F and a theorems in higher dimensions. It deserves further investigation to see if the conjectures can be proved by a similar method to the lower-dimensional case.

It would also be interesting to consider C theorems for RG flows across dimensions. This possibility is anticipated on general grounds, but has attracted less attention so far (Gukov, 2016; Bobev and Crichigno, 2017). It is not clear at first sight what can be a measure of degrees of freedom, i.e., a C function for RG flows across dimensions. A naive speculation is to use as a measure the generalized F coefficient defined by Eq. (365) possibly with a dimension-dependent normalization factor. It would be intriguing to explore this direction and find an appropriate measure that may or may not have a relation to entanglement entropy.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I am grateful to Shamik Banerjee, Chris Herzog, Igor Klebanov, Yuki Nakaguchi, Silviu Pufu, Ben Safdi, Tadashi Takayanagi, Amos Yarom, and Kazuya Yonekura for stimulating collaborations on the various works partly reviewed in this article, and to Horacio Casini, Marina Huerta, and Noriaki Ogawa for valuable comments and discussions. I also thank the organizers of the 18th APCTP Winter School on Fundamental Physics, the 9th Asian Winter School on String, Particles and Cosmology, and the 6th Advanced String School at Puri for giving me the opportunities to deliver lectures and also the participants for many comments and questions. This work was supported in part by the JSPS Grant-in-Aid for Young Scientists (B) No. 15K17628 and the JSPS Grant-in-Aid for Scientific Research (A) No. 16H02182.

APPENDIX: REAL TIME FORMALISM FOR FERMIONS

In this Appendix, we extend the real time formalism, developed for free bosonic systems in Sec. III, to free fermionic systems.

1. Fermionic system on lattice

We consider a quadratic Hamiltonian of fermions on lattice labeled by an integer i = 1, ..., N,

$$H = \sum_{i,j=1}^{N} \psi_i^{\dagger} M_{ij} \psi_j, \qquad (A1)$$

with fermionic operators satisfying the anticommutation relation $\{\psi_i, \psi_j^{\dagger}\} = \delta_{ij}$. The Hermitian matrix M can be diagonalized to $M = U^{\dagger} \Delta U$ by a unitary matrix U, and then the Hamiltonian becomes

$$H = \sum_{l=1}^{N} \lambda_l \tilde{\psi}_l^{\dagger} \tilde{\psi}_l, \qquad \tilde{\psi} = U \psi, \qquad (A2)$$

where λ_l are real diagonal entries of Δ and the new operators $\tilde{\psi}_l$ satisfy the anticommutation relation $\{\tilde{\psi}_l, \tilde{\psi}_m^{\dagger}\} = \delta_{lm}$. We let $S^{(+)}$ and $S^{(-)}$ be the sets of indices for positive and negative eigenvalues, respectively. We define the ground state as the Dirac sea

$$|0\rangle \equiv \prod_{l \in \mathcal{S}^{(-)}} \tilde{\psi}_l |\tilde{0}\rangle, \tag{A3}$$

where $|\tilde{0}\rangle$ is the state annihilated by all $\tilde{\psi}_i$. Then the twopoint function of the original fermionic operators $\langle \psi_i \psi_j^{\dagger} \rangle = \langle 0 | \psi_i \psi_i^{\dagger} | 0 \rangle$ is

$$C_{ij} \equiv \langle \psi_i \psi_j^{\dagger} \rangle = [U\Theta(\Delta)U^{\dagger}]_{ij}, \qquad (A4)$$

where Θ is the step function defined by

$$\Theta(\Delta)_{lm} = \begin{cases} \delta_{lm} & \text{for } l, m \in \mathcal{S}^{(+)}, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(A5)

Now we consider the entanglement entropy between the subregion *A* and its compliment. As in the bosonic case, we assume the reduced density matrix ρ_A is generated by the modular Hamiltonian $H_A = \sum_{i,j \in A} \psi_i^{\dagger} G_{ij} \psi_j$ (Peschel, 2003) as

$$\rho_A = \mathcal{N}e^{-H_A},\tag{A6}$$

where \mathcal{N} is a normalization constant such that $\operatorname{tr}_A(\rho_A) = 1$. We diagonalize G by a unitary matrix V and rewrite the modular Hamiltonian as $H_A = \sum_I e_I d_I^{\dagger} d_I$ where new operators $d_I = V_{Ii}\psi_i$ for $i \in A$ satisfy $\{d_I, d_J^{\dagger}\} = \delta_{IJ}$. In this basis, the normalization constant \mathcal{N} is fixed to be $\mathcal{N} = \prod_I (1 + e^{-e_I})^{-1}$. The two-point function C_{ij} for $i, j \in A$ is evaluated with the modular Hamiltonian, which is diagonalized to be

$$C_{ij} = N \operatorname{tr}_{A}(\psi_{i} \psi_{j}^{\dagger} e^{-\mathcal{H}}) = V_{iI}^{\dagger} \frac{\delta_{IJ}}{1 + e^{-\epsilon_{I}}} V_{Jj}.$$
(A7)

Thus the eigenvalues ϵ_I can be determined by those ν_I of C,

$$\nu_I = \frac{1}{1 + e^{-\epsilon_I}}.\tag{A8}$$

The trace of the *n*th power of ρ_A is

$$tr_{A}(\rho_{A}^{n}) = \prod_{I} \frac{1 + e^{-n\epsilon_{I}}}{(1 + e^{-\epsilon_{I}})^{n}},$$

=
$$\prod_{I} [\nu_{I}^{n} + (1 - \nu_{I})^{n}],$$
 (A9)

and we obtain the entanglement entropy Eq. (55) given by the matrix C,

$$S_A = -\text{tr}_A[C\log C + (1-C)\log(1-C)].$$
 (A10)

2. Free massive fermionic fields

We proceed to deal with free massive fermions whose action is

$$I = \int d^d x \sqrt{-g} \Psi^{\dagger} \Gamma^0 (i \Gamma^A e^M_A \nabla_M - im) \Psi, \quad (A11)$$

where *A* is the local Lorentz index in the range A = 0, ..., d-1 and *M* stands for the coordinate indices. The gamma matrices obey the anticommutation relations $\{\Gamma_A, \Gamma_B\} = 2\eta_{AB}$ for the metric $\eta = \text{diag}(-1, 1, 1, ..., 1)$. e^A are the vielbein one-form and ∇_{μ} is the spinor covariant derivative defined by $\nabla_M \equiv \partial_M + \omega_M^{AB}[\Gamma_A, \Gamma_B]/8$ with the spin connection two-form ω^{AB} satisfying $de^A + \omega_B^A \wedge e^B = 0$.

We concentrate on the case in $d \ge 3$ dimensions. See, for example, Herzog and Nishioka (2013) for the implementation in two dimensions. We set the theory on the radial coordinates Eq. (108) and choose the vielbein as

$$e^{0} = dt, \qquad e^{d-1} = dr,$$

 $e^{a} = r\hat{e}^{a} \quad (a = 1, ..., d-2),$ (A12)

where \hat{e}^a are the vielbein on \mathbb{S}^{d-2} . The Hamiltonian becomes

$$H = \int d\Omega_{d-2} dr r^{d-2} \times \Psi^{\dagger} \Gamma^0 \left[-i\Gamma^{d-1} \left(\partial_r + \frac{d-2}{2r} \right) - \frac{i}{r} \Gamma^a \hat{e}^{\mu}_a \hat{\nabla}_{\mu} - im \right] \Psi,$$
(A13)

where $\hat{\nabla}_{\mu}$ and *m* are the spinor covariant derivative and the coordinate index on \mathbb{S}^{d-2} , respectively. We want to reduce this to a number of (1 + 1)-dimensional fermions on *r*. We choose the basis of the gamma matrices as follows:

$$\Gamma^{0} = \mathbf{i} \mathbf{1} \otimes \sigma_{3}, \quad \Gamma^{d-1} = \mathbf{1} \otimes \sigma_{2}, \quad \Gamma^{a} = \gamma^{a} \otimes \sigma_{1}, \qquad (A14)$$

where γ^a and 1 are the gamma matrices and the identity matrix in (d-2) dimensions satisfying $\{\gamma_a, \gamma_b\} = 2\delta_{ab}$, and σ_i (i = 1, 2, 3) the Pauli matrices. Then there appears the Dirac operator $\nabla_{\mathbb{S}^{d-2}} \equiv \gamma^a \hat{e}_a^{\mu} \hat{\nabla}_{\mu}$ on \mathbb{S}^{d-2} in the second term in the angle bracket. It is known that the eigenfunction ψ_l of the Dirac operator $\nabla_{\mathbb{S}^d}$ on a unit sphere \mathbb{S}^d is labeled by a non-negative integer $l \ge 0$ with eigenvalues (Camporesi and Higuchi, 1996),

$$\mathbf{i} \nabla_{\mathbb{S}^d} \chi_{l,d}^{(s)} = s \left(l + \frac{d}{2} \right) \chi_{l,d}^{(s)}, \tag{A15}$$

where $s = \pm$ and their degeneracy $g_f(d, l)$ is

$$g_f(d,l) = \frac{2^{[d/2]}\Gamma(l+d)}{l!\Gamma(d)}.$$
 (A16)

We expand the Dirac fermion by the eigenfunctions

$$\Psi_l^{(s)} = \chi_{l,d-2}^{(s)} \otimes [r^{1-d/2} \psi_l^{(s)}(r)], \tag{A17}$$

so that $\psi_l^{(s)}(r)$ satisfies the anticommutation relation

$$\{\psi_{l}^{(s)}(r), (\psi_{l'}^{(s')}(r'))^{\dagger}\} = \mathrm{i}\delta_{ss'}\delta_{ll'}\delta(r-r'), \quad (A18)$$

and rewrite the Hamiltonian as the sum over the angular modes

$$H = \sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \sum_{s=\pm} g_f(d-2, l) H_l^{(s)},$$
 (A19)

with

$$H_{l}^{(s)} = \int dr \left[-\frac{i}{2} [\psi_{l}^{(s)}(r)]^{\dagger} \sigma_{1} \partial_{r} \psi_{l}^{(s)}(r) + \frac{i}{2} \partial_{r} [\psi_{l}^{(s)}(r)]^{\dagger} \sigma_{1} \psi_{l}^{(s)}(r) + \frac{s}{r} \left(l + \frac{d-2}{2} \right) [\psi_{l}^{(s)}(r)]^{\dagger} \sigma_{2} \psi_{l}^{(s)}(r) + m [\psi_{l}^{(s)}(r)]^{\dagger} \sigma_{3} \psi_{l}^{(s)}(r) \right].$$
(A20)

To discretize the radial coordinate r to lattice labeled by j = 1, 2, ..., N with lattice spacing a, we replace

$$\begin{aligned} r &\to ja, \qquad \delta(r - r') \to \frac{\delta_{jk}}{a}, \\ \psi_l^{(s)}(r) &\to \frac{\psi_{l,j}^{(s)}}{\sqrt{a}}, \qquad \partial_r \psi_l^{(s)}(r) \to \frac{\psi_{l,j+1}^{(s)} - \psi_{l,j}^{(s)}}{a}, \quad (A21) \end{aligned}$$

and then the discretized Hamiltonian reads

$$H_l^{(s)} = \frac{1}{a} \sum_{j,k=1}^N \left(\psi_{l,j}^{(s)} \right)^{\dagger} (M_l^{(s)})^{j,k} \psi_{l,k}^{(s)}$$
(A22)

with the Hermitian matrix $M_l^{(s)}$ given by

$$(M_l^{(s)})^{k,k} = \frac{s}{k} \left(l + \frac{d-2}{2} \right) \sigma_2 + (ma)\sigma_3,$$

$$(M_l^{(s)})^{k,k+1} = -(M_l^{(s)})^{k+1,k} = -\frac{i}{2}\sigma_1.$$
 (A23)

Finally the entanglement entropy of the free massive Dirac fermion is given by the sum over the angular modes l,

$$S_A = \sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \sum_{s=\pm} g_f(d-2, l) S_l^{(s)},$$
 (A24)

where $S_l^{(s)}$ is the entropy of the *l*th mode given by the formula (A10) with the two-point function $C_l^{(s)}$ of the form (A4) for the Hermitian matrix $M_l^{(s)}$, Eq. (A23).

REFERENCES

- Adesso, Gerardo, Davide Girolami, and Alessio Serafini, 2012, "Measuring Gaussian quantum information and correlations using the Rényi entropy of order 2," Phys. Rev. Lett. **109**, 190502.
- Aharony, Ofer, Steven S. Gubser, Juan Martin Maldacena, Hirosi Ooguri, and Yaron Oz, 2000, "Large *N* Field Theories, String Theory and Gravity," Phys. Rep. **323**, 183–386.
- Alday, Luis F., Paul Richmond, and James Sparks, 2015, "The holographic supersymmetric Rényi entropy in five dimensions," J. High Energy Phys. 02, 102.
- Anselmi, D., D. Z. Freedman, Marcus T. Grisaru, and A. A. Johansen, 1998, "Nonperturbative formulas for central functions of supersymmetric gauge theories," Nucl. Phys. B 526, 543–571.
- Aoki, Sinya, Takumi Iritani, Masahiro Nozaki, Tokiro Numasawa, Noburo Shiba, and Hal Tasaki, 2015, "On the Definition of Entanglement Entropy in Lattice Gauge Theories," J. High Energy Phys. 06, 187.
- Appelquist, Thomas, Andrew G. Cohen, and Martin Schmaltz, 1999, "A New constraint on strongly coupled gauge theories," Phys. Rev. D **60**, 045003.
- Araki, H., and E. H. Lieb, 1970, "Entropy inequalities," Commun. Math. Phys. 18, 160–170.
- Araki, Huzihiro, 1975, "Relative entropy of states of von neumann algebras," Publ. RIMS **11**, 809–833.
- Azeyanagi, Tatsuo, R. Loganayagam, and Gim Seng Ng, **2017**, "Holographic Entanglement for Chern-Simons Terms," J. High Energy Phys. 02, 001.
- Bakhmatov, I., N. S. Deger, J. Gutowski, E. Ó Colgáin, and H. Yavartanoo, 2017, "Calibrated Entanglement Entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 07, 117.
- Balakrishnan, Srivatsan, Thomas Faulkner, Zuhair U. Khandker, and Huajia Wang, 2017, "A General Proof of the Quantum Null Energy Condition," arXiv:1706.09432.
- Bao, Ning, Sepehr Nezami, Hirosi Ooguri, Bogdan Stoica, James Sully, and Michael Walter, 2015, "The Holographic Entropy Cone," J. High Energy Phys. 09, 130.

- Barnes, Edwin, Kenneth A. Intriligator, Brian Wecht, and Jason Wright, 2004, "Evidence for the strongest version of the 4*d a*-theorem, via *a*-maximization along RG flows," Nucl. Phys. B **702**, 131–162.
- Beigi, Salman, 2013, "Sandwiched Rényi divergence satisfies data processing inequality," J. Math. Phys. (N.Y.) 54, 122202.
- Benini, Francesco, Po-Shen Hsin, and Nathan Seiberg, **2017**, "Comments on global symmetries, anomalies, and duality in (2 + 1)d," J. High Energy Phys. 04, 135.
- Bhattacharya, Jyotirmoy, Veronika E. Hubeny, Mukund Rangamani, and Tadashi Takayanagi, 2015, "Entanglement density and gravitational thermodynamics," Phys. Rev. D **91**, 106009.
- Birrell, N. D., and P. C. W. Davies, 1982, *Quantum Fields in Curved Space* (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, England).
- Bisognano, J. J., and E. H. Wichmann, 1975, "On the Duality Condition for a Hermitian Scalar Field," J. Math. Phys. (N.Y.) 16, 985–1007.
- Bisognano, J. J., and E. H. Wichmann, 1976, "On the Duality Condition for Quantum Fields," J. Math. Phys. (N.Y.) 17, 303–321.
- Bobev, Nikolay, and P. Marcos Crichigno, **2017**, "Universal RG Flows Across Dimensions and Holography," J. High Energy Phys. 12, 065.
- Bombelli, Luca, Rabinder K. Koul, Joohan Lee, and Rafael D. Sorkin, 1986, "A Quantum Source of Entropy for Black Holes," Phys. Rev. D 34, 373–383.
- Bonora, L., P. Pasti, and M. Bregola, 1986, "Weyl Cocycles," Classical Quantum Gravity **3**, 635.
- Bousso, Raphael, Horacio Casini, Zachary Fisher, and Juan Maldacena, 2014, "Proof of a Quantum Bousso Bound," Phys. Rev. D **90**, 044002.
- Bousso, Raphael, Horacio Casini, Zachary Fisher, and Juan Maldacena, 2015, "Entropy on a null surface for interacting quantum field theories and the Bousso bound," Phys. Rev. D **91**, 084030.
- Bousso, Raphael, Zachary Fisher, Jason Koeller, Stefan Leichenauer, and Aron C. Wall, 2016, "Proof of the Quantum Null Energy Condition," Phys. Rev. D **93**, 024017.
- Brown, Lowell S., 1977, "Stress Tensor Trace Anomaly in a Gravitational Metric: Scalar Fields," Phys. Rev. D 15, 1469.
- Bueno, Pablo, and Robert C. Myers, 2015, "Corner contributions to holographic entanglement entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 08, 068.
- Bueno, Pablo, Robert C. Myers, and William Witczak-Krempa, 2015, "Universality of corner entanglement in conformal field theories," Phys. Rev. Lett. 115, 021602.
- Calabrese, Pasquale, and John Cardy, **2007**, "Quantum Quenches in Extended Systems," J. Stat. Mech. 06, P06008.
- Calabrese, Pasquale, and John Cardy, 2009, "Entanglement Entropy and Conformal Field Theory," J. Phys. A **42**, 504005.
- Calabrese, Pasquale, and John Cardy, **2016**, "Quantum quenches in 1 + 1 dimensional conformal field theories," J. Stat. Mech. 06, 064003.
- Calabrese, Pasquale, and John L. Cardy, 2004, "Entanglement Entropy and Quantum Field Theory," J. Stat. Mech. 06, P06002.
- Calabrese, Pasquale, and John L. Cardy, 2005, "Evolution of entanglement entropy in one-dimensional systems," J. Stat. Mech. 04, P04010.
- Camporesi, Roberto, and Atsushi Higuchi, 1996, "On the Eigen Functions of the Dirac Operator on Spheres and Real Hyperbolic Spaces," J. Geom. Phys. **20**, 1–18.
- Camps, Joan, **2014**, "Generalized Entropy and Higher Derivative Gravity," J. High Energy Phys. 03, 070.
- Cappelli, Andrea, Daniel Friedan, and Jose I. Latorre, 1991, "C theorem and spectral representation," Nucl. Phys. B 352, 616–670.

- Cardy, John, and Christopher P. Herzog, 2014, "Universal Thermal Corrections to Single Interval Entanglement Entropy for Two Dimensional Conformal Field Theories," Phys. Rev. Lett. **112**, 171603.
- Cardy, John L., 1988, "Is There a *c*-Theorem in Four-Dimensions?," Phys. Lett. B **215**, 749–752.
- Casini, H., and M. Huerta, 2004, "A Finite Entanglement Entropy and the C-Theorem," Phys. Lett. B 600, 142–150.
- Casini, H., and M. Huerta, **2005**, "Entanglement and Alpha Entropies for a Massive Scalar Field in Two Dimensions," J. Stat. Mech. 12, P12012.
- Casini, H., and M. Huerta, 2007, "Universal terms for the entanglement entropy in 2 + 1 dimensions," Nucl. Phys. B 764, 183–201.
- Casini, H., and M. Huerta, 2009, "Entanglement Entropy in Free Quantum Field Theory," J. Phys. A 42, 504007.
- Casini, H., M. Huerta, and L. Leitao, 2009, "Entanglement entropy for a Dirac fermion in three dimensions: Vertex contribution," Nucl. Phys. B 814, 594–609.
- Casini, H., and Marina Huerta, 2012, "On the RG Running of the Entanglement Entropy of a Circle," Phys. Rev. D 85, 125016.
- Casini, Horacio, Marina Huerta, and Robert C. Myers, **2011**, "Towards a Derivation of Holographic Entanglement Entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 05, 036.
- Casini, Horacio, Marina Huerta, Robert C. Myers, and Alexandre Yale, 2015, "Mutual information and the *F*-theorem," J. High Energy Phys. 10, 003.
- Casini, Horacio, Marina Huerta, and Jose Alejandro Rosabal, 2014, "Remarks on Entanglement Entropy for Gauge Fields," Phys. Rev. D **89**, 085012.
- Casini, Horacio, F. D. Mazzitelli, and Eduardo Testé, 2015, "Area terms in entanglement entropy," Phys. Rev. D **91**, 104035.
- Casini, Horacio, Eduardo Testé, and Gonzalo Torroba, 2017a, "Markov Property of the Conformal Field Theory Vacuum and the *a*-Theorem," Phys. Rev. Lett. **118**, 261602.
- Casini, Horacio, Eduardo Testé, and Gonzalo Torroba, 2017b, "Modular Hamiltonians on the null plane and the Markov property of the vacuum state," J. Phys. A **50**, 364001.
- Casini, Horacio, Eduardo Testé, and Gonzalo Torroba, 2018, "All the entropies on the light-cone," arXiv:1802.04278.
- Castro, Alejandra, Stephane Detournay, Nabil Iqbal, and Eric Perlmutter, **2014**, "Holographic Entanglement Entropy and Gravitational Anomalies," J. High Energy Phys. 07, 114.
- Chen, Jiunn-Wei, Shou-Huang Dai, and Jin-Yi Pang, 2015, "Strong Coupling Expansion of the Entanglement Entropy of Yang-Mills Gauge Theories," arXiv:1503.01766.
- Chung, Ming-Chiang, and Ingo Peschel, 2000, "Density-matrix spectra for two-dimensional quantum systems," Phys. Rev. B **62**, 4191.
- Closset, Cyril, Thomas T. Dumitrescu, Guido Festuccia, Zohar Komargodski, and Nathan Seiberg, 2012, "Contact Terms, Unitarity, and *F*-Maximization in Three-Dimensional Superconformal Theories," J. High Energy Phys. 10, 053.
- Colgáin, Eoin Ó., 2018, "Holographic Entanglement Entropy, SUSY & Calibrations," Eur. Phys. J. Web Conf. **168**, 03003.
- Cordova, Clay, Thomas T. Dumitrescu, and Kenneth Intriligator, **2016**, "Anomalies, renormalization group flows, and the *a*-theorem in six-dimensional (1,0) theories," J. High Energy Phys. 10, 080.
- Cordova, Clay, Thomas T. Dumitrescu, and Xi Yin, 2015, "Higher Derivative Terms, Toroidal Compactification, and Weyl Anomalies in Six-Dimensional (2,0) Theories," arXiv:1505.03850.
- de Boer, Jan, Manuela Kulaxizi, and Andrei Parnachev, 2011, "Holographic Entanglement Entropy in Lovelock Gravities," J. High Energy Phys. 07, 109.

- Deser, Stanley, and A. Schwimmer, 1993, "Geometric Classification of Conformal Anomalies in Arbitrary Dimensions," Phys. Lett. B 309, 279–284.
- Di Francesco, P., P. Mathieu, and D. Senechal, 1997, *Conformal Field Theory, Graduate Texts in Contemporary Physics* (Springer-Verlag, New York).
- Di Pietro, Lorenzo, Zohar Komargodski, Itamar Shamir, and Emmanuel Stamou, 2016, "Quantum Electrodynamics in d = 3 from the ϵ Expansion," Phys. Rev. Lett. **116**, 131601.
- Di Pietro, Lorenzo, and Emmanuel Stamou, **2017**, "Scaling dimensions in QED₃ from the ϵ -expansion," J. High Energy Phys. 12, 054.
- Dong, Xi, 2014, "Holographic Entanglement Entropy for General Higher Derivative Gravity," J. High Energy Phys. 01, 044.
- Dong, Xi, 2016, "The Gravity Dual of Renyi Entropy," Nat. Commun. 7, 12472.
- Dong, Xi, Aitor Lewkowycz, and Mukund Rangamani, **2016**, "Deriving covariant holographic entanglement," J. High Energy Phys. 11, 028.
- Donnelly, William, 2014, "Entanglement Entropy and Nonabelian Gauge Symmetry," Classical Quantum Gravity **31**, 214003.
- Donnelly, William, and Aron C. Wall, 2015, "Entanglement Entropy of Electromagnetic Edge Modes," Phys. Rev. Lett. 114, 111603.
- Donnelly, William, and Aron C. Wall, 2016, "Geometric entropy and edge modes of the electromagnetic field," Phys. Rev. D **94**, 104053.
- Dowker, J. S., 2010, "Entanglement Entropy for Odd Spheres," arXiv:1012.1548.
- Duff, M. J., 1994, "Twenty Years of the Weyl Anomaly," Classical Quantum Gravity **11**, 1387–1404.
- Dumitrescu, Thomas T., 2017, "An introduction to supersymmetric field theories in curved space," J. Phys. A **50**, 443005.
- Dur, W., G. Vidal, and J. I. Cirac, 2000, "Three Qubits Can Be Entangled in Two Inequivalent Ways," Phys. Rev. A 62, 062314.
- Eisert, J., 2006, "Entanglement in quantum information theory," arXiv:quant-ph/0610253v1.
- Eisert, Jens, Marcus Cramer, and Martin B. Plenio, 2010, "Colloquium: Area laws for the entanglement entropy," Rev. Mod. Phys. 82, 277.
- Eisler, Viktor, and Ingo Peschel, **2007**, "Evolution of entanglement after a local quench," J. Stat. Mech. 06, P06005.
- Elvang, Henriette, and Marios Hadjiantonis, 2015, "Exact results for corner contributions to the entanglement entropy and Rényi entropies of free bosons and fermions in 3*d*," Phys. Lett. B **749**, 383–388.
- Erdmenger, J., and H. Osborn, 1997, "Conserved Currents and the Energy Momentum Tensor in Conformally Invariant Theories for General Dimensions," Nucl. Phys. B **483**, 431–474.
- Faulkner, Thomas, **2015**, "Bulk Emergence and the RG Flow of Entanglement Entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 05, 033.
- Faulkner, Thomas, Robert G. Leigh, Onkar Parrikar, and Huajia Wang, 2016, "Modular Hamiltonians for Deformed Half-Spaces and the Averaged Null Energy Condition," J. High Energy Phys. 09, 038.
- Fei, Lin, Simone Giombi, and Igor R. Klebanov, 2014, "Critical O(N) models in 6ϵ dimensions," Phys. Rev. D **90**, 025018.
- Fradkin, Eduardo, and Joel E. Moore, 2006, "Entanglement entropy of 2*D* conformal quantum critical points: hearing the shape of a quantum drum," Phys. Rev. Lett. **97**, 050404.
- Frank, Rupert L., and Elliott H. Lieb, 2013, "Monotonicity of a relative Rényi entropy," J. Math. Phys. (N.Y.) **54**, 122201.
- Freedman, D. Z., S. S. Gubser, K. Pilch, and N. P. Warner, 1999, "Renormalization Group Flows from Holography Supersymmetry and a *C*-Theorem," Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. **3**, 363–417.

- Friedan, Daniel, and Anatoly Konechny, 2010, "Gradient formula for the beta-function of 2*d* quantum field theory," J. Phys. A **43**, 215401.
- Fursaev, Dmitri V., 1994, "Spectral Geometry and One Loop Divergences on Manifolds with Conical Singularities," Phys. Lett. B 334, 53–60.
- Fursaev, Dmitri V., 2006, "Proof of the Holographic Formula for Entanglement Entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 09, 018.
- Fursaev, Dmitri V., Alexander Patrushev, and Sergey N. Solodukhin, 2013, "Distributional Geometry of Squashed Cones," Phys. Rev. D 88, 044054.
- Fursaev, Dmitri V., and Sergey N. Solodukhin, 1995, "On the Description of the Riemannian Geometry in the Presence of Conical Defects," Phys. Rev. D 52, 2133–2143.
- Ghasemi, Mostafa, and Shahrokh Parvizi, **2018**, "Entanglement entropy of singular surfaces under relevant deformations in holography," J. High Energy Phys. 02, 009.
- Ghosh, Sudip, Ronak M. Soni, and Sandip P. Trivedi, 2015, "On the Entanglement Entropy for Gauge Theories," J. High Energy Phys. 09, 069.
- Gioev, Dimitri, and Israel Klich, 2006, "Entanglement Entropy of Fermions in Any Dimension and the Widom Conjecture," Phys. Rev. Lett. **96**, 100503.
- Giombi, Simone, and Igor R. Klebanov, **2015**, "Interpolating between *a* and *F*," J. High Energy Phys. 03, 117.
- Giombi, Simone, Igor R. Klebanov, and Grigory Tarnopolsky, 2016, "Conformal QED_d, *F*-Theorem and the ϵ Expansion," J. Phys. A **49**, 135403.
- Girardello, L., M. Petrini, M. Porrati, and A. Zaffaroni, **1998**, "Novel Local CFT and Exact Results on Perturbations of $\mathcal{N} = 4$ Super Yang-Mills from AdS Dynamics," J. High Energy Phys. 12, 022.
- Giveon, Amit, and David Kutasov, 2016, "Supersymmetric Rényi entropy in CFT₂ and AdS₃," J. High Energy Phys. 01, 042.
- Graham, C. Robin, and Edward Witten, 1999, "Conformal anomaly of submanifold observables in AdS/CFT correspondence," Nucl. Phys. B 546, 52–64.
- Greenberger, Daniel M., Michael A. Horne, Abner Shimony, and Anton Zeilinger, 1990, "Bells theorem without inequalities," Am. J. Physiol. **58**, 1131–1143.
- Greenberger, Daniel M., Michael A. Horne, and Anton Zeilinger, 1989, "Going beyond Bells theorem," in *Bells theorem, quantum theory and conceptions of the universe* (Springer, New York), pp. 69–72.
- Grover, Tarun, 2014, "Entanglement Monotonicity and the Stability of Gauge Theories in Three Spacetime Dimensions," Phys. Rev. Lett. **112**, 151601.
- Grover, Tarun, Ari M. Turner, and Ashvin Vishwanath, 2011, "Entanglement Entropy of Gapped Phases and Topological Order in Three Dimensions," Phys. Rev. B **84**, 195120.
- Gubser, S. S., Igor R. Klebanov, and Alexander M. Polyakov, 1998, "Gauge Theory Correlators from Non-Critical String Theory," Phys. Lett. B **428**, 105–114.
- Gukov, Sergei, **2016**, "Counting RG flows," J. High Energy Phys. 01, 020.
- Gukov, Sergei, 2017, "RG Flows and Bifurcations," Nucl. Phys. B **919**, 583–638.
- Gusynin, V.P., and P.K. Pyatkovskiy, 2016, "Critical number of fermions in three-dimensional QED," Phys. Rev. D 94, 125009.
- Hama, Naofumi, Tatsuma Nishioka, and Tomonori Ugajin, **2014**, "Supersymmetric Rényi entropy in five dimensions," J. High Energy Phys. 12, 048.
- Harlow, Daniel, 2016, "Jerusalem Lectures on Black Holes and Quantum Information," Rev. Mod. Phys. 88, 015002.

- Hawking, S. W., and G. F. R. Ellis, 2011, *The Large Scale Structure of Space-Time*, Cambridge Monographs on Mathematical Physics (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, England).
- Hayden, Patrick, Matthew Headrick, and Alexander Maloney, 2013, "Holographic Mutual Information is Monogamous," Phys. Rev. D **87**, 046003.
- Headrick, Matthew, **2014**, "General Properties of Holographic Entanglement Entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 03, 085.
- Headrick, Matthew, and Tadashi Takayanagi, 2007, "A Holographic Proof of the Strong Subadditivity of Entanglement Entropy," Phys. Rev. D **76**, 106013.
- Herbut, Igor F., 2016, "Chiral symmetry breaking in threedimensional quantum electrodynamics as fixed point annihilation," Phys. Rev. D 94, 025036.
- Hertzberg, Mark P., 2013, "Entanglement Entropy in Scalar Field Theory," J. Phys. A **46**, 015402.
- Hertzberg, Mark P., and Frank Wilczek, 2011, "Some Calculable Contributions to Entanglement Entropy," Phys. Rev. Lett. **106**, 050404.
- Herzog, Christopher, and Kuo-Wei Huang, 2017, "Boundary Fluctuations and A Reduction Entropy," Phys. Rev. D **95**, 021901.
- Herzog, Christopher P., 2014, "Universal Thermal Corrections to Entanglement Entropy for Conformal Field Theories on Spheres," J. High Energy Phys. 10, 28.
- Herzog, Christopher P., Kuo-Wei Huang, and Kristan Jensen, 2016, "Universal Entanglement and Boundary Geometry in Conformal Field Theory," J. High Energy Phys. 01, 162.
- Herzog, Christopher P., and Tatsuma Nishioka, 2013, "Entanglement Entropy of a Massive Fermion on a Torus," J. High Energy Phys. 03, 077.
- Herzog, Christopher P., and Tatsuma Nishioka, 2016, "The Edge of Entanglement: Getting the Boundary Right for Non-Minimally Coupled Scalar Fields," J. High Energy Phys. 12, 138.
- Hirata, Tomoyoshi, and Tadashi Takayanagi, 2007, "AdS/CFT and strong subadditivity of entanglement entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 02, 042.
- Holzhey, Christoph, Finn Larsen, and Frank Wilczek, 1994, "Geometric and Renormalized Entropy in Conformal Field Theory," Nucl. Phys. B 424, 443–467.
- Horodecki, Ryszard, Pawel Horodecki, Michal Horodecki, and Karol Horodecki, 2009, "Quantum entanglement," Rev. Mod. Phys. **81**, 865–942.
- Huang, Kuo-Wei, 2015, "Central Charge and Entangled Gauge Fields," Phys. Rev. D **92**, 025010.
- Huang, Xing, Soo-Jong Rey, and Yang Zhou, **2014**, "Threedimensional SCFT on conic space as hologram of charged topological black hole," J. High Energy Phys. 03, 127.
- Huang, Xing, and Yang Zhou, 2015, " $\mathcal{N} = 4$ Super-Yang-Mills on conic space as hologram of STU topological black hole," J. High Energy Phys. 02, 068.
- Hubeny, Veronika E., Mukund Rangamani, and Tadashi Takayanagi,2007, "A Covariant Holographic Entanglement Entropy Proposal,"J. High Energy Phys. 07, 062.
- Huerta, Marina, 2012, "Numerical Determination of the Entanglement Entropy for Free Fields in the Cylinder," Phys. Lett. B 710, 691–696.
- Hughes, Taylor L., Robert G. Leigh, Onkar Parrikar, and Srinidhi T. Ramamurthy, 2016, "Entanglement entropy and anomaly inflow," Phys. Rev. D **93**, 065059.
- Huijse, Liza, Subir Sachdev, and Brian Swingle, 2012, "Hidden Fermi Surfaces in Compressible States of Gauge-Gravity Duality," Phys. Rev. B **85**, 035121.

- Hung, Ling-Yan, Robert C. Myers, and Michael Smolkin, **2011**, "On Holographic Entanglement Entropy and Higher Curvature Gravity," J. High Energy Phys. 04, 025.
- Hung, Ling-Yan, Robert C. Myers, Michael Smolkin, and Alexandre Yale, 2011, "Holographic Calculations of Rényi Entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 12, 047.
- Hung, Ling-Yan, and Yidun Wan, 2015, "Revisiting Entanglement Entropy of Lattice Gauge Theories," J. High Energy Phys. 04, 122.
- Intriligator, Kenneth A., and Brian Wecht, 2003, "The Exact superconformal *R* symmetry maximizes *a*," Nucl. Phys. B **667**, 183–200.
- Iqbal, Nabil, and Aron C. Wall, 2016, "Anomalies of the Entanglement Entropy in Chiral Theories," J. High Energy Phys. 10, 111.
- Israel, W., 1976, "Thermo field dynamics of black holes," Phys. Lett. A **57**, 107–110.
- Jack, I., and H. Osborn, 1990, "Analogs for the *c* Theorem for Fourdimensional Renormalizable Field Theories," Nucl. Phys. B 343, 647–688.
- Jacobson, Ted, and Robert C. Myers, 1993, "Black Hole Entropy and Higher Curvature Interactions," Phys. Rev. Lett. 70, 3684–3687.
- Jafferis, Daniel L., 2010, "The Exact Superconformal *R*-Symmetry Extremizes *Z*," arXiv:1012.3210.
- Jafferis, Daniel L., Igor R. Klebanov, Silviu S. Pufu, and Benjamin R. Safdi, **2011**, "Towards the *F*-Theorem: $\mathcal{N} = 2$ Field Theories on the Three-Sphere," J. High Energy Phys. 06, 102.
- Jafferis, Daniel L., and Silviu S. Pufu, 2014, "Exact results for fivedimensional superconformal field theories with gravity duals," J. High Energy Phys. 05, 032.
- Jin, B-Q, and Vladimir E. Korepin, 2004, "Quantum spin chain, Toeplitz determinants and the Fisher-Hartwig conjecture," J. Stat. Phys. 116, 79–95.
- Kabat, Daniel N., 1995, "Black Hole Entropy and Entropy of Entanglement," Nucl. Phys. B **453**, 281–302.
- Karthik, Nikhil, and Rajamani Narayanan, 2016a, "No evidence for bilinear condensate in parity-invariant three-dimensional QED with massless fermions," Phys. Rev. D 93, 045020.
- Karthik, Nikhil, and Rajamani Narayanan, 2016b, "Scale-invariance of parity-invariant three-dimensional QED," Phys. Rev. D 94, 065026.
- Kawano, Teruhiko, Yuki Nakaguchi, and Tatsuma Nishioka, **2014**, "Holographic Interpolation between a and F," J. High Energy Phys. 12, 161.
- Kitaev, Alexei, and John Preskill, 2006, "Topological Entanglement Entropy," Phys. Rev. Lett. **96**, 110404.
- Klebanov, Igor R., 2000, "TASI Lectures: Introduction to the AdS/CFT Correspondence," arXiv:hep-th/0009139.
- Klebanov, Igor R., David Kutasov, and Arvind Murugan, 2008, "Entanglement as a Probe of Confinement," Nucl. Phys. B **796**, 274–293.
- Klebanov, Igor R., Tatsuma Nishioka, Silviu S. Pufu, and Benjamin R. Safdi, 2012a, "Is Renormalized Entanglement Entropy Stationary at RG Fixed Points?," J. High Energy Phys. 10, 058.
- Klebanov, Igor R., Tatsuma Nishioka, Silviu S. Pufu, and Benjamin R. Safdi, 2012b, "On Shape Dependence and RG Flow of Entanglement Entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 07, 001.
- Klebanov, Igor R., Silviu S. Pufu, Subir Sachdev, and Benjamin R. Safdi, 2012c, "Entanglement Entropy of 3 d Conformal Gauge Theories with Many Flavors," J. High Energy Phys. 05, 036.
- Klebanov, Igor R., Silviu S. Pufu, Subir Sachdev, and Benjamin R. Safdi, 2012d, "Rényi Entropies for Free Field Theories," J. High Energy Phys. 04, 074.
- Klebanov, Igor R., Silviu S. Pufu, and Benjamin R. Safdi, 2011, "*F*-Theorem without Supersymmetry," J. High Energy Phys. 10, 038.

- Komargodski, Zohar, 2012, "The Constraints of Conformal Symmetry on RG Flows," J. High Energy Phys. 07, 069.
- Komargodski, Zohar, and Adam Schwimmer, 2011, "On Renormalization Group Flows in Four Dimensions," arXiv:1107.3987.
- Laflamme, R., 1989, "Geometry and Thermofields," Nucl. Phys. B **324**, 233–252.
- Laflorencie, Nicolas, 2016, "Quantum entanglement in condensed matter systems," Phys. Rep. 646, 1–59.
- Lashkari, Nima, 2017, "Entanglement at a Scale and Renormalization Monotones," arXiv:1704.05077.
- Lee, Jeongseog, Aitor Lewkowycz, Eric Perlmutter, and Benjamin R. Safdi, 2015, "Rényi entropy, stationarity, and entanglement of the conformal scalar," J. High Energy Phys. 03, 075.
- Levin, Michael, and Xiao-Gang Wen, 2006, "Detecting Topological Order in a Ground State Wave Function," Phys. Rev. Lett. **96**, 110405.
- Lewkowycz, Aitor, and Juan Maldacena, **2013**, "Generalized Gravitational Entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 08, 090.
- Lieb, E. H., and M. B. Ruskai, 1973, "Proof of the Strong Subadditivity of Quantum-Mechanical Entropy," J. Math. Phys. (N.Y.) 14, 1938–1941.
- Lieb, Elliott H., and Jakob Yngvason, 1999, "The Physics and Mathematics of the Second Law of Thermodynamics," Phys. Rep. 310, 1–96.
- Liu, Hong, and Mark Mezei, **2013**a, "A Refinement of Entanglement Entropy and the Number of Degrees of Freedom," J. High Energy Phys. 04, 162.
- Liu, Hong, and Mark Mezei, 2013b, "Probing Renormalization Group Flows Using Entanglement Entropy," arXiv:1309.6935.
- Lohmayer, R., H. Neuberger, A. Schwimmer, and S. Theisen, 2010, "Numerical Determination of Entanglement Entropy for a Sphere," Phys. Lett. B **685**, 222–227.
- Ma, Chen-Te, **2016**, "Entanglement with Centers," J. High Energy Phys. 01, 070.
- Maldacena, Juan, and Leonard Susskind, 2013, "Cool horizons for entangled black holes," Fortschr. Phys. **61**, 781–811.
- Maldacena, Juan Martin, 1998, "The Large N Limit of Superconformal Field Theories and Supergravity," Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. **2**, 231–252.
- McGreevy, John, 2010, "Holographic Duality with a View Toward Many-Body Physics," Adv. High Energy Phys. **2010**, 1.
- Miao, Rong-Xin, and Wu-zhong Guo, 2015, "Holographic Entanglement Entropy for the Most General Higher Derivative Gravity,"J. High Energy Phys. 08, 031.
- Mori, Hironori, 2016, "Supersymmetric Rényi entropy in two dimensions," J. High Energy Phys. 03, 058.
- Müller-Lennert, Martin, Frédéric Dupuis, Oleg Szehr, Serge Fehr, and Marco Tomamichel, 2013, "On quantum Rényi entropies: A new generalization and some properties," J. Math. Phys. (N.Y.) 54, 122203.
- Myers, Robert C., and Ajay Singh, 2012a, "Comments on Holographic Entanglement Entropy and RG Flows," arXiv:1202.2068.
- Myers, Robert C., and Ajay Singh, **2012**b, "Entanglement Entropy for Singular Surfaces," J. High Energy Phys. 09, 013.
- Myers, Robert C., and Aninda Sinha, 2010, "Seeing a *C*-Theorem with Holography," Phys. Rev. D **82**, 046006.
- Myers, Robert C., and Aninda Sinha, **2011**, "Holographic *c*-theorems in arbitrary dimensions," J. High Energy Phys. 01, 125.
- Nakaguchi, Yuki, and Tatsuma Nishioka, 2016, "A holographic proof of Rényi entropic inequalities," J. High Energy Phys. 12, 129.
- Nakayama, Yu, 2015, "Scale invariance vs conformal invariance," Phys. Rep. 569, 1–93.

- Narnhofer, H., and Walter E. Thirring, 1985, "From Relative Entropy to Entropy," Fizika (Zegreb) **17**, 257–265.
- Nian, Jun, and Yang Zhou, 2016, "Rényi entropy of a free (2,0) tensor multiplet and its supersymmetric counterpart," Phys. Rev. D **93**, 125010.
- Nielsen, Michael A., and Isaac L. Chuang, 2010, *Quantum Computation and Quantum Information* (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, England).
- Nishioka, Tatsuma, 2014a, "Relevant Perturbation of Entanglement Entropy and Stationarity," Phys. Rev. D **90**, 045006.
- Nishioka, Tatsuma, **2014**b, "The Gravity Dual of Supersymmetric Renyi Entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 07, 061.
- Nishioka, Tatsuma, Shinsei Ryu, and Tadashi Takayanagi, 2009, "Holographic Entanglement Entropy: an Overview," J. Phys. A **42**, 504008.
- Nishioka, Tatsuma, and Tadashi Takayanagi, **2007**, "AdS Bubbles, Entropy and Closed String Tachyons," J. High Energy Phys. 01, 090.
- Nishioka, Tatsuma, and Itamar Yaakov, 2013, "Supersymmetric Rényi Entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 10, 155.
- Nishioka, Tatsuma, and Itamar Yaakov, 2017, "Supersymmetric Rényi entropy and defect operators," J. High Energy Phys. 11, 071.
- Nishioka, Tatsuma, and Amos Yarom, 2016, "Anomalies and Entanglement Entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 03, 077.
- Nishioka, Tatsuma, and Kazuya Yonekura, 2013, "On RG Flow of τ_{RR} for Supersymmetric Field Theories in Three-Dimensions," J. High Energy Phys. 05, 165.
- Ogawa, Noriaki, Tadashi Takayanagi, and Tomonori Ugajin, 2012, "Holographic Fermi Surfaces and Entanglement Entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 01, 125.
- Ohmori, Kantaro, and Yuji Tachikawa, 2015, "Physics at the entangling surface," J. Stat. Mech. 04, P04010.
- Ohya, Masanori, 2004, *Quantum entropy and its use* (Springer, New York).
- Osborn, H., 1989, "Derivation of a Four-dimensional *c* Theorem," Phys. Lett. B **222**, 97–102.
- Osborn, H., and A. C. Petkou, 1994, "Implications of Conformal Invariance in Field Theories for General Dimensions," Ann. Phys. (N.Y.) 231, 311–362.
- Pakman, Ari, and Andrei Parnachev, 2008, "Topological Entanglement Entropy and Holography," J. High Energy Phys. 07, 097.
- Perlmutter, Eric, 2014, "A universal feature of CFT Rényi entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 03, 117.
- Peschel, I., 2003, "Calculation of reduced density matrices from correlation functions," J. Phys. A 36, L205–L208.
- Peschel, Ingo, and Ming-Chiang Chung, 1999, "Density matrices for a chain of oscillators," J. Phys. A 32, 8419.
- Peschel, Ingo, and Viktor Eisler, 2009, "Reduced density matrices and entanglement entropy in free lattice models," J. Phys. A 42, 504003.
- Petkou, Anastasios C., 1995, " C_T and C_J up to next-to-leading order in 1/N in the conformally invariant O(N) vector model for 2 < d < 4," Phys. Lett. B **359**, 101–107.
- Polchinski, Joseph, 1984, "Renormalization and Effective Lagrangians," Nucl. Phys. B 231, 269–295.
- Preskill, J., 1997, "Lecture notes for ph219/cs219," http://www .theory.caltech.edu/people/preskill/ph229/.
- Pretko, Michael, 2018, "On the Entanglement Entropy of Maxwell Theory: A Condensed Matter Perspective," arXiv:1801.01158.
- Pretko, Michael, and T. Senthil, 2016, "Entanglement entropy of U(1) quantum spin liquids," Phys. Rev. B **94**, 125112.
- Pufu, Silviu S., 2016, "The F-Theorem and F-Maximization," arXiv:1608.02960.

- Radicevic, Djordje, 2014, "Notes on Entanglement in Abelian Gauge Theories," arXiv:1404.1391.
- Radicevic, Djordje, **2016**, "Entanglement in Weakly Coupled Lattice Gauge Theories," J. High Energy Phys. 04, 163.
- Rangamani, Mukund, and Tadashi Takayanagi, 2017, "Holographic Entanglement Entropy," Lect. Notes Phys. **931**, 1–246.
- Rényi, Alfred, 1961, "On measures of entropy and information," in Fourth Berkeley Symposium on Mathematical Statistics and Probability (University of California Press, Berkeley, CA), pp. 547–561.
- Rosenhaus, Vladimir, and Michael Smolkin, **2014**, "Entanglement Entropy: A Perturbative Calculation," J. High Energy Phys. 12, 179.
- Rosenhaus, Vladimir, and Michael Smolkin, 2015, "Entanglement Entropy for Relevant and Geometric Perturbations," J. High Energy Phys. 02, 015.
- Ryu, Shinsei, and Tadashi Takayanagi, 2006a, "Aspects of Holographic Entanglement Entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 08, 045.
- Ryu, Shinsei, and Tadashi Takayanagi, 2006b, "Holographic Derivation of Entanglement Entropy from AdS/CFT," Phys. Rev. Lett. 96, 181602.
- Sachdev, Subir, 1993, "Polylogarithm identities in a conformal field theory in three-dimensions," Phys. Lett. B **309**, 285–288.
- Safdi, Benjamin R., **2012**, "Exact and Numerical Results on Entanglement Entropy in (5 + 1)-Dimensional CFT," J. High Energy Phys. 12, 005.
- Solodukhin, Sergey N., 2008, "Entanglement Entropy, Conformal Invariance and Extrinsic Geometry," Phys. Lett. B 665, 305–309.

Solodukhin, Sergey N., 2011, "Entanglement Entropy of Black Holes," Living Rev. Relativity 14, 8.

- Solodukhin, Sergey N., 2013, "The *a*-theorem and entanglement entropy," arXiv:1304.4411.
- Soni, Ronak M., and Sandip P. Trivedi, 2016, "Aspects of Entanglement Entropy for Gauge Theories," J. High Energy Phys. 01, 136.
- Srednicki, Mark, 1993, "Entropy and Area," Phys. Rev. Lett. 71, 666–669.
- Swingle, Brian, 2012, "Entanglement Renormalization and Holography," Phys. Rev. D 86, 065007.
- Takayanagi, Tadashi, 2012, "Entanglement Entropy from a Holographic Viewpoint," Classical Quantum Gravity **29**, 153001.
- Taylor, Marika, and William Woodhead, **2016**a, "Renormalized entanglement entropy," J. High Energy Phys. 08, 165.
- Taylor, Marika, and William Woodhead, 2016b, "The holographic *F* theorem," arXiv:1604.06809.
- Umegaki, Hisaharu, et al., 1962, "Conditional expectation in an operator algebra. IV. Entropy and information," in *Kodai Math*ematical Seminar Reports, Vol. 14 (Tokyo Institute of Technology, Department of Mathematics), pp. 59–85.
- Van Acoleyen, Karel, Nick Bultinck, Jutho Haegeman, Michael Marien, Volkher B. Scholz, and Frank Verstraete, 2016, "The entanglement of distillation for gauge theories," Phys. Rev. Lett. 117, 131602.
- Van Raamsdonk, Mark, 2009, "Comments on quantum gravity and entanglement," arXiv:0907.2939.
- Van Raamsdonk, Mark, 2017, "Lectures on Gravity and Entanglement," in *Proceedings, Theoretical Advanced Study Institute in Elementary Particle Physics: New Frontiers in Fields and Strings* (TASI 2015) (World Scientific, Singapore), pp. 297–351.
- Vassilevich, D. V., 2003, "Heat Kernel Expansion: User's Manual," Phys. Rep. 388, 279–360.
- Vedral, V., 2002, "The role of relative entropy in quantum information theory," Rev. Mod. Phys. 74, 197–234.

- Vidal, G., J. I. Latorre, E Rico, and A. Kitaev, 2003, "Entanglement in quantum critical phenomena," Phys. Rev. Lett. **90**, 227902.
- Wall, Aron C., 2014, "Maximin Surfaces, and the Strong Subadditivity of the Covariant Holographic Entanglement Entropy," Classical Quantum Gravity 31, 225007.
- Wilde, Mark M., Andreas Winter, and Dong Yang, 2013, "Strong converse for the classical capacity of entanglement-breaking channels," arXiv:1306.1586.
- Willett, Brian, 2017, "Localization on three-dimensional manifolds," J. Phys. A 50, 443006.
- Wilson, K.G., and John B. Kogut, 1974, "The Renormalization group and the epsilon expansion," Phys. Rep. 12, 75–200.
- Witten, Edward, 1998, "Anti-de Sitter Space and Holography," Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. **2**, 253–291.
- Witten, Edward, 2018, "Notes on Some Entanglement Properties of Quantum Field Theory," arXiv:1803.04993.
- Wolf, Michael M., 2006, "Violation of the Entropic Area Law for Fermions," Phys. Rev. Lett. **96**, 010404.
- Wolf, Michael M., Frank Verstraete, Matthew B. Hastings, and J Ignacio Cirac, 2008, "Area laws in quantum systems: mutual information and correlations," Phys. Rev. Lett. **100**, 070502.

- Yankielowicz, Shimon, and Yang Zhou, **2017**, "Supersymmetric Rényi entropy and Anomalies in 6*d* (1,0) SCFTs," J. High Energy Phys. 04, 128.
- Yao, Hong, and Xiao-Liang Qi, 2010, "Entanglement entropy and entanglement spectrum of the Kitaev model," Phys. Rev. Lett. 105, 080501.
- Yonekura, Kazuya, **2013**, "Perturbative *c*-theorem in *d*-dimensions," J. High Energy Phys. 04, 011.
- Zamolodchikov, A. B., 1986, "Irreversibility of the Flux of the Renormalization Group in a 2D Field Theory," JETP Lett.
 43, 730–732 [http://www.jetpletters.ac.ru/ps/1413/article_21504 .shtml].
- Zhou, Yang, 2015, "Universal Features of Four-Dimensional Superconformal Field Theory on Conic Space," J. High Energy Phys. 08, 052.
- Zhou, Yang, 2016, "Supersymmetric Rényi entropy and Weyl anomalies in six-dimensional (2,0) theories," J. High Energy Phys. 06, 064.
- Życzkowski, Karol, 2003, "Rényi extrapolation of Shannon entropy," Open Syst. Inf. Dyn. **10**, 297–310.